Backing our Customers

Half-Yearly Financial Report For the six months ended 30 June 2020

Allied Irish Banks, p.l.c.





Forward looking statements

This document contains certain forward looking statements with respect to the financial condition, results of operations and business of Allied Irish Banks, p.I.c. and its subsidiaries ('the Group') and certain of the plans and objectives of the Group. These forward looking statements can be identified by the fact that they do not relate only to historical or current facts. Forward looking statements sometimes use words such as 'aim', 'anticipate', 'target', 'expect', 'estimate', 'intend', 'plan', 'goal', 'believe', 'may', 'could', 'will', 'seek', 'continue', 'should', 'assume', or other words of similar meaning. Examples of forward looking statements include, among others, statements regarding the Group's future financial position, capital structure, Government shareholding in AIB Group, income growth, loan losses, business strategy, projected costs, capital ratios, estimates of capital expenditures, and plans and objectives for future operations. Because such statements are inherently subject to risks and uncertainties, actual results may differ materially from those expressed or implied by such forward looking information. By their nature, forward looking statements involve risk and uncertainty because they relate to events and depend on circumstances that will occur in the future. There are a number of factors that could cause actual results and developments to differ materially from those expressed or implied by these forward looking statements. These are set out in Principal risks on pages 8 to 11 in the Annual Financial Report 2019 and updated on pages 24 and 25 of this Half-Yearly Financial Report. In addition to matters relating to the Group's business, future performance will be impacted by Irish, UK and wider European and global economic and financial market considerations. Any forward looking statements made by or on behalf of the Group speak only as of the date they are made. The Group cautions that the list of important factors on pages 8 to 11 of the Annual Financial Report 2019 is not exhaustive. Investors and others should carefully consider the foregoing factors and other uncertainties and events when making an investment decision based on any forward looking statement.

Contents	Page
AIB description	1
Presentation of information	1
Financial highlights	2
Business Review	
Operating and financial review	4
Capital	19
Risk Management	
Update on risk management and governance	24
Credit risk	26
Funding and liquidity risk	67
Financial Statements	
Condensed consolidated interim financial statements	72
Notes to the condensed consolidated interim financial statements	79
Directors' Responsibility Statement	122
Independent review report	123

AIB description

AIB is a financial services group operating predominantly in Ireland and the United Kingdom. We provide a range of services to retail, business and corporate customers, with market-leading positions in key segments. AIB is our principal brand across all geographies. In Ireland, EBS is our challenger brand and Haven is our mortgage broker channel.

With over 2.8 million customers, we are committed to supporting the transition to a low-carbon economy and backing sustainable communities. In the first half of 2020, we introduced a range of supports for our customers impacted by COVID-19 and funded the COVID-19 Research Hub to help meet the challenge ahead.

Our purpose, as a financial institution, is to back our customers to achieve their dreams and ambitions.

Presentation of information

The information contained in this Half-Yearly Financial Report is that of Allied Irish Banks, p.I.c. and its subsidiaries.

In this Half-Yearly Financial Report, and unless specified otherwise, the terms 'Allied Irish Banks, p.I.c.' or 'the Company' refer to the parent company, 'the Group' or 'AIB' refers to the parent company and its subsidiaries, 'the holding company' and 'owner' refers to AIB Group plc and 'AIB Group' refers to AIB Group plc and its subsidiaries.

BUSINESS PERFORMANCE

H1 2020 RESULTS

FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE

NET INTEREST INCOME

E964 LOW INTEREST RATE ENVIRONMENT IMPACTING INCOME

Down 8% due to the low interest rate environment, lower investment securities income and reduced loan volumes partially offset by a decrease in the cost of customer accounts

NET CREDIT IMPAIRMENT CHARGE **E1,216** INCREASE IN PROVISION STOCK DUE TO DETERIORATION IN ECONOMIC OUTLOOK

Impairment charge of €1,216m reflecting prudent provisioning approach given the revised economic outlook





€437m

H1 2019

(LOSS)/PROFIT BEFORE TAX

NEW LENDING

(€910m) IMPACTED BY IMPAIRMENT CHARGE

Operating profit¹ of €376m, with operating income down 13% due to interest rates and sharp decline in economic activity, offset by impairment charge of €1,216m and exceptional items of €75m

E4.4bn LOWER INTERNATIONAL LENDING, Q2 IMPACTED BY COVID LOCKDOWN

New lending down 27% reflects lower syndicated and UK lending. Mortgage lending down 17%

	€6.0bn
€4.4bn	
H1 2020	H1 2019

H1 2020

(€910m)

NET LOANS

€58.2bn GROSS LOANS DOWN 3% TO €60.6BN DUE TO LOWER ECONOMIC ACTIVITY

€58.2bn €60.9bn 30 Jun 31 Dec 2020 2019

Net loans down €2.1bn (excluding FX impact) with redemptions exceeding new lending and increase in provision stock

NON-PERFORMING EXPOSURES²



Non-performing exposures (NPEs) increased by €0.5bn to €3.8bn primarily reflecting changes to definition of default

€3.8bn	€3.3bn
30 Jun	31 Dec
2020	2019

1. Operating profit before impairment losses and exceptional items. For exceptional items see pages 8 and 17.

2. Non-performing exposures (NPEs) refers to non-performing loans (NPLs) and excludes €147m of off-balance sheet commitments. For further information see page 39.

Business review

	Page	
1. Operating and financial review	4	
2. Capital	19	

Business review - 1. Operating and financial review

Basis of presentation

The operating and financial review is prepared using IFRS and non-IFRS measures to analyse the Group's performance, providing comparability period on period. These performance measures are consistent with those presented to the Board and Executive Committee. Non-IFRS measures include management performance measures which are considered Alternative Performance Measures ("APMs"). APMs arise where the basis of calculation is derived from non-IFRS measures. A description of the Group's APMs and their calculation is set out on page 17. These measures should be considered in conjunction with IFRS measures as set out in the condensed consolidated interim financial statements from page 72. A reconciliation between the IFRS and management performance summary income statements is set out on page 18.

Figures presented in the operating and financial review may be subject to rounding and thereby differ to the risk management section and the condensed consolidated interim financial statements.

Basis of calculation

Percentages are calculated on exact numbers and therefore may differ from the percentages based on rounded numbers. The impact of currency movements is calculated by comparing the results for the current reporting period to results for the comparative reporting period retranslated at exchange rates for the current reporting period.

The Group's business has been adversely affected by the economic impact of policies designed to contain the spread of COVID-19 pandemic in the Group's core markets. The impact to date has included a sharp decline in economic activity, which in combination with general uncertainty regarding the evolution of the pandemic, has resulted in substantial harm to the economies in which the Group operates. The impact on the Group's financial performance is reflected in lower new lending, a reduction in income and a significant increase in the Group's expected credit loss estimates due to the acute deterioration in the macroeconomic outlook. For further information see the Risk management section on pages 24 to 70.

June 2020 June 2019 % Management performance – summary income statement € m € m € n € m € n € m		Half-year	Half-year	
Net interest income 964 1,048 -8 Business income 186 247 -23 Other items 36 75 -52 Other income ⁽¹⁾ 222 322 -30 Total operating income ⁽¹⁾ 1,166 1,370 -13 Personnel expenses ⁽¹⁾ (368) (393) -6 General and administrative expenses ⁽¹⁾ (136) (108) 26 Total operating profit before impairment losses and exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ 376 568 -33 Net credit impairment charge (1,216) (9) - Operating (loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ 376 568 -33 Net credit impairment charge (1,216) (9) - Operating (loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (840) 559 - Associated undertakings <th>New york and the second s</th> <th>June 2020</th> <th>June 2019</th> <th>%</th>	New york and the second s	June 2020	June 2019	%
Business income 186 247 -23 Other items 36 75 -52 Other income ⁽¹⁾ 222 322 -30 Total operating income ⁽¹⁾ 1,186 1,370 -13 Personnel expenses ⁽¹⁾ (368) (393) -6 General and administrative expenses ⁽¹⁾ (368) (393) -6 Depreciation, impairment and amortisation ⁽¹⁾ (136) (108) 26 Total operating expenses ⁽¹⁾ (747) (744) - Bank levies and regulatory fees ⁽¹⁾ (63) (58) 7 Operating profit before impairment losses and exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ 376 568 -33 Net credit impairment charge (1,216) (9) - Operating (loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (840) 559 - Associated undertakings 5 9 -46 (Loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (835) 568 - Restitution costs (65) (102) - Covid product costs <t< th=""><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th></t<>				
Other items 36 75 -52 Other income ⁽¹⁾ 222 322 -30 Total operating income ⁽¹⁾ 1,186 1,370 -13 Personnel expenses ⁽¹⁾ (368) (393) -6 General and administrative expenses ⁽¹⁾ (136) (108) 224 Depreciation, impairment and amortisation ⁽¹⁾ (136) (108) 26 Total operating expenses ⁽¹⁾ (63) (58) 77 Operating profit before impairment losses and exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ 376 568 -33 Net credit impairment charge (1,216) (9) - Operating (loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ 376 568 -33 Net credit impairment charge (1,216) (9) - Coperating (loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (840) 559 - Associated undertakings 5 9 -46 (Loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (835) 568 - Covid product costs (58) (102) -	Net interest income	964	1,048	-8
Other income ⁽¹⁾ 222 322 -30 Total operating income ⁽¹⁾ 1,186 1,370 -13 Personnel expenses ⁽¹⁾ (368) (393) -6 General and administrative expenses ⁽¹⁾ (136) (108) 26 Depreciation, impairment and amortisation ⁽¹⁾ (136) (108) 26 Total operating expenses ⁽¹⁾ (136) (108) 26 Total operating expenses ⁽¹⁾ (63) (58) 7 Operating pofit before impairment losses and exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ 376 568 -33 Net credit impairment charge (1,216) (9) - Operating (loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (840) 559 - Associated undertakings 5 9 -46 (Loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (835) 568 - Covid product costs (10) - - Covid product costs (10) - - Covid product costs - (43) - Covid product costs <td< td=""><td>Business income</td><td>186</td><td>247</td><td>-23</td></td<>	Business income	186	247	-23
Total operating income ⁽¹⁾ 1,186 1,370 -13 Personnel expenses ⁽¹⁾ (368) (393) -6 General and administrative expenses ⁽¹⁾ (243) (243) -2 Depreciation, impairment and amortisation ⁽¹⁾ (136) (108) 26 Total operating expenses ⁽¹⁾ (63) (58) 7 Operating profit before impairment losses and exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ 376 568 -33 Net credit impairment charge (1,216) (9) - Operating (loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ 376 568 -33 Net credit impairment charge (1,216) (9) - Operating (loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (840) 559 - Associated undertakings 5 9 -46 (Loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (835) 568 - Covid product costs (10) - - - Covid product costs (10) - - - Property strategy (11) (33)	Other items	36	75	-52
Personnel expenses ⁽¹⁾ (368) (393) -6 General and administrative expenses ⁽¹⁾ (243) (243) (243) - Depreciation, impairment and amortisation ⁽¹⁾ (136) (108) 26 Total operating expenses ⁽¹⁾ (747) (744) - Bank levies and regulatory fees ⁽¹⁾ (63) (58) 7 Operating profit before impairment losses and exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ 376 568 -33 Net credit impairment charge (1,216) (9) - Operating (loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (840) 559 - Associated undertakings 5 9 -46 (Loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (835) 568 - Covid product costs (102) - - Covid product costs (10) - - Covid product costs (10) - - Property strategy (1) (3) - Provision for regulatory fines - (10) - Gain on disp	Other income ⁽¹⁾	222	322	-30
General and administrative expenses ⁽¹⁾ (243) (243) (243) - Depreciation, impairment and amortisation ⁽¹⁾ (136) (108) 26 Total operating expenses ⁽¹⁾ (747) (744) - Bank levies and regulatory fees ⁽¹⁾ (63) (58) 7 Operating profit before impairment losses and exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ 376 568 -33 Net credit impairment charge (1,216) (9) - Operating (loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (840) 559 - Associated undertakings 5 9 -46 (Loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (840) 559 - Associated undertakings 5 9 -46 (Loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (835) 568 - Covid product costs (10) - - - Covid product costs (10) - - - Property strategy (11) (3) - - - Provision for regulatory fines	Total operating income ⁽¹⁾	1,186	1,370	-13
Depreciation, impairment and amortisation ⁽¹⁾ (136) (108) 26 Total operating expenses ⁽¹⁾ (747) (744) – Bank levies and regulatory fees ⁽¹⁾ (63) (58) 7 Operating profit before impairment losses and exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ 376 568 -33 Net credit impairment charge (1,216) (9) – Operating (loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (840) 559 – Associated undertakings 5 9 -46 (Loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (835) 568 – Covid product costs (58) (102) – Covid product costs (10) – – Termination benefits (6) (7) – Provision for regulatory fines – (43) – Restructuring costs – (10) – Gain on disposal of loan portfolios – 34 – Total exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (75) (131) – (Loss)/profit before taxation	Personnel expenses ⁽¹⁾	(368)	(393)	-6
Total operating expenses ⁽¹⁾ (747) (744) - Bank levies and regulatory fees ⁽¹⁾ (63) (58) 7 Operating profit before impairment losses and exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ 376 568 33 Net credit impairment charge (1,216) (9) - Operating (loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (840) 559 - Associated undertakings 5 9 -46 (Loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (835) 568 - Restitution costs (58) (102) - Covid product costs (10) - - Termination benefits (6) (7) - Provision for regulatory fines - (43) - Restructuring costs - 34 - Gain on disposal of loan portfolios - 34 - Total exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (910) 437 - Income tax credit/(charge) 209 (75) -	General and administrative expenses ⁽¹⁾	(243)	(243)	-
Bank levies and regulatory fees ⁽¹⁾ (63) (58) 7 Operating profit before impairment losses and exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ 376 568 -33 Net credit impairment charge (1,216) (9) - Operating (loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (840) 559 - Associated undertakings 5 9 -46 (Loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (835) 568 - Restitution costs (58) (102) - Covid product costs (10) - - Termination benefits (6) (7) - Provision for regulatory fines - (43) - Restructuring costs - 34 - Total exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (75) (131) - Income tax credit/(charge) 209 (75) -	Depreciation, impairment and amortisation ⁽¹⁾	(136)	(108)	26
Operating profit before impairment losses and exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ 376 568 -33 Net credit impairment charge (1,216) (9) - Operating (loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (840) 559 - Associated undertakings 5 9 -46 (Loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (835) 568 - Restitution costs (58) (102) - Covid product costs (10) - - Covid product costs (11) (3) - Property strategy (11) (3) - Provision for regulatory fines - (10) - Restructuring costs - (10) - - Gain on disposal of loan portfolios - (10) - - Total exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (910) 437 - Income tax credit/(charge) 209 (75) -	Total operating expenses ⁽¹⁾	(747)	(744)	_
Net credit impairment charge (1,216) (9) - Operating (loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (840) 559 - Associated undertakings 5 9 -46 (Loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (835) 568 - Restitution costs (58) (102) - Covid product costs (10) - - Termination benefits (6) (7) - Property strategy (1) (3) - Provision for regulatory fines - (43) - Gain on disposal of loan portfolios - 34 - Total exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (910) 437 - Income tax credit/(charge) 209 (75) -	Bank levies and regulatory fees ⁽¹⁾	(63)	(58)	7
Operating (loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (840) 559 - Associated undertakings 5 9 -46 (Loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (835) 568 - Restitution costs (58) (102) - Covid product costs (10) - - Covid product costs (10) - - Termination benefits (6) (7) - Property strategy (1) (3) - Provision for regulatory fines - (43) - Restructuring costs - 34 - Gain on disposal of loan portfolios - 34 - Total exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (75) (131) - Income tax credit/(charge) 209 (75) -	Operating profit before impairment losses and exceptional items ⁽¹⁾	376	568	-33
Associated undertakings 5 9 -46 (Loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (835) 568 - Restitution costs (58) (102) - Covid product costs (10) - - Covid product costs (6) (7) - Termination benefits (6) (7) - Property strategy (1) (3) - Provision for regulatory fines - (43) - Restructuring costs - (10) - Gain on disposal of loan portfolios - 34 - Total exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (75) (131) - (Loss)/profit before taxation (910) 437 - Income tax credit/(charge) 209 (75) -	Net credit impairment charge	(1,216)	(9)	_
(Loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (835) 568 – Restitution costs (58) (102) – Covid product costs (10) – – Termination benefits (6) (7) – Property strategy (1) (3) – Provision for regulatory fines – (43) – Restructuring costs – (10) – Gain on disposal of loan portfolios – 34 – Total exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (75) (131) – (Loss)/profit before taxation (910) 437 – Income tax credit/(charge) 209 (75) –	Operating (loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾	(840)	559	_
Restitution costs (58) (102) - Covid product costs (10) - - Termination benefits (6) (7) - Property strategy (1) (3) - Provision for regulatory fines - (43) - Restructuring costs - (10) - Gain on disposal of loan portfolios - 34 - Total exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (75) (131) - (Loss)/profit before taxation (910) 437 - Income tax credit/(charge) 209 (75) -	Associated undertakings	5	9	-46
Covid product costs (10) - - Termination benefits (6) (7) - Property strategy (1) (3) - Provision for regulatory fines - (43) - Restructuring costs - (10) - Gain on disposal of loan portfolios - 34 - Total exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (75) (131) - (Loss)/profit before taxation (910) 437 - Income tax credit/(charge) 209 (75) -	(Loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾	(835)	568	-
Termination benefits (6) (7) - Property strategy (1) (3) - Provision for regulatory fines - (43) - Restructuring costs - (10) - Gain on disposal of loan portfolios - 34 - Total exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (75) (131) - (Loss)/profit before taxation (910) 437 - Income tax credit/(charge) 209 (75) -	Restitution costs	(58)	(102)	_
Property strategy (1) (3) - Provision for regulatory fines - (43) - Restructuring costs - (10) - Gain on disposal of loan portfolios - 34 - Total exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (75) (131) - (Loss)/profit before taxation (910) 437 - Income tax credit/(charge) 209 (75) -	Covid product costs	(10)	-	-
Provision for regulatory fines - (43) - Restructuring costs - (10) - Gain on disposal of loan portfolios - 34 - Total exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (75) (131) - (Loss)/profit before taxation (910) 437 - Income tax credit/(charge) 209 (75) -	Termination benefits	(6)	(7)	-
Restructuring costs - (10) - Gain on disposal of loan portfolios - 34 - Total exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (75) (131) - (Loss)/profit before taxation (910) 437 - Income tax credit/(charge) 209 (75) -	Property strategy	(1)	(3)	_
Gain on disposal of loan portfolios 34 Total exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (75) (131) (Loss)/profit before taxation (910) 437 Income tax credit/(charge) 209 (75)	Provision for regulatory fines	-	(43)	_
Total exceptional items ⁽¹⁾ (75) (131) - (Loss)/profit before taxation (910) 437 - Income tax credit/(charge) 209 (75) -	Restructuring costs	-	(10)	-
(Loss)/profit before taxation (910) 437 - Income tax credit/(charge) 209 (75) -	Gain on disposal of loan portfolios	-	34	_
Income tax credit/(charge) 209 (75) –	Total exceptional items ⁽¹⁾	(75)	(131)	-
	(Loss)/profit before taxation	(910)	437	_
(Loss)/profit for the period (701) 362 –	Income tax credit/(charge)	209	(75)	
	(Loss)/profit for the period	(701)	362	_

⁽¹⁾Performance has been adjusted to exclude items viewed as exceptional by management and which management view as distorting comparability of performance period on period. The adjusted performance measure is considered an APM.

Net interest income

Net interest income

€964m

	Half-year une 2020 € m	Half-year June 2019 € m	% change
Interest income ⁽¹⁾	1,072	1,180	-9
Interest expense(1)	(108)	(132)	-18
Net interest income	964	1,048	-8
Average interest earning assets	92,405	85,886	8
	%	%	change
Net interest margin (NIM)	2.09	2.46	-0.37

Net interest income

€964m

Net interest income of
 € 964 million decreased by

€ 84 million compared to the half-year to June 2019.

Interest income

Interest income of \in 1,072 million in half-year to June 2020 decreased by \in 108 million compared to the half-year to June 2019 primarily due to:

- Reduced asset yields driven by the lower interest rate environment including decreases in sterling and dollar interest rates in March 2020.
- Lower income on investment securities due to maturities and disposals of higher yielding securities and reinvestment at lower yields.
- Lower volumes on loans and advances to customers due to further deleveraging of non-performing loans.

Interest expense

Interest expense of \in 108 million in the half-year to June 2020 decreased by \in 24 million compared to the half-year to June 2019 driven by lower cost of customer accounts.

Net interest margin

2.09% NIM decreased 37 bps to 2.09% in the half-year to June 2020 compared to 2.46% in the half-year to June 2019 due to:

- Reduced interest income primarily due to the impact of the lower interest rate environment, decrease in investment security yields and lower customer loan volumes c. -23bps.
- Higher average interest earning assets driven by excess liquidity c. -18bps partly offset by:
- Lower interest expense on customer accounts c. +5bps.

Average interest earning assets of \in 92.4 billion in the half-year to June 2020 increased by \in 6.5 billion from half-year to June 2019 primarily due to funds placed with banks. This was driven by excess liquidity mainly due to higher customer account balances.

Average balance sheet		30	Half-year June 2020		3	Half-year 0 June 2019
Assets	Average balance € m	Interest ⁽¹⁾ € m	Average rate %	Average balance € m	Interest ⁽¹⁾ € m	Average rate %
Loans and advances to customers	60,417	1,004	3.33	61,577	1,058	3.47
Investment securities	17,417	72	0.82	16,666	106	1.28
Loans and advances to banks	14,571	(4)	(0.05)	7,643	16	0.41
Average interest earning assets	92,405	1,072	2.33	85,886	1,180	2.77
Non-interest earning assets	7,649			7,932		
Total average assets	100,054	1,072		93,818	1,180	
Liabilities & equity						
Deposits by banks	999	3	0.57	885	6	1.43
Customer accounts	39,819	36	0.18	38,670	60	0.31
Subordinated liabilities/other debt issued	7,866	62	1.59	6,886	59	1.73
Lease liability	419	7	3.21	448	7	3.10
Average interest earning liabilities	49,103	108	0.44	46,889	132	0.57
Non-interest earning liabilities	36,869			32,933		
Equity	14,082			13,996		
Total average liabilities & equity	100,054	108		93,818	132	
Net interest income	_	964	2.09	_	1,048	2.46

⁽¹⁾Negative interest income on assets amounting to € 13 million in the half-year to June 2020 (half-year to June 2019: € 4 million) is offset against interest income. Negative interest expense on liabilities amounting to € 13 million in the half-year to June 2020 (half-year to June 2019: € 9 million) is offset against interest expense.

Business review – 1. Operating and financial review

Other income

Other income⁽¹⁾



	На	lf-year Ju	ne 2020	Ha	alf-year Jur	ne 2019	% change
Other income ⁽¹⁾	Business income € m	Other items € m	Total € m	Business income € m	Other items € m	Total € m	Total
Net fee and commission income	194	-	194	233	_	233	-17
Dividend income	25	-	25	25	-	25	-
Net trading loss	(34)	(6)	(40)	(12)	(36)	(48)	-17
Net gain on equity investments (FVTPL)	-	22	22	_	44	44	-49
Net gain on loans and advances to customers (FVTPL)	-	21	21	-	28	28	-25
Other operating income	1	(1)	-	1	39	40	-
Other income	186	36	222	247	75	322	-31

Other income⁽¹⁾

Other income of € 222 million €222m decreased by € 100 million compared to the half-year to June 2019 with decreased business income of € 61 million and other items of € 39 million.

Business income

Business income was €186m

€ 186 million in the half-year to

June 2020 compared to € 247 million in the half-year to June 2019.

	alf-year	Half-year	
Ju	ne 2020	June 2019	%
Net fee and commission income	€m	€m	change
Customer accounts	90	107	-16
Card income	30	37	-20
Lending related fees	21	26	-19
Customer related foreign exchange	26	36	-26
Payzone	7	-	-
Other fees and commissions	20	27	-24
Net fee and commission income	194	233	-17

Net fee and commission income of € 194 million in the half-year to June 2020 decreased by € 39 million compared to the half-year to June 2019 reflecting lower transactions volumes due to a sharp reduction in economic activity in recent months. Payzone income was € 7 million in the half-year to June 2020 following acquisition in late 2019.

Dividend income was € 25 million in the half-year to June 2020 including € 23 million received on NAMA subordinated bonds, which were redeemed in March 2020.

Net trading loss of € 34 million in the half-year to June 2020 increased by € 22 million compared to the half-year to June 2019 mainly due to negative movements on derivative valuation adjustments (XVA).

Other items

C00	Other items were € 36 million in
€36m	the half-year to June 2020
as we are all to C 75 william in t	he helf veente lune 2010

compared to € 75 million in the half-year to June 2019.

Net income from equity investments of € 16 million in the half-year to June 2020 (half-year to June 2019: € 8 million) reflected the disposal and revaluation of equity investments. This comprises a net gain on equity investments (FVTPL) of € 22 million in the half-year to June 2020 (half-year to June 2019: € 44 million), offset by a net trading loss of € 6 million on a partial hedge of the equity investments (half-year to June 2019: € 36 million).

Net gain on loans and advances to customers (FVTPL) of € 21 million in the half-year to June 2020 (half-year to June 2019: € 28 million) represents income recognised on previously restructured loans carried at fair value through profit and loss.

Other operating income was a loss of € 1 million in the half-year to June 2020 compared to a gain of € 39 million in the half-year to June 2019 which reflected a gain on disposal of investment securities.

IFRS basis

On an IFRS basis other income was \in 222 million in the half-year to June 2020 compared to € 356 million including a net gain on exceptional items⁽¹⁾ of \in 34 million in the half-year to June 2019.

Total operating expenses⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾

€747m

	Half-year	Half-year	
	June 2020	June 2019	%
Operating expenses ⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾	€m	€ m	change
Personnel expenses	368	393	-6
General and administrative expe	enses 243	243	-
Depreciation, impairment and			
amortisation	136	108	26
Total operating expenses	747	744	-
Staff numbers at period end ⁽³⁾	9,310	9,831	-5
Average staff numbers ⁽³⁾	9,402	9,888	-5

Total operating expenses⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾

Total operating expenses of € 747 million were broadly in

line with the half-year to June 2019, with increased depreciation, impairment and amortisation of \in 28 million offset by lower personnel expenses of \in 25 million.

Personnel expenses

€747m

Personnel expenses decreased by \in 25 million compared to the half-year to June 2019 primarily due to the decrease in average staff numbers and lower retirement benefit costs, partly offset by salary inflation.

General and administrative expenses

General and administrative expenses were in line with the half-year to June 2019.

Depreciation, impairment and amortisation

Depreciation, impairment and amortisation increased by € 28 million compared to the half-year to June 2019 due to the increase in amortisation as assets created under investment programmes were commissioned to operational use. Cost income ratio⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾

000/	Costs of € /4/ million and
63%	income of € 1,186 million
resulted in a cost income ratio o	f 63% in the half-year to
June 2020 compared to 54% in	the half-year to June 2019.

Bank levies and regulatory fees

€63m

Bank levies and regulatory fees	Half-year June 2020 € m	Half-year June 2019 € m
Irish bank levy	-	-
Deposit Guarantee Scheme	34	32
Single Resolution Fund	17	16
Other regulatory levies and charges	12	10
Bank levies and regulatory fees	63	58

The Irish bank levy for financial institutions is payable in October each year.

IFRS basis

On an IFRS basis total costs, including bank levies and regulatory fees of \in 63 million and the cost of exceptional items⁽²⁾ of \in 75 million, were \in 885 million in the half-year to June 2020 compared to \in 967 million in the half-year to June 2019. This results in a cost income ratio (IFRS basis) of 75% in the half-year to June 2020, compared to 69% in the half-year to June 2019.

⁽¹⁾Before bank levies and regulatory fees and exceptional items.

⁽²⁾The cost of exceptional items of € 75 million in the half-year to June 2020 (half-year to June 2019: € 165 million) comprised: Personnel expenses € 12 million (half-year to June 2019: € 11 million), General and administrative expenses € 63 million (half-year to June 2019: € 145 million) and Depreciation, impairment and amortisation Nil (half-year to June 2019: € 9 million).

⁽³⁾Staff numbers are on a full time equivalent ("FTE") basis. Staff numbers at 30 June 2020 include 94 FTEs following the acquisition of Payzone in late 2019.

Business review – 1. Operating and financial review

Net credit impairment charge

€1,216m

There was a net credit impairment charge of \in 1,216 million⁽¹⁾ in the half-year to June 2020 comprising of a \in 1,168 million charge on loans and advances to customers (net re-measurement of expected credit loss ("ECL") allowance charge of \in 1,202 million, offset by recoveries of amounts previously written-off of \in 34 million) and a \in 47 million charge for off-balance sheet exposures.

There was a net credit impairment charge of \in 9 million in the half-year to June 2019 comprising of a \in 19 million charge on loans and advances to customers and a \in 10 million writeback for off-balance sheet exposures.

For further information see pages 26 to 66 in the Risk management section.

Income tax credit/(charge)

€209m

The effective rate was 23.0% in the half-year to June 2020 compared with 17.2% in the half-year to June 2019. The income tax credit recognised in in the half-year to June 2020 reflected the deferred tax asset recognised against losses in the period as well as a credit due to the set back of losses against tax for earlier years. It also reflected the release of previously recognised liabilities following resolution of a tax matter where uncertainty had existed in prior years.

For further information see note 13 'Taxation' of the condensed consolidated interim financial statements.

Total exceptional items

€75m

Total exceptional items	Half-year June 2020 € m	Half-year June 2019 € m
Restitution costs	(58)	(102)
Covid product costs	(10)	-
Termination benefits	(6)	(7)
Property strategy	(1)	(3)
Provision for regulatory fines	-	(43)
Restructuring costs	-	(10)
Gain on disposal of loan portfolios	-	34
Total exceptional items	(75)	(131)

These gains/costs were viewed as exceptional by management. *Restitution costs* include provision for customer redress and compensation in relation to the tracker mortgage examination of \notin 7 million, and other customer redress of \notin 14 million, along with \notin 37 million of associated costs.

Covid product costs reflect the incremental cost of implementing a large volume of payment breaks on home mortgages, personal and SME loans to customers impacted by COVID-19.

Termination benefits relate to the cost of the voluntary severance programme.

Provision for regulatory fines included a provision for the impact of monetary penalties arising from the Central Bank of Ireland investigation in respect of tracker mortgages in June 2019. *Restructuring costs* for the half-year to June 2019 included the impairment of assets.

Gain on disposal of loan portfolios. The disposal of loan portfolios in the half-year to June 2019 resulted in a net gain of \in 34 million.

Assets

Net loans to customers

New lending

€58.2bn €4.4bn 30 June 31 Dec 2020 2019 % €bn change Assets € bn Gross loans to customers 60.6 62.1 -3 ECL allowance (1.2)90 (2.4) 60.9 -4 Net loans to customers 58.2 Investment securities 19.6 17.3 13 Loans and advances to banks 16.6 13 5 24 Other assets 7.1 6.9 2 98.6 3 Total assets 101.5

Net loans to customers

Net loans, excluding the impact of currency movements of billion compared to

€ 0.6 billion, decreased by € 2.1 billion compared to 31 December 2019 reflecting redemptions of € 5.3 billion exceeding new lending of € 4.4 billion and an increase in ECL allowance of € 1.2 billion from 31 December 2019.

New lending

€58.2bn

€4.4bn

New lending of \in 4.4 billion in the half-year to June 2020

was \in 1.6 billion or 27% lower than the half-year to June 2019 driven by the sharp reduction in economic activity in recent months. Non-property lending was 29% lower at \in 2.2 billion primarily due to lower syndicated and UK lending with property related lending 36% lower at \in 0.7 billion. Mortgage lending was 17% lower at \in 1.1 billion and personal lending down 18% to \in 0.4 billion.

New lending comprises \in 3.6 billion term lending in the half-year to June 2020 (\in 5.1 billion in the half-year to June 2019) and \in 0.8 billion transaction lending (\in 0.9 billion in the half-year to June 2019).

Summary of movement in loans to customers

The table below sets out the movement in loans to customers from 1 January 2020 to 30 June 2020.

Non-performing loans	Non-performing loans ratio
€3.8bn	6.3%

Non-performing loans increased by $\notin 0.5$ billion to $\notin 3.8$ billion at 30 June 2020 reflecting net flow to non-performing of $\notin 0.8$ billion, which included changes to the definition of default of $\notin 0.3$ billion, partially offset by redemptions of $\notin 0.3$ billion.

Non-performing loans ratio

Non-performing loans as a percentage of gross loans to customers was 6.3% at 30 June 2020 compared to 5.4% at 31 December 2019.

ECL allowance	Non-performing loans cover
€2.4bn	32%

The ECL allowance of \in 2.4 billion at 30 June 2020 increased from \in 1.2 billion at 31 December 2019 reflecting the net credit impairment charge recognised in the half-year to June 2020 due to the deterioration in the macroeconomic outlook.

Non-performing loans cover

The ECL allowance cover rate on non-performing loans of 32% at 30 June 2020 compared to 27% at 31 December 2019.

Loans to customers	Performing Ioans € bn	Non-performing Ioans € bn	Loans to customers € bn
Gross loans (opening balance 1 January 2020)	58.8	3.3	62.1
New lending	4.4	-	4.4
Redemptions of existing loans	(5.0)	(0.3)	(5.3)
Portfolio disposals	-	-	-
Write-offs and restructures	-	(0.1)	(0.1)
Net movement to non-performing	(0.8)	0.8	-
Foreign exchange movements	(0.6)	-	(0.6)
Other movements	-	0.1	0.1
Gross loans (closing balance 30 June 2020)	56.8	3.8	60.6
ECL allowance	(1.2)	(1.2)	(2.4)
Net loans (closing balance 30 June 2020)	55.6	2.6	58.2

Business review – 1. Operating and financial review

Assets (continued)

The tables below summarise the credit profile of the loan portfolio by asset class and include a range of credit metrics that the Group uses in managing the portfolio. Further information on the Group's risk profile and non-performing loans is available in the Risk management section on pages 24 to 70.

Loan portfolio profile 30 June 2020	Residential mortgages € bn	Other personal € bn	Property and construction € bn	Non-property business € bn	Total € bn
Gross loans to customers	31.0	2.7	7.2	19.7	60.6
Of which: Stage 2	2.5	0.4	2.4	5.2	10.5
Of which: Non-performing loans	2.2	0.2	0.6	0.8	3.8
Total ECL allowance	0.9	0.2	0.5	0.8	2.4
Total ECL allowance cover (%)	2.7%	8.8%	6.8%	4.0%	3.9%
ECL allowance cover Stage 2 (%)	4.6%	13.6%	8.1%	7.3%	7.1%
ECL allowance cover non-performing loans (%)	27.5%	60.5%	38.6%	31.6%	31.9%
31 December 2019	€bn	€ bn	€ bn	€ bn	€bn
Gross loans to customers	31.5	3.0	7.3	20.3	62.1
Of which: Stage 2	2.2	0.3	0.4	1.1	4.0
Of which: Non-performing loans	2.3	0.2	0.4	0.4	3.3
Total ECL allowance	0.6	0.1	0.2	0.3	1.2
Total ECL allowance cover (%)	1.8%	5.9%	2.6%	1.5%	2.0%
ECL allowance cover Stage 2 (%)	2.4%	13.9%	5.9%	7.5%	5.1%
ECL allowance cover non-performing loans (%)	21.8%	59.6%	35.1%	32.1%	26.8%

Non-performing loans 30 June 2020	Residential mortgages € bn	Other personal € bn	Property and construction € bn	Non-property business € bn	Total € bn
Collateral disposals	0.1	0.0	0.1	0.0	0.2
Unlikely to pay (including > 90 days past due)	1.9	0.2	0.4	0.7	3.2
Non-performing loans probation	0.2	0.0	0.1	0.1	0.4
Total non-performing loans	2.2	0.2	0.6	0.8	3.8
Total non-performing loans/Total loans (%)	7.2%	8.4%	7.5%	4.1%	6.3%
31 December 2019	€bn	€bn	€bn	€bn	€bn
Collateral disposals	0.1	0.0	0.1	0.0	0.2
Unlikely to pay (including > 90 days past due)	1.9	0.2	0.3	0.3	2.7
Non-performing loans probation	0.3	0.0	0.0	0.1	0.4
Total non-performing loans	2.3	0.2	0.4	0.4	3.3
Total non-performing loans/Total loans (%)	7.4%	6.4%	5.1%	2.2%	5.4%

Investment securities

Investment securities of \in 19.6 billion, primarily held for liquidity purposes, have increased by \in 2.3 billion from 31 December 2019.

Loans and advances to banks

Loans and advances to banks of \in 16.6 billion, including \in 14.7 billion of cash and balances at central banks, were \in 3.1 billion higher than 31 December 2019. The increased placement with banks was due to excess liquidity driven by increased customer account balances.

Other assets

Other assets of € 7.1 billion comprised:

- Deferred tax assets of € 2.7 billion⁽¹⁾ increased by € 0.1 billion compared to 31 December 2019.
- Derivative financial instruments of € 1.8 billion, € 0.5 billion increase from 31 December 2019 primarily reflecting interest rate and foreign exchange rate movements in the period.
- Remaining assets of € 2.6 billion, decreased € 0.4 billion from 31 December 2019 due to the settlement of proceeds from a loan portfolio disposal.

Liabilities & equity

Customer accounts

ounts

€75.7bn €13.8bn

Equity

Liabilities & equity	30 June 2020 € bn	2019	% change
Customer accounts	75.7	71.8	5
Deposits by banks	0.8	0.8	_
Debt securities in issue	3.0	3.5	-14
Subordinated liabilities	4.6	4.6	-
Other liabilities	3.6	3.7	-4
Total liabilities	87.7	84.4	4
Equity	13.8	14.2	-3
Total liabilities & equity	101.5	98.6	3
	%	%	change
Loan to deposit ratio	77	85	-8

Customer accounts

CZE Zha	 Customer accounts, excluding 		
€75.7bn	the impact of currency		
may among the of C O O billion	increased by C 4 7 billion component to		

movements of \in 0.8 billion, increased by \in 4.7 billion compared to 31 December 2019 primarily reflecting higher levels of household and SME balances in the half-year to June 2020.

Loan to deposit ratio

The loan to deposit ratio decreased to 77% at 30 June 2020 compared to 85% at 31 December 2019 reflecting increased customer accounts and a reduction in net loans.

Deposits by banks

Deposits by banks of \in 0.8 billion were in line with 31 December 2019.

Debt securities in issue

Debt securities of \in 3.0 billion decreased by \in 0.5 billion from 31 December 2019 following the maturity of medium term notes of \in 0.5 billion.

Subordinated liabilities

Subordinated liabilities of \in 4.6 billion were in line with 31 December 2019.

Other liabilities

Other liabilities of € 3.6 billion comprised:

- Derivative financial instruments of € 1.3 billion, in line with 31 December 2019.
- Remaining liabilities of € 2.3 billion, € 0.1 billion decrease from 31 December 2019.

Equity

€13.8bn

Equity decreased by € 0.4 billion to € 13.8 billion compared to

€ 14.2 billion at 31 December 2019.

The table below sets out the movements to 30 June 2020.

Equity	€bn
Opening balance (1 January 2020)	14.2
Loss for the period	(0.7)
Issue of Additional Tier 1 securities	0.6
Buyback of Additional Tier 1 securities	(0.2)
Other comprehensive income:	
Cash flow hedging reserves	0.1
Investment securities reserves	(0.2)
Closing balance (30 June 2020)	13.8

Business review - 1. Operating and financial review

Segment reporting

Segment overview

Following changes to the Group's operating model in the second half of 2019, performance is now managed and reported across the Retail Banking, Corporate, Institutional & Business Banking ("CIB"), AIB UK and Group segments. Figures for the half-year to June 2019 have been restated on a comparative basis, in line with the basis of segment reporting adopted in the Annual Financial Report 2019. Segment performance excludes exceptional items.

Retail Banking

Retail Banking comprises Homes & Consumer, SME and Financial Solutions Group ("FSG") in a single integrated segment, focussed on meeting the current, emerging and future needs of our personal and SME customers.

- Homes & Consumer is responsible for meeting the homes needs of customers in Ireland across the AIB, EBS and Haven brands and delivering innovative and differentiated products, propositions and services to meet our customers' everyday banking needs through an extensive range of physical and digital channels. Our purpose is to achieve a seamless, transparent and simple customer experience in all of our propositions across current accounts, personal lending, payments & credit cards, deposits, insurance and wealth to maintain and grow our market leading position.
- SME is a leading provider of financial services to micro and small SMEs through our sector-led strategy and local expertise with an extensive product and proposition offering across a number of channels. Our purpose is to help our customers create and build sustainable businesses in their communities.
- FSG is a standalone dedicated workout unit to which the Group has migrated the management of the majority of its non-performing
 exposures (NPEs), with the objective of delivering the Group's strategy to reduce NPEs.

Corporate, Institutional & Business Banking ("CIB")

CIB provides institutional, corporate and business banking services to the Group's larger customers and customers requiring specific sector or product expertise. CIB's relationship driven model serves customers through sector specialist teams including: corporate banking, real estate finance, business banking and energy, climate action & infrastructure. In addition to traditional credit products, CIB offers customers foreign exchange and interest rate risk management products, cash management products, trade finance, mezzanine finance, structured and specialist finance, equity investments and corporate finance advisory services, as well as Private Banking services and advice. CIB also has syndicated and international finance teams based in Dublin and in New York.

AIB UK

AIB UK offers retail and business banking services in two distinct markets, a sector-led corporate and commercial bank supporting businesses in Great Britain ("Allied Irish Bank (GB)"), and a retail and business bank in Northern Ireland ("AIB (NI)").

Group

Group comprises wholesale treasury activities and Group control and support functions. Treasury manages the Group's liquidity and funding positions and provides customer treasury services and economic research. The Group control and support functions include Business & Customer Services, Risk, Group Internal Audit, Finance, Legal & Corporate Governance, Human Resources and Corporate Affairs, Strategy & Sustainability.

Segment allocations

The segments' performance statements include all income and directly related costs, excluding overheads which are managed centrally, the costs of which are included in the Group segment. Funding and liquidity income/charges are based on each segment's funding requirements and the Group's funding cost profile, which is informed by wholesale and retail funding costs. Income attributable to capital is allocated to segments based on each segment's capital requirement.

Retail Banking

	Half-year	Half-year	
Retail Banking	June 2020	June 2019	%
contribution statement	€m	€m	change
Net interest income	572	628	-9
Other income	161	190	-15
Total operating income	733	818	-10
Total operating expenses	(445)	(455)	-2
Bank levies and regulatory fees	(1)	(1)	-
Operating contribution before impairments and exceptional ite	ms 287	362	-21
Net credit impairment (charge)/ writeback	(491)	22	_
Operating contribution before exceptional items	(204)	384	_
Associated undertakings	4	8	-49
Contribution before exceptional if	ems (200)	392	_

Net interest income

€572m Net interest income has decreased by € 56 million compared to the half-year to June 2019 driven by the impact on income of the continued deleveraging of non-performing loans and lower liquidity income.

Other income

€161m Other income decreased by \in 29 million compared to the half-year to June 2019, mainly due to lower net fee and commission income reflecting lower transactions volumes due to a sharp reduction in economic activity in recent months and lower income recognised on previously restructured loans. Net fee and commission income includes income of \in 7 million following the acquisition of Payzone in late 2019.

Total operating expenses

€445m Total operating expenses decreased by € 10 million compared to the half-year to June 2019 driven by reductions in personnel costs due to lower average staff numbers and lower general and administration costs. The reductions were partially offset by an increase in depreciation and amortisation as assets created under the investment programme were commissioned to operational use and the amortisation of intangible assets created following the acquisition of Payzone.

Net credit impairment (charge)/writeback

€(491)m There was a net credit impairment charge of € 491 million in the half-year to June 2020 comprising of a € 482 million charge on loans and advances to customers and a € 9 million charge for off-balance sheet exposures. The € 482 million charge comprises net re-measurement of ECL allowance charge of € 513 million, offset by recoveries of amounts previously written-off of € 31 million. There was a net credit impairment writeback of € 22 million in the half-year to June 2019.

Retail Banking balance sheet metrics	30 June 2020 € bn	2019	% change
Mortgages	1.1	1.2	
Personal	0.4	0.5	
Property	0.1	0.1	
Non-property business	0.4	0.5	
New lending	2.0	2.3	-13
	30 June		
	2020	-0.0	
	€bn		
Mortgages	29.3		
Personal	2.6	2.8	
Property	0.8	0.9	
Non-property business	3.2	3.3	
Gross loans	35.9	36.6	-2
ECL allowance	(1.5)	(1.1)	41
Net loans	34.4	35.5	-3
Current accounts	28.1	25.5	10
Deposits	24.1	23.1	4
Customer accounts	52.2	48.6	7

New lending

€2.0bn New lending was 13% lower at € 2.0 billion reflecting lower economic activity. Mortgage market share was stable at 31.3% for the half-year to June 2020.

Net loans

€34.4bn Net loans decreased by € 1.1 billion mainly reflecting redemptions exceeding new lending and an increase in expected credit loss allowance.

ECL allowance

€1.5bn The ECL allowance of \in 1.5 billion at 30 June 2020 increased by \in 0.4 billion from \in 1.1 billion at 31 December 2019 reflecting the net credit impairment charge recognised in the half-year to June 2020 due to the deterioration in the macroeconomic outlook.

Customer accounts

€52.2bn Customer accounts increased by € 3.6 billion compared to 31 December 2019 reflecting higher levels of household and SME balances.

Business review – 1. Operating and financial review

Corporate, Institutional & Business Banking ("CIB")

	Half-year June 2020	Half-year June 2019	%
CIB contribution statement	€m	€m	change
Net interest income	219	225	-3
Other income	45	46	-
Total operating income	264	271	-2
Total operating expenses	(64)	(60)	7
Operating contribution before impairments and exceptional iter	ms 200	211	-5
Net credit impairment charge	(538)	(10)	_
Operating contribution before exceptional items	(338)	201	_
Associated undertakings	-	(1)	_
Contribution before exceptional if	ems (338)	200	_

		onunge
0.0	0.0	
0.0	0.0	
0.4	0.6	
1.1	1.8	
1.5	2.4	-35
00 1	04 D	
€bn	€bn	
0.6	0.6	
0.1	0.1	
4.4	4.3	
10.9	11.2	
16.0	16.2	-1
(0.6)	0.0	
15.4	16.2	-5
0.9	0.7	29
8.3	7.4	12
3.6	3.9	-7
11.9	11.3	5
	0.0 0.4 1.1 1.5 30 June 2020 € bn 0.6 0.1 4.4 10.9 16.0 (0.6) 15.4 0.9 8.3 3.6	0.0 0.0 0.4 0.6 1.1 1.8 1.5 2.4 30 June 31 Dec 2020 2019 € bn € bn 0.6 0.6 0.1 0.1 4.4 4.3 10.9 11.2 16.0 16.2 (0.6) 0.0 15.4 16.2 0.9 0.7 8.3 7.4 3.6 3.9

30 June 30 June 2020

€bn

2019

€bn change

%

Net interest income

€219m Net interest income was broadly in line with the half-year to June 2019 with higher average asset volumes offset by lower liquidity income and the impact of the lower interest rate environment.

Other income

€45m Other income was broadly in line with the half-year to June 2019. There was an increase in net income from equity investments in the half-year to June 2020 which was offset by lower net fee and commission income and a reduction in income from loan disposals.

Total operating expenses

€64m Total operating expenses increased by € 4 million compared to the half-year to June 2019 mainly due to increased personnel costs.

Net credit impairment charge

€538m There was a net credit impairment charge of \in 538 million in the half-year to June 2020 comprising of a € 507 million charge on loans and advances to customers and a € 31 million charge for off-balance sheet exposures. There was a net credit impairment charge of € 10 million in the half-year to June 2019.

New lending

CIB balance sheet metrics

€1.5bn New lending of € 1.5 billion was € 0.9 billion lower than the half-year to June 2019. The reduction was driven by lower syndicated, property and corporate lending partly offset by an increase in lending to the energy, climate action and infrastructure sectors.

Net loans

€15.4bn Net loans of € 15.4 billion at 30 June 2020 decreased by € 0.8 billion driven by increase in expected credit loss allowance and the impact of lower syndicated lending.

ECL allowance

€0.6bn The ECL allowance of € 0.6 billion at 30 June 2020 increased by € 0.6 billion from 31 December 2019 reflecting the net credit impairment charge recognised in the half-year to June 2020 due to the deterioration in the macroeconomic outlook.

Investment securities

€0.9bn Investment securities of € 0.9 billion were € 0.2 billion higher than 31 December 2019.

Customer accounts

€11.9bn Current accounts of € 8.3 billion were € 0.9 billion higher than 31 December 2019. Deposits of € 3.6 billion decreased by € 0.3 billion compared to 31 December 2019.

AIB UK

	-year 2020	Half-year June 2019	%
AIB UK contribution statement	£m	£m	change
Net interest income	100	118	-16
Other income	17	33	-46
Total operating income	117	151	-22
Total operating expenses	(73)	(74)	-3
Operating contribution before			
impairments and exceptional items	44	77	-41
Net credit impairment charge	(164)	(18)	-
Operating contribution before			
exceptional items	(120)	59	-
Associated undertakings	1	1	-
Contribution before exceptional items	(119)	60	_
Contribution before exceptional items			
€m	(135)	68	-

Net interest income

£100m Net interest income decreased by £ 18 million compared to the half-year to June 2019 primarily due to the UK base rate cuts in March 2020.

Other income

Total operating expenses

£73m Total operating expenses were broadly in line with the half-year to June 2019.

Net credit impairment charge

£164m There was a net credit impairment charge of \pounds 164 million in the half-year to June 2020. There was a net credit impairment charge of \pounds 18 million in the half-year to June 2019.

	30 June 2020	30 June 2019	%
AIB UK balance sheet metrics	£ bn	£ bn	change
AIB GB	0.6	1.1	-42
AIB NI	0.2	0.1	16
New lending	0.8	1.2	-35
	30 June 2020 £ bn	31 Dec 2019 £ bn	
AIB GB	5.6	5.6	1
AIB NI	2.2	2.2	-3
Gross loans	7.8	7.8	-
ECL allowance	(0.3)	(0.1)	146
Net loans	7.5	7.7	-2
Current accounts	6.2	5.8	8
Deposits	3.0	3.0	-2
Customer accounts	9.2	8.8	5

New lending

£0.8bn New lending of \pounds 0.8 billion in the half-year to June 2020 decreased by \pounds 0.4 billion compared to the half-year to June 2019 driven by a general slowdown of new business activity due to Brexit uncertainty and lower economic activity in recent months.

Net loans

£7.5bn Net loans of £ 7.5 billion decreased £ 0.2 billion compared to 31 December 2019 driven by an increase in expected credit loss allowance.

ECL allowance

£0.3bn The ECL allowance of £ 0.3 billion at 30 June 2020 increased by £ 0.2 billion from 31 December 2019 reflecting the net credit impairment charge recognised in the half-year to June 2020 due to the deterioration in the macroeconomic outlook.

Customer accounts

£9.2bn Customer accounts of £ 9.2 billion at 30 June 2020 were £ 0.4 billion higher compared to 31 December 2019.

Business review – 1. Operating and financial review

Group

	Half-year	Half-year	
J	une 2020	June 2019	%
Group contribution statement	€m	€m	change
Net interest income	59	60	-2
Other income	(4)	49	-
Total operating income	55	109	-50
Total operating expenses	(155)	(144)	8
Bank levies and regulatory fees	(62)	(57)	9
Contribution before exceptional ite	ms (162)	(92)	-76

Net interest income

€59m Net interest income was broadly in line with the half-year to June 2019.

Other income

€(4)m Other income decreased by \in 53 million compared to the half-year to June 2019 due to a decrease in other operating income and negative movements on derivative valuation adjustments (XVA). Other operating income for the half-year to June 2019 reflected a gain on disposal of investment securities of \in 39 million.

Total operating expenses

€155m Total operating expenses of \in 155 million increased by \in 11 million compared to the half-year to June 2019 primarily due to an increase in depreciation and amortisation as assets created under the investment programme were commissioned to operational use.

Bank levies and regulatory fees

€62m Bank levies and regulatory fees of \notin 62 million in the half-year to June 2020 include the Deposit Guarantee Scheme of \notin 33 million, the Single Resolution Fund \notin 17 million, and other regulatory levies and charges of \notin 12 million.

Group balance sheet metrics	30 June 2020 € bn	31 Dec 2019 € bn	% change
Gross loans	0.1	0.1	-3
Investment securities	18.7	16.6	13
Customer accounts	1.5	1.5	3

Investment securities

€18.7bn Investment securities of € 18.7 billion primarily held for liquidity purposes increased by € 2.1 billion from 31 December 2019.

Customer accounts

€1.5bn Customer accounts were in line with 31 December 2019.

Alternative performance measures

The following is a list, together with a description, of APMs used in analysing the Group's performance, provided in accordance with the European Securities and Markets Authority ("ESMA") guidelines.

Average rate	Interest income/expense for balance sheet categories divided by corresponding average balance.		
Average balance	Average balances for interest-earning assets are based on daily balances for all categories with the exception of loans and advances to banks, which are based on a combination of daily/monthly balances. Average balances for interest-earning liabilities are based on a combination of daily/monthl balances, with the exception of customer accounts which are based on daily balances.		
Cost income ratio	Total operating expenses excluding exceptional items, bank levies and regulatory fees divided by total operating income excluding exceptional items.		
Cost income ratio (IFRS basis)	Total operating expenses divided by total operating income.		
Exceptional items	 Performance measures have been adjusted to exclude items viewed as exceptional by management and which management view as distorting comparability of performance period on period. The adjusted performance measure is considered an APM. A reconciliation between the IFRS and management performance summary income statements is set out on page 18. Exceptional items include: <i>Restitution costs</i> include provision for potential customer redress and compensation in relation to the tracker mortgage examination and other customer redress along with associated costs. <i>Covid product costs</i> reflect the incremental cost of implementing a large volume of payment breaks on home mortgages, personal and SME loans to customers impacted by COVID-19. <i>Termination benefits</i> reflect costs associated with the reduction in employees arising from the voluntary severance programme. <i>Property strategy</i> relates to the implementation of the Group property strategy including the exit from Bankcentre and the acquisition and development of various office locations across Dublin. <i>Restructuring costs</i> for the half-year to June 2019 included the impairment of assets. (<i>Loss)/gain on disposal of loan portfolios</i> includes net (loss)/gain on disposals and net gain on loans and advances to customers measured at FVTPL. <i>Provision for regulatory fines</i> includes a provision for the potential impact of monetary penalties arising from the Central Bank of Ireland investigation in respect of tracker mortgages. 		
Loan to deposit ratio	Net loans and advances to customers divided by customer accounts.		
Net interest margin	Net interest income divided by average interest-earning assets.		
Non-performing exposures	Non-performing exposures as defined by the European Banking Authority, include loans and advances to customers (Non-performing loans) and off-balance sheet commitments such as loan commitments and financial guarantee contracts.		
Non-performing loans cover	ECL allowance on non-performing loans as a percentage of non-performing loans.		
Non-performing loans ratio	Non-performing loans as a percentage of total gross loans.		
Management performance – summary income statement	The following line items in the management performance summary income statement are considered APMs:• Other income• Operating profit before impairment losses and exceptional items• Total operating income• Operating profit before exceptional items• Personnel expenses• Operating (loss)/profit before exceptional items• General and administrative expenses• Profit on disposal of property• Depreciation, impairment and amortisation• Profit before exceptional items• Total operating expenses• Total exceptional items		

Business review – 1. Operating and financial review

Reconciliation between IFRS and management performance summary income statements Performance has been adjusted to exclude items viewed as exceptional by management and which management view as distorting comparability of performance period on period. The adjusted performance measure is considered an APM. A reconciliation of management performance measures to the directly related IFRS measures, providing their impact in respect of specific line items and the overall summary income statement, is set out below.

	Half-year	Half-year
	June 2020	June 2019
IFRS – summary income statement	€m	€m
Net interest income	964	1,048
Other income	222	356
Total operating income	1,186	1,404
Total operating expenses	(885)	(967)
Operating profit before impairment losses	301	437
Net credit impairment charge	(1,216)	(9)
Operating (loss)/profit	(915)	428
Associated undertakings	5	9
(Loss)/profit before taxation	(910)	437
Income tax credit/(charge)	209	(75)
(Loss)/profit for the period	(701)	362

Adjustments – between IFRS and management performance

Other income	of which: exceptional items				
	Gain on disposal of loan portfolios	-		(34)	(34)
Total operating expenses	of which: bank levies and regulatory fees of which: exceptional items		63		58
	Restitution costs	58		102	
	Covid product costs	10		_	
	Termination benefits	6		7	
	Property strategy	1		3	
	Provision for regulatory fines	-		43	
	Restructuring costs	-	75	10	165

	Half-year	Half-year
	June 2020	June 2019
Management performance – summary income statement	€m	€m
Net interest income	964	1,048
Other income ⁽¹⁾	222	322
Total operating income ⁽¹⁾	1,186	1,370
Total operating expenses ⁽¹⁾	(747)	(744)
Bank levies and regulatory fees ⁽¹⁾	(63)	(58)
Operating profit before impairment losses and exceptional items ⁽¹⁾	376	568
Net credit impairment charge	(1,216)	(9)
Operating (loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾	(840)	559
Associated undertakings	5	9
(Loss)/profit before exceptional items ⁽¹⁾	(835)	568
Total exceptional items ⁽¹⁾	(75)	(131)
(Loss)/profit before taxation	(910)	437
Income tax credit/(charge)	209	(75)
(Loss)/profit for the period	(701)	362

Business review - 2. Capital

The capital position at 30 June 2020 is calculated under the prudential scope of consolidation of AIB Group plc. The objectives of AIB Group's capital management policy are to at all times comply with regulatory capital requirements and to ensure that AIB Group has sufficient capital to cover the current and future risk inherent in its business and to support its future development. Detail on the management of capital and capital adequacy risk can be found in 'Risk Management 2.3' on page 110 of the Annual Financial Report 2019.

Regulatory capital and capital ratios

		CRD IV transitional basis		D IV led basis
	30 June	31 December	30 June	31 December
	2020	2019	2020	2019
	€m	€m	€m	€m
Equity	13,771	14,230	13,771	14,230
Less: Additional Tier 1 Securities	(1,410)	(990)	(1,410)	(990)
Proposed ordinary dividend ⁽¹⁾	-	(217)	-	(217)
Regulatory adjustments:				
Intangible assets	(805)	(798)	(805)	(798)
Cash flow hedging reserves	(573)	(469)	(573)	(469)
IFRS 9 CET1 transitional add-back	943	251	_	_
Pension	(42)	(31)	(42)	(31)
Deferred tax	(1,679)	(1,334)	(2,759)	(2,667)
Expected loss deduction	-	(8)	-	(8)
Other	(44)	(45)	(44)	(45)
	(2,200)	(2,434)	(4,223)	(4,018)
Total common equity tier 1 capital	10,161	10,589	8,138	9,005
Additional tier 1 capital				
Additional Tier 1 issuance	1,116	496	1,116	496
Instruments issued by subsidiaries that are given				
recognition in additional tier 1 capital	122	129	152	159
Total additional tier 1 capital	1,238	625	1,268	655
Total tier 1 capital	11,399	11,214	9,406	9,660
Tier 2 capital				
Subordinated debt	500	500	500	500
Instruments issued by subsidiaries that are given recognition in tier 2 capital	402	426	480	507
IRB Excess of provisions over expected losses eligible	110	_	110	_
IFRS 9 Tier 2 transitional adjustment	(110)	_	_	_
Total tier 2 capital	902	926	1,090	1,007
Total capital	12,301	12,140	10,496	10,667
Risk-weighted assets				
Credit risk	44,925	46,811	44,293	46,689
Market risk	618	473	618	473
Operational risk	4,686	4,700	4,686	4,700
Credit valuation adjustment	166	137	166	137
Total risk-weighted assets	50,395	52,121	49,763	51,999
Total flor Holgiton abooto				
Common equity for 1 ratio	%	%	% 16 /	% 17.3
Common equity tier 1 ratio	20.2	20.3	16.4	17.3
Tier 1 ratio	22.6	21.5	18.9	18.6
Total capital ratio	24.4	23.3	21.1	20.5

⁽¹⁾On 30 March 2020, AIB Group announced, following the recommendation of the European Central Bank, that AIB Group did not intend to seek shareholder approval for the payment of a final dividend for 2019. Accordingly, the relevant Annual General Meeting ("AGM") resolution was withdrawn and the proposed dividend cancelled.

Business review – 2. Capital

Capital requirements

The table below sets out the capital requirements as at 1 January 2020, 30 June 2020 and the pro forma requirements for 31 December 2020. The table does not include Pillar 2 Guidance ("P2G") which is not publicly disclosed.

A suite of measures have been introduced to support the financial sector through the current COVID-19 pandemic. These include the reduction in the Countercyclical capital buffer ("CCyB") to zero by both the Central Bank of Ireland ("CBI") and the Bank of England ("BOE"). Other measures include amendments to the transitional rules for IFRS 9 in respect of COVID-19 related losses.

On 1 January 2020 AlB Group's Pillar 2 Requirement ("P2R") reduced to 3% from 3.15% in 2019. Previously the P2R had to be met with CET1 only, post 8 April 2020 at least 56.25% of P2R (1.69% of RWA) must be CET1 and at least 75% (2.25% of RWA) must be Tier 1.

	Act	tual	Pro forma
Regulatory Capital 1 Requirements	January 2020	30 June 2020	31 December 2020
CET1 Requirements			
Pillar 1	4.50%	4.50%	4.50%
Pillar 2 requirement (P2R)	3.00%	1.69%	1.69%
Combined buffer requirement	nt 3.90%	3.00%	3.50%
Capital Conservation Buffer (CCB)	2.50%	2.50%	2.50%
O-SII buffer	0.50%	0.50%	1.00%
Countercyclical buffer (CCYB) Impact			
Irish exposures	0.70%	0.00%	0.00%
UK exposures	0.20%	0.00%	0.00%
CET1 Requirement	11.40%	9.19%	9.69%
Pillar 1 AT1/Tier 2	3.50%	3.50%	3.50%
P2R AT1/Tier 2	0.00%	1.31%	1.31%
Total Capital Requirement	14.90%	14.00%	14.50%

AIB Group's minimum CET1 requirement is 9.19% at 30 June 2020 under Article 104a. In addition any shortfall in AT1 and Tier 2 must be held in CET1.

The Other Systemically Important Institution ("O-SII") buffer of 0.5% will rise to 1.0% on 1 July 2020 and 1.5% on 1 July 2021 and accordingly will increase the minimum CET1 requirements.

The minimum requirement for the total capital ratio was 14.0% at 30 June 2020 and will increase to 14.5% by the end of 2020.

Capital ratios at 30 June 2020 Fully Loaded Ratio

The fully loaded CET1 ratio decreased to 16.4% at 30 June 2020 from 17.3% at 31 December 2019.

The decrease of 0.9% is due to a loss after tax of \in 0.7 million (-1.3%) reflecting an ECL charge at 30 June 2020 of \in 1.2 billion, a decrease in the investment securities reserve (-0.3%) and other capital movements (-0.4%). These are offset by lower RWAs (+0.7%) and the cancellation of the 2019 dividend (+0.4%).

The fully loaded total capital ratio increased to 21.1% from 20.5% at 31 December 2019. The increase in the ratio was due to a new \in 625 million AT1 capital issuance in June 2020 (+1.2%), a Tier 2 IRB excess of provisions over expected losses (+0.2%) and lower RWAs (+0.9%) partially offset by the other CET1 movements outlined above.

Transitional Ratio

The transitional CET1 ratio decreased to 20.2% at 30 June 2020 from 20.3% at 31 December 2019. This decrease is mainly driven by the movements detailed above and an additional year's phasing of the deferred tax asset deduction (-0.7%), offset by the increase in the IFRS 9 transitional addback (+1.3%) as part of the suite of measures to support the financial sector through the current COVID-19 pandemic.

At 30 June 2020 the transitional total capital ratio increased to 24.4% from 23.3% as at 31 December 2019.

Targeted Review of Internal Models (TRIM)

The table below shows the pro forma impact of the draft AIB mortgage TRIM outcome, which is not expected to be materially different from the final decision.

TRIM adjusted capital metrics	Expected Impact	30 June 2020 Pro Forma
Fully Loaded	€m	€m
CET1 impact	(57)	8,081
RWA impact	2,023	51,786
CET1 ratio impact	(0.8)%	15.6%

TRIM decisions are postponed due to the current COVID-19 pandemic.

The pro forma CET1 impact as at 30 June 2020 is 80 basis points which would reduce the fully loaded CET1 ratio to 15.6% from the reported 16.4% and the total capital ratio to 20.2% from the reported 21.1%.

Leverage ratio

Based on the full implementation of CRD IV, the fully loaded leverage ratio, under the Delegated Act implemented in January 2015, was 9.2% at 30 June 2020 (9.7% at 31 December 2019).

Total leverage exposures (transitional) basis increased by \in 3.4 billion in the six months to 30 June 2020, mainly driven by increases in cash and balances at central banks of \in 2.7 billion and derivative financial instruments of \in 0.5 billion.

Leverage Ratio Metrics	30 June 2020 € m	31 December 2019 € m
Total Exposure (Transitional Basis)	104,538	101,126
Total Exposure (Fully Loaded)	102,425	99,548
Tier 1 Capital (Transitional Basis)	11,399	11,214
Tier 1 Capital (Fully Loaded)	9,405	9,660
Leverage Ratio (Transitional Basis)	10.9%	11.1%
Leverage Ratio (Fully Loaded)	9.2%	9.7%

Finalisation of Basel III

AIB Group continues to closely monitor regulatory developments to ensure that it maintains a strong capital position.

One of the key areas of regulatory development is the finalisation of Basel III reforms, exact implementation details will be confirmed once the finalised requirements are transposed into law. Initial assessments signal upward pressure on RWAs, mostly in relation to operational risk.

In relation to RWA floors, AIB Group's high RWA density make it less likely to be severely impacted by their introduction.

Minimum Requirement for Own Funds and Eligible Liabilities ("MREL")

AIB Group continued to work towards its MREL target in 2020 to ensure that there is sufficient loss absorption and re-capitalisation capability. AIB Group has now completed issuance of the \in 5 billion MREL eligible liabilities needed to meet its MREL issuance target of which \in 0.625 billion was issued in 2020.

The Single Resolution Board ("SRB") has provided AIB Group's with its default formula for the MREL target calibration under the new BRRD II legislative framework to be complied with by 1 January 2022. AIB Group has estimated its January 2022 intermediate binding target is 27.1% of RWA including the combined buffer requirement.

At 30 June 2020 AIB Group had an actual MREL ratio of 30% of RWAs (inclusive of mortgage TRIM impact).

AIB Group continues to monitor changes in MREL requirements together with developments in the SRB's MREL Policy which has the potential to impact on its MREL target.

Dividends

The final dividend proposed by AIB Group plc in respect of 2019 was cancelled in line with regulatory guidance.

Ratings

Allied Irish Banks, p.l.c.

During the six months to 30 June 2020 S&P and Fitch reaffirmed the ratings and changed the outlook to negative from stable. This reflects the anticipated reduction in economic activity as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic. During the six months to 30 June 2020 Moody's reaffirmed the ratings and outlook.

		30 June 202				
Long term Ratings	Moody's	S&P	Fitch			
Long term	A2	BBB+	BBB+			
Outlook	Stable	Negative	Negative			
Investment grade	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark			
		31 Decer	mber 2019			
Long term Ratings	Moody's	31 Decei S&P	mber 2019 Fitch			
Long term Ratings	Moody's A2					
0 0		S&P	Fitch			

This page has been intentionally left blank

67

Risk management

		Page
U	odate on risk management and governance	24
С	redit risk	
_	Overview	26
_	Credit profile of the loan portfolio	
	 Analysis of loan portfolio by segment, internal credit ratings and ECL staging 	35
	 Internal credit grade profile by ECL staging 	38
	 Non-performing exposures ("NPE") to customers 	39
	 Loans and advances to customers – Residential mortgages 	41
	 Loans and advances to customers – Republic of Ireland residential mortgages 	43
	 Loans and advances to customers – Asset class by segment 	47
	 Gross loans and ECL movements 	58
_	Investment securities	65
_	Credit ratings	66
-	Large exposures	66

Funding and liquidity risk

Risk management

Update on risk management and governance

This section provides an update on risk management and governance during the reporting period and should be read in conjunction with the risk management section of the Annual Financial Report 2019 on pages 37 to 126. During the reporting period there have been no significant changes to the Group's Risk Management Framework, as set out on pages 38 to 44 of the Annual Financial Report 2019.

While the principal risks identified through the Material Risk Assessment process and reported in the Annual Financial Report 2019 on pages 45 to 126 covering the period for the next six months have not changed, the drivers of those risks have been reviewed in light of the global COVID-19 pandemic as described below.

COVID-19 pandemic

The most significant development in the reporting period has been in relation to the rapid spread of the COVID-19 pandemic and the associated health crisis. The public policy response, at a national and supranational level, has been rapid and far ranging. Notwithstanding this, there remain many uncertainties regarding the prevalence of COVID-19 and future course of the public health response. This makes it difficult to judge the duration, severity and long term economic implications arising from both the health crisis and the resultant economic downturn. Consequently, there are a wide range of possible outcomes for the economies in which the Group operates that will in turn affect the financial and operational performance of the Group.

Impact on the control environment and operational resilience

Since the onset of the crisis, the Group has focused on safeguarding the wellbeing of its employees and their families, helping its customers, and preserving its operational continuity. The governmental and banking industry response to the COVID-19 pandemic has caused the Group to modify its operational practices, ensuring social distancing in its branches and properties, facilitating the majority of its staff to work remotely and migrating the delivery of critical services to online and digital channels. In addition, the Group has implemented schemes to support affected customers through the unprecedented challenges presented by COVID-19.

Although the crisis has demanded certain changes to the operational processes, the Group has continued to operate in adherence with its Risk Management Framework and has maintained its internal control environment. During this period the Group invoked its operational contingency plan for a pandemic, which included daily meetings of the Executive Committee as well as more frequent Board meetings. Operational resilience has been demonstrated with the majority of its workforce enabled to work remotely from home and through the successful provision of customer services since March. During this period the Group kept its branch network open, with appropriate safeguards in place to protect customers and staff.

Impact of COVID-19 on principal risks

While the Group expects the impacts of COVID-19 to continue to evolve, the current assessment of the Group's principal risks for the reported period are described below. The definition for each principal risk are included in the individual risk types section on pages 45 to 126 of the Annual Financial Report 2019.

Credit Risk – The economic impact arising from COVID-19 has been significant and has given rise to a higher risk that the Group's customers may be unable to meet their loan repayment commitments. Should the progression of COVID-19 be worse than anticipated or should there be a further deterioration in economic conditions beyond those included in the Group's macroeconomic scenarios used for internal purposes, this may result in higher expected credit losses in future periods.

Further details on Credit Risk are set out on pages 26 to 66.

Business Model Risk – The business model risk has increased due to the direct and indirect impacts arising from COVID-19. The European Central Bank, Bank of England and Federal Reserve Bank have indicated that official interest rates are expected to remain low for a protracted period of time. In addition, loan growth is expected to be subdued in the coming six months, due to lower economic activity. In response to these factors, the Group is continuing to progress its digital strategy and will accelerate its sustainability and green lending agenda.

Regulatory Compliance Risk – The Group continues to interact proactively with its regulators with respect to the introduction of payment breaks and other restructuring arrangements to assist its customers in these unprecedented times. Notwithstanding this, there is a risk that the Group may not be able to respond appropriately to meet the additional regulatory obligations or expectations.

Model Risk – The Group's model risk profile remains unchanged during the reporting period. However, the unique nature of COVID-19 means that model outputs may require adjustment and expert judgement. Consequently, there is increased model risk until the experience of the Group's customers is fully reflected in its time series data.

Operational Risk – The COVID-19 pandemic has increased the operational risk profile, primarily due to changes in operational processes such as working from home, increased use of digital processes and additional measures to support customers affected by COVID-19. While cyber threats continue to increase, the Group's cybersecurity defenses and controls have supported its business continuity and ensured the Group and its customers were protected during this period. While third party risk continues to be an area of focus, service delivery remained robust in the period. The Group continues to monitor its operational risk profile closely.

Funding and Liquidity Risk – The Group's funding and liquidity has improved during the period. The substantial liquidity surplus which existed at the start of the year has been further enhanced by an increase in deposits. While the crisis initially resulted in increased market volatility and fluctuations in wholesale funding costs these have since reduced. The Group's reliance on such sources of funding is not significant.

Further details on Funding & Liquidity Risk are set out on pages 67 to 70.

Financial Risk – The Group's financial risk initially increased due to substantial volatility in global financial markets following the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic. The Group is exposed to market volatility through its investment securities portfolio, the trading book and the interest rate risk in the banking book ("IRRBB"). The financial risk profile has since reduced in line with market developments.

People and Culture Risk – The significant changes in work practices implemented across the Group has impacted the approach to its recruitment, retention and training. The Group's employees have demonstrated strong resilience in response to the crisis during this period. While there will be continued agility in the ways of working, the Group has enhanced its Wellbeing Programme to ensure that employees have the necessary supports available to them. During the period, the Group launched new and evolved values and behaviours.

Conduct Risk – COVID-19 has increased conduct risk due to the rapid implementation of customer products for those affected by COVID-19. Additional controls and safeguards have been implemented to protect the Group's customers and to provide appropriate support to those customers affected. The Group will continue to engage proactively with its customers, regulators and other stakeholders and consider the end-to-end customer lifecycle when considering conduct risk related matters.

Capital Adequacy Risk – The Group remains very well capitalised, despite the business performance being impacted by COVID-19 during the period. The capital adequacy of the Group has been considered under a variety of downside and stress scenarios. The Group continues to maintain strong levels of capital above its regulatory requirements.

Further details on Capital are set out on pages 19 to 21.

Withdrawal of the UK from the European Union

The risks around the United Kingdom's exit from the European Union ("Brexit") remains elevated. A range of different Brexit scenarios are possible. The Group continues to expect an arrangement to be concluded between the UK and the EU, while preparing for a no-deal scenario. Were the UK and EU not to conclude a comprehensive trade deal by December 2020, it would be likely to have a significant impact on the Group's customers at a time when the effects of COVID-19 are still being felt. The potential consequences to the Group's activities, while considerable, are expected to be within the range that has been prepared for. The Group's Brexit planning approach remains consistent with its approach in 2019, that is a focus on securing the Group's operational resilience while at the same time engaging actively with its customers to assist their preparedness. The Group continues to monitor the potential risks through four Brexit readiness and response working groups and will take necessary actions as appropriate.

Risk management

Credit risk – Overview

Details on the various aspects of the Group's credit risk management are outlined on pages 45 to 66 of the Annual Financial Report 2019 with the Group's accounting policies for financial assets included in note 1 to the consolidated financial statements on pages 200 to 202.

There have been no changes to the Group's accounting policies for financial assets since 31 December 2019. In determining ECL allowances, the Group keeps under constant review its bases of measurement, methodologies and judgements as outlined on pages 54 to 64 of the Annual Financial Report 2019. There have been no changes to these bases of measurement, methodologies and judgements apart from the following:

Credit risk management response to COVID-19

The Group has adapted its credit risk management operating model, including its underlying credit processes, in response to COVID-19 to ensure proactive and appropriate management of the heightened credit risk in the portfolio, and particularly for those sectors believed to be most impacted by COVID-19. In adapting its credit operating model, the Group have also enabled the introduction and implementation of a number of customer support measures in a streamlined, agile and risk appropriate manner.

The Group's focus continues to be on supporting its existing customers and ensuring they are provided with the appropriate measures taking account of the current and expected financial impact and recovery outlook. As part of the Group's credit risk management response to COVID-19, a range of actions have been taken to ensure the appropriate measurement, classification, and reporting of its credit risk exposures during this time. These include:

- The development of a suite of additional guidance documents to support credit risk assessment and management activities, such as credit grading, staging, unlikely-to-pay testing, and taking account of COVID-19 sector risk and expected recovery outlook. This guidance supplements the Group's existing credit risk policies and frameworks.
- Enhanced scope and frequency of portfolio asset quality monitoring, particularly focused on those sectors believed to be most impacted by COVID-19 (for example, hospitality, non-food retail, travel etc.).
- Proactive bottom-up reviews of individual cases, in addition to top-down portfolio/sector reviews, prioritising higher exposures and the more vulnerable segments of the balance sheet.

Notwithstanding the range of actions that have been taken, significant uncertainty remains with regard to the extent of the direct and indirect impacts of COVID-19 on the economy and the Group's loan book and asset quality.

Macroeconomic scenarios and weightings*

The macroeconomic scenarios used by the Group for IFRS 9 purposes are subject to the same governance process covering the development and approval of macroeconomic scenarios used for planning and internal stress testing purposes. The macroeconomic scenarios and attached probabilities are approved by the Asset and Liability Committee ('ALCo'). The parameters used within the Group's ECL models include macroeconomic factors which have been established as drivers of the default risk and loss estimates. A different credit loss estimate is produced for each scenario. These credit loss estimates for each scenario are then weighted by the assessed likelihood of occurrence of the respective scenarios to yield the ECL outcome.

Macroeconomic scenarios

The onset of the COVID-19 pandemic and associated lockdown measures and restrictions on economic activity, means that the scenarios in use for the half-year 2020 have changed materially from those applied for the year-end 2019 outcomes. In order to reflect the significant uncertainty presented by the health crisis and associated economic downturn, as at the reporting date, there are five scenarios used for the purposes of the ECL calculation as compared to four at 31 December 2019. These five scenarios are comprised of a Base case scenario, along with four alternative scenarios, one upside scenario "Virus Eliminated" and three downside scenarios was deemed necessary to ensure that the range of possible outcomes in relation to the ultimate recovery from the pandemic are captured. Non-linear effects are captured in the development of risk parameters as well as through the inclusion of both a single upside and three downside scenarios.

The Group's Economic Research Unit (ERU) provide the scenario forecasts over five years. These are then independently reviewed and challenged, on both a quantitative and qualitative basis, by the Group's Enterprise Risk Management (ERM) function. The Base case is benchmarked against the outlook available from official sources (e.g. IMF, Department of Finance, ESRI, Central Bank of Ireland, etc.). Upside and downside forecasts are provided for each scenario and represent expected outcomes under each scenario. For IFRS 9 purposes, longer term economic projections beyond five years are sourced from a reputable external provider with the internal scenarios converging on a linear basis towards the external forecasts from years 5 to 8. External long term forecasts represent long term base line forecasts for the parameter/economy in question. The forecasted scenarios are kept under review by the Group ALCo and approved at least on a quarterly basis at Group ALCo and by the Board prior to the publication of the Group's financial results.

Credit risk – Overview

Macroeconomic scenarios and weightings (continued)

The scenarios are described below and reflect the views of the Group as at the reporting date.

Base case: The world economy experiences a very deep recession in 2020 that commenced in March in most countries. The recession is unique in terms of its suddenness and severity. The scale of the immediate impact on employment in particular is unprecedented in its speed and scale, with jobless rates soaring in the space of a few weeks. Under this scenario, each of the Group's core economies (Ireland, UK, US, Eurozone) suffer very significant contractions in the first half of 2020 as lockdowns dramatically reduce activity.

It is assumed that COVID-19 begins to fade during the second half of 2020 coinciding with a return to more normalised levels of activity, but that economic momentum does not gather speed until 2021. This is highly dependent on the efficacy of fiscal and central bank supports in mitigating the more serious scarring effects on the economies. In the Base case, economic activity does not return to pre-pandemic levels of activity until late 2022 in Ireland and mid-2023 in the UK. Unemployment, in all economies, remains significantly higher than the pre-COVID-19 level until 2024 and beyond. In the Irish and UK markets, house prices are forecast to decline by up to 10% over the 2020 to 2021 period. Property prices in the Base case are assumed to return to slow growth thereafter.

This scenario assumes that, in terms of the EU/UK trade negotiations, the transition period is extended by one year due to delays in the negotiations caused by the COVID-19 pandemic. It is assumed that a EU/UK free trade agreement is finalised in 2021 and that it comes into effect at the start of 2022. This is expected to reduce growth in Ireland and the UK by c. 0.5% per annum over the 2022-2024 period.

Downside scenario ('Persistent virus'): Under this scenario, measures to contain COVID-19, the prevalence of which proves more persistent than expected, are required to remain in place for a longer period of time than assumed in the Base case and extend well into the second half of 2020. This results in a larger decline in output in 2020 than in the Base case. As a result, additional scarring effects in 2021 are assumed, with further negative impact on business and consumer confidence, lower economic growth and more business failures, tighter financial conditions and a higher rate of unemployment (one to three percentage points higher than the Base case through to 2024). In this scenario, economic activity does not return to pre-pandemic levels of activity until 2023 in Ireland and 2025 in the UK. This scenario assumes the same outcome to the EU/UK trade negotiations as in the Base case.

Downside scenario ('Failed EU/UK trade talks'): Under this scenario, COVID-19 and economy evolves as per the Base case but it becomes clear in late 2020 that the EU/UK trade talks will end in failure, as the UK remains unwilling to adhere to EU rules in return for favourable access to the Single Market. In this scenario, the UK falls back to trade under World Trade Organisation (WTO) rules, involving tariffs, customs checks, new regulatory controls etc. from the start of 2021.

Under such a scenario it is assumed that the failed trade talks result in an end to the nascent recovery in economic activity seen in the second half of 2020 in a Base case. Growth is assumed to remain sluggish from 2021 to mid-2023, with activity only picking up again in the second half of 2023. In this scenario, economic activity does not return to pre-pandemic levels of activity until 2024 in Ireland and 2027 in the UK.

It is assumed there is a sharp decline in trade between the UK and EU and outflow of investment from the UK, especially from the financial sector, as well as a decline in foreign direct investment. Unemployment remains at an elevated level over the forecast period.

The combination of the COVID-19 recession in 2020 followed by a hard Brexit at the start of 2021 results in sharp falls in Irish and UK property prices. The price declines are more significant in the UK than in Ireland as the recession in 2020 is followed by a long period of stagnation in property markets.

Downside scenario ('Persistent virus plus second wave'): Under this scenario, it is assumed that COVID-19 proves more persistent than expected and a second outbreak of COVID-19 occurs in 2021. However, lessons learnt from the first outbreak are implemented such as containment measures and testing. Nevertheless, in such a scenario there are renewed lockdowns, financial conditions tighten and confidence suffers a further blow, all of which weighs on economic activity in 2021. In this scenario, economic activity does not return to prepandemic levels of activity until 2025 in Ireland and 2027 in the UK. Unemployment returns to very high levels during the second lockdown, peaking in 2021 but only slowly reducing through to 2024. This scenario assumes the same outcome to the EU/UK trade negotiations as in the Base case.

Given that the recession under this scenario is very deep and extends into 2021 and unemployment is at very high levels, there are large property price falls in Ireland and the UK in both residential and commercial property sectors.

Risk management

Credit risk – Overview

Macroeconomic scenarios and weightings (continued)

Upside scenario ('Virus eliminated'): Under this scenario, COVID-19 is essentially eliminated in the second half of 2020 due to the success of social distancing and self-isolation measures. As a result, there is a much quicker rebound in activity than assumed under the Base case, which is supported by significant fiscal and monetary supports. There is still falling growth in 2020 but GDP returns to pre-pandemic levels of activity in the second half of 2021. Given Ireland's exposure to international trade, a better than expected performance by its key trading partners would have a positive knock-on impact on its exports and in turn, on the rate of growth of the economy. This results in the 2021 rebound in Irish GDP being stronger than other economies. In this scenario, economic activity returns to pre-pandemic levels of activity in mid-2021 in both Ireland and the UK. As a result, employment growth is strong and unemployment is consistently 1%-2% lower than in the Base case. This scenario assumes the same outcome to the EU/UK trade negotiations as in the Base case.

While property prices fall as a result of the effects of containment measures on economic activity, the declines are more moderate. In addition, prices start to increase from mid-2021 onwards, as greater demand returns to the market.

The table below sets out the five year forecast for each of the key macroeconomic variables that are required to generate the scenarios or are material drivers of the ECL under each scenario at 30 June 2020:

					Base	Downside Scenario ('Persistent Virus')			Downside Scenario ('Failed EU/UK trade talks')						
	2020	2021	2022	2023	2024	2020	2021	2022	2023	2024	2020	2021	2022	2023	2024
Macroeconomic factor	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%
Republic of Ireland															
GDP growth	(7.5)	6.3	3.5	3.0	2.7	(9.5)	4.5	4.0	3.0	2.7	(7.5)	3.5	1.5	1.8	2.5
Residential property price growth	(5.5)	(4.5)	4.0	3.5	3.0	(7.5)	(6.5)	1.0	4.5	3.5	(5.5)	(8.0)	(7.0)	(1.0)	1.5
Unemployment rate	10.0	9.0	7.1	6.3	6.0	12.8	12.0	9.6	8.3	7.6	10.0	10.6	10.1	9.6	9.0
Commercial property price growth	(9.5)	(5.5)	6.0	3.0	2.0	(11.5)	(7.5)	2.0	4.0	3.0	(9.5)	(9.0)	(5.5)	(2.5)	-
Employment growth	(4.6)	2.4	3.3	2.1	1.8	(7.6)	1.9	3.9	2.6	2.2	(4.6)	0.3	1.5	1.4	1.7
Average disposable income growth	(15.5)	9.9	6.0	1.1	0.8	(18.9)	7.8	7.2	1.8	1.4	(15.4)	6.5	3.1	0.9	1.2
United Kingdom															
GDP growth	(6.5)	4.0	2.3	1.7	1.5	(9.0)	2.5	2.8	1.7	1.5	(6.5)	1.8	-	0.3	1.3
Residential property price growth	(5.0)	(4.0)	3.5	3.5	3.5	(7.0)	(6.0)	1.0	4.0	3.0	(5.0)	(7.5)	(9.0)	(6.5)	1.0
Unemployment rate	7.5	6.0	5.5	5.3	5.0	9.5	8.0	7.0	6.5	6.0	7.5	7.5	8.0	9.0	8.8
Commercial property price growth	(8.5)	(5.0)	5.0	3.0	3.0	(11.0)	(8.0)	3.0	4.0	3.0	(8.5)	(11.0)	(9.5)	(6.5)	1.5

				side Sco rsistent						
		Upside Scenario ('Virus eliminated')								
	2020	2021	2022	2023	2024	2020	2021	2022	2023	2024
Macroeconomic factor	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%
Republic of Ireland										
GDP growth	(9.5)	(5.0)	8.5	3.5	3.0	(5.0)	7.3	4.0	3.0	2.7
Residential property price growth	(7.5)	(14.0)	(6.0)	3.0	4.0	(4.0)	-	4.0	3.0	3.0
Unemployment rate	12.8	14.5	12.0	9.8	9.0	9.1	7.4	6.0	5.3	5.0
Commercial property price growth	(11.5)	(16.0)	(6.0)	3.0	4.0	(7.5)	(1.0)	4.0	3.0	3.0
Employment growth	(7.6)	(1.2)	4.0	3.7	2.3	(3.5)	3.1	2.8	2.1	1.8
Average disposable income growth	(18.8)	(8.0)	17.4	3.1	1.7	(12.2)	10.8	5.4	1.1	0.8
United Kingdom										
GDP growth	(9.0)	(5.0)	8.0	2.3	1.7	(4.0)	5.0	2.8	1.7	1.5
Residential property price growth	(7.0)	(14.0)	(6.0)	3.0	4.0	(4.0)	0.5	3.5	3.0	3.0
Unemployment rate	9.5	11.5	8.5	7.5	6.5	6.5	5.0	4.5	4.2	4.0
Commercial property price growth	(11.0)	(15.5)	(5.5)	3.5	4.0	(7.0)	(1.0)	3.5	3.0	3.0

Credit risk – Overview

Macroeconomic scenarios and weightings (continued)

The key changes to the scenario forecasts in the reporting period are driven by the COVID-19 pandemic. The extent of contagion and the wider economic impact of COVID-19 was not foreseen at 31 December 2019. The severe and sudden shock to all economies has resulted in a significant re-assessment of the forecasts. The 5 year average forecasts that applied at December 2019 is outlined on page 60 of the Annual Financial Report 2019.

The five scenarios detailed above are used to reflect a representative sample of possible outcomes. The ECL allowance reflects a weighted average of the credit loss estimates under the five scenarios.

Similar to the scenario forecasts, the probability weighting assigned to each scenario is proposed by the ERU, supported with reference to external market information, with a review and challenge from ERM.

These weightings are reviewed regularly during the reporting period. Given the significant change in the forecasts, comparing the weightings to previous reporting periods is less useful than normal. The key drivers of the weightings are:

- The much larger aggregate downside weighting (35%) versus the upside weighting (10%) reflects the Group's view that risks are skewed to the downside in view of the fact that, in many countries, efforts at containing the spread of COVID-19 (notably the Americas) are proving unsuccessful, as at the reporting date. This is consistent with external commentary that COVID-19 related risks remain to the downside.
- The 'Persistent Virus' scenario reflects the fact that the virus is likely to prove difficult to bring under control with the consequence that the economic recovery may be delayed or weaker than in the Base case. This has been assigned the highest downside weighting (20%).
- The 'Failed EU/UK Trade Talks' scenario has been assigned the next highest weighting (10%) reflecting the fact that an agreement here lies within the power of governments and so, while negotiations may continue to be fraught, the likelihood of a deal remains high.
- The downside scenario 'Persistent Virus plus Second Wave' is seen as a particularly unlikely event as, in the event of a 'second wave', we expect that lockdown measures will be more focussed (i.e. confined to a locality, or to specific sectors) than for the first lockdown, thus mitigating a significant element of the economic risks. It is assigned a 5% weighting.

The weightings that have been applied as at the reporting date are below. The weights applied at December 2019 is outlined on page 61 of the Annual Financial Report 2019.

Scenario	Weighting 30 June 2020
Base	55%
Downside Scenario ('Persistent Virus')	20%
Downside Scenario ('Failed EU/UK trade talks')	10%
Downside Scenario ('Persistent Virus plus Second Wave')	5%
Upside Scenario ('Virus eliminated')	10%

In assessing the adequacy of the ECL allowance, the Group has considered available forward looking information as of the balance sheet date in order to estimate the future expected credit losses. The Group, through its risk management processes (including the use of expert credit judgement and other techniques) assesses its ECL allowance for events that cannot be captured by the statistical models it uses and for other risks and uncertainties. The assessment of ECL at the balance sheet date does not reflect the worst case outcome, but rather a probability weighted outcome of the five scenarios. Should the credit environment deteriorate beyond the Group's expectation, the Group's estimate of ECL would increase accordingly.

Risk management

Credit risk – Overview

Sensitivities*

The Group's estimates of expected credit losses are responsive to varying economic conditions and forward looking information. These estimates are driven by the relationship between historic experienced loss and the combination of macroeconomic variables. Given the co-relationship of each of the macroeconomic variables to one another and the fact that loss estimates do not follow a linear path, a sensitivity to any single economic variable is not meaningful. As such, the following sensitivities are provided which indicate the approximate impact on the current ECL allowance before the application of probability weights to the forward looking macroeconomic scenarios. The sensitivities provide an estimate of ECL movements driven by both changes in model parameters and quantitative 'significant increase in credit risk' ("SICR") staging assignments.

Relative to the base scenario, for the 100% downside scenarios 'Persistent Virus', 'Failed EU/UK Trade Talks' and 'Persistent Virus plus Second Wave' scenario, the ECL allowance increases by 28%, 21% and 55% respectively. In the 100% upside scenario, the ECL allowance declines by 13%, showing that the ECL impact in the three downside scenarios is greater than that of the upside scenario. For 30 June 2020, a 100% downside 'Persistent Virus', 'Failed EU/UK Trade Talks' and 'Persistent Virus plus Second Wave' scenario sees a higher ECL allowance sensitivity of \in 638 million, \notin 466 million and \notin 1,249 million respectively compared to base (\notin 467 million, \notin 295 million and \notin 1,078 million respectively compared to reported). Reasonably similar relative impacts are observed for the AIB UK portfolio.

					ECL allowance	at 30 June 2020
	Reported	Base	Downside Scenario ('Persistent Virus')	Downside Scenario ('Failed EU/UK trade talks')	Downside Scenario ('Persistent Virus plus	Upside Scenario ('Virus eliminated')
Loans and advances to customers	Total € m	Total € m	Total € m	Total € m	Second Wave') Total € m	Total € m
Residential mortgages	836	785	926	962	1,146	726
Other personal	237	228	259	252	292	215
Property and construction	490	455	677	557	824	356
Non-property business	790	726	935	866	1,117	623
Total	2,353	2,194	2,797	2,637	3,379	1,920
Loan commitments	55	47	73	65	97	38
Financial guarantee contracts	33	29	38	34	43	26
	2,441	2,270	2,908	2,736	3,519	1,984
Of which: AIB UK segment	302	286	358	372	447	239

Credit risk – Overview

Management judgements*

The Group reflects reasonable and supportable information that is available at the reporting date, in the risk measurement of ECLs.

Management adjustments may be required to increase or decrease ECLs to reflect available reasonable and supportable information to include risk factors that have not been included in the risk measurement process or where there is insufficient time to appropriately incorporate relevant new information. Such adjustments should be temporary in nature. If an ongoing adjustment is required, the risk measurement methodology should be updated to eliminate the adjustment. Adjustments are directionally consistent with forward looking forecast, supported by appropriate documentation and subject to appropriate governance processes. Experienced credit judgement is used to incorporate the expected impact of all reasonable and supportable forward looking information, including macroeconomic factors, on ECLs.

As a result, the calculation of the ECL allowance on loans and advances to customers at 30 June 2020 includes the following management adjustments as outlined below:

1. ROI PDH mortgage post model adjustments

Mortgage (PDH) post model adjustment

The Group's strategy is to deliver sustainable long term solutions and to work with customers through their financial difficulties. This has primarily been through work-out arrangements with customers, including arrears capitalisations, split mortgages, low fixed interest rate, voluntary sale for loss, negative equity trade down and positive equity solution or through loan recovery following realisation of collateral. The mortgage LGD model is based on empirical internal data for such resolved cases, and represents the Group's expected loss based on those expected work-out strategies. However, it is recognised that alternative recovery strategies, such as portfolio sales, also need to be considered which were not envisaged at the time of model development. Accordingly, a post model adjustment has been applied to a cohort of Stage 3 loans to reflect the potential resolution outcomes not currently considered within the modelled outcome.

The post model adjustment is calculated on a range of alternative recovery assumptions (including portfolio sales). An independent external benchmark exercise has been undertaken to provide information to support the range of alternative recovery outcomes with reference to collateral values underpinning the loans and the underlying market conditions. The cohort of loans to which the post model adjustment applies continues to be primarily those PDH loans in Stage 3 and in deep arrears (greater than 180 days past due) and certain loans within the 90 to 180 days past due category.

The ECL allowance of \in 800 million for residential mortgages in Ireland at 30 June 2020 includes \in 250 million as a result of this management adjustment. At 31 December 2019, the ECL allowance of \in 552 million included a management adjustment of \in 208 million. The main driver of the movement in the post model adjustment in the six months to 30 June 2020 is the impact of COVID-19 on the market outlook and the revised economic scenarios used for modelling. This has resulted in an additional income statement charge of \in 67 million.

Forbearance product post model adjustment

An element of forborne loans in Stage 3 were identified in 2019 which required an alternative treatment at loan expiry in line with the Group's current mortgage resolution strategy. This alternative treatment is not currently captured within the modelled ECL outcome for this product. Management have considered that a proportion of this cohort (\in 152 million, 31 December 2019: \in 160 million) may require an alternative treatment. The range of quantitative outcomes in determining the estimated loss amounts at loan expiry has resulted in a post model adjustment of \in 18 million as at 30 June 2020 (31 December 2019: \in 20 million).

Lifetime interest only post model adjustment

A cohort of non-defaulted lifetime interest only mortgages were identified in 2019 for individual assessment to confirm likeliness to pay (31 December 2019: \in 103 million). In the six months to 30 June 2020, this cohort of loans has reduced to \in 101 million, of which \in 44 million has migrated to Stage 2 and \in 5 million to Stage 3. The remaining loans within this cohort (\in 52 million) have been allocated to Stage 2, pending individual assessment, reflecting management's qualitative judgement of a significant increase in credit risk given the additional end of term risk not fully incorporated into modelled outcomes. This has resulted in a post model adjustment of \in 11 million as at 30 June 2020 (31 December 2019: \in 9 million).

Further information on the above overlays is not provided as the Group believes that such information could compromise the resolution outcomes given the underlying nature of the portfolios.

Risk management

Credit risk – Overview

Management judgements* (continued)

2. COVID-19 modifications post model adjustment

The performing mortgage and personal loans which have been granted COVID-19 short term modifications (e.g. payment breaks) have been identified as requiring a temporary ECL post model adjustment due to the heightened risk of downward stage migration on the expiry of payment breaks. The short term payment breaks for temporary liquidity support as a result of COVID-19, have been deemed to not automatically trigger significant increase in credit risk or loan default. This treatment is in line with regulatory and accounting guidance.

The post model adjustment increases the ECL allowance on existing \in 2,841 million Stage 1 and Stage 2 residential mortgage and \in 178 million Stage 1 other personal loans which have received a COVID-19 modification. It reflects the risk that on expiry of the temporary payment breaks, some of these loans will require further support, e.g. forbearance, as these borrowers would otherwise be unable to return to their prior contractual loan repayments. Therefore, the ECL post model adjustment allows for early recognition of anticipated downward stage migration on expiry of the temporary COVID-19 modifications.

The post model adjustment amounts to \in 42 million ECL at 30 June 2020 and is based on stage migration assumptions which take into account (i) the risk associated with the borrowers employment sector and the extent to which it has been impacted by COVID-19, (ii) high level analysis of impact on the borrowers income and (iii) expert management judgement. The post model adjustment is temporary in nature and will be unwound upon expiry of the temporary COVID-19 modifications when greater clarity will exist whether significant increases in credit risk or unlikeliness to pay have occurred.

3. Property and construction portfolio post model adjustment

A review of the ECL model for the property and construction portfolio in Ireland determined that the historically observed relationships between default rates and macroeconomic factors in the model are not fully reflective of expectations for a portion of the portfolio. While the modelled outcome suggested that certain cases had moved to Stage 2, expert credit judgement determined that a significant increase in credit risk had not occurred and that these cases, amounting to \in 839 million, be retained in Stage 1. This resulted in \in 34 million of modelled ECL being reversed.

4. Syndicated lending portfolio post model adjustment

A detailed review of the ECL model for the syndicated lending portfolio in the CIB business segment was carried out in late 2019 and it was determined that historically observed relationships between default rates and macroeconomic factors in the model needed to be revised. As a result, a post model adjustment for this portfolio of \in 37 million (increase on Stage 1: \in 11 million and Stage 2: \in 26 million) has been applied at 30 June 2020 to increase the ECL allowance to \in 118 million. At 31 December 2019, a post model adjustment of \in 16 million was applied to increase the ECL allowance to \in 20 million (Stage 1: \in 15 million and Stage 2: \in 5 million). The post model adjustment increased modelled probabilities of default based on more recent observed experience.

5. UK management post model adjustment

For the UK segment, £ 47 million of post model adjustments have been applied, increasing Stage 1 by £ 28 million, Stage 2 by £ 7 million and Stage 3 by £ 12 million.

At 31 December 2019, a management overlay of \pounds 15 million was applied to the UK ECL allowance to take account of the political and economic uncertainties that existed and that were not adequately captured in the output from the macroeconomic scenarios and weightings. The \pounds 47 million post model adjustment also addresses these issues, therefore, the net impact is \pounds 32 million.

Stage 1 and Stage 2 adjustments followed in-depth reviews performed with UK sector experts to understand in more detail the anticipated account behaviour during the COVID-19 pandemic, and subsequent periods, to project future cover rates.

For Stage 3, an adjustment is required to reflect the forward looking macroeconomic environment and incorporate the anticipated economic downturn as a result of COVID-19.

Credit risk – Overview

ECL governance*

The Board has put in place a framework, incorporating the governance and delegation structures commensurate with a material risk, to ensure credit risk is appropriately managed throughout the Group.

The key governance points in the ECL approval process during 2020 were:

- Model Risk Committee;
- Asset and Liability Committee;
- Business level ECL Committees;
- Group Credit Committee; and
- Board Audit Committee.

For ECL governance, the Group management employs its expert judgement on the adequacy of ECL. The judgements are supported by detailed information on the portfolios of credit risk exposures, and by the outputs of the measurement and classification approaches described above, coupled with internal and external data provided on both short term and long term economic outlook. Business segments and Group management are required to ensure that there are appropriate levels of cover for all of its credit portfolios and must take account of both accounting and regulatory compliance when assessing the expected levels of loss.

Assessment of the credit quality of each business segment is initially informed by the output of the quantitative analytical models but may be subject to management adjustments. This ECL output is then scrutinised and approved at individual business unit level (ECL Committee) prior to onward submission to the Group Credit Committee (GCC). GCC reviews and challenges ECL levels for onward recommendation to the Board Audit Committee.

Risk management

Credit risk – Overview

Credit risk exposure derives from standard on-balance sheet products such as mortgages, loans, overdrafts and credit cards. In addition, credit risk arises from other products and activities including, but not limited to: "off-balance sheet" guarantees and commitments; the trading portfolio (e.g. bonds and derivatives); investment securities; asset backed securities; and the failure/partial failure of a trade in a settlement or payments system.

The following table summarises financial instruments in the statement of financial position:*

		30	June 2020	Half-year 30 June 2020		31 Dec	ember 2019	Half-year 19 30 June 2019		
			Statement Income of financial statement position				Statement of financial position	Income statement		
	Exposure	ECL allowance	Carrying amount	Net credit impairment (charge)/ writeback	Exposure	ECL Carrying allowance amount		Net credit impairment (charge)/ writeback		
	€m	€m	€m	€ m	€ m	€m	€m	€ m		
Cash and balances at central banks	14,666	-	14,666	-	11,982	-	11,982	-		
Items in course of collection	50	-	50	-	57	-	57	-		
Loans and advances to banks	1,970	-	1,970	-	1,478	-	1,478	-		
Loans and advances to customers:										
at amortised cost	60,493	2,353	58,140	(1,168)	62,049	1,238	60,811	(19)		
at FVTPL	76	n/a	76	n/a	77	n/a	77	n/a		
	60,569	2,353	58,216	(1,168)	62,126	1,238	60,888	(19)		
Investment debt securities(1)	19,265	1	19,264	(1)	16,516		16,516	-		
Loan commitments	11,741	(55)	(55)	(37)	11,539	(19)	(19)	-		
Financial guarantee contracts	696	(33)	(33)	(10)	711	(23)	(23)	10		
Total				(1,216)				(9)		

⁽¹⁾ECL allowance amounting to € 4 million (31 December 2019: € 4 million) included in carrying amount of investment securities at FVOCI. There is also an ECL allowance of € 1 million on investment debt securities at amortised cost.

There was a \in 1,216 million net credit impairment charge in the six months to 30 June 2020. This comprised of a \in 1,168 million charge on loans and advances to customers (net re-measurement of ECL allowance charge of \in 1,202 million, offset by recoveries of amounts previously written off of \in 34 million) and a \in 47 million charge for off-balance sheet exposures. There was also a \in 1 million charge on investment debt securities measured at amortised cost.

For further details on the net credit impairment charge in the six months to 30 June 2020, see note 12 'Net credit impairment charge' in the condensed consolidated interim financial statements.

Credit risk – Credit profile of the loan portfolio

The Group's customer loan portfolio comprises loans (including overdrafts), instalment credit and finance lease receivables. An overdraft provides a demand credit facility combined with a current account. Borrowings occur when the customer's drawings take the current account into debit. The balance may, therefore, fluctuate with the requirements of the customer. Although overdrafts are contractually repayable on demand (unless a fixed term has been agreed), provided the account is deemed to be satisfactory, full repayment is not generally demanded without notice.

The following table analyses loans and advances to customers at amortised cost by segment, internal credit ratings and ECL staging:

Amortised cost 30 June 2020* 31 December 2019* AIB UK AIB UK Retail CIB Group Total Retail CIB Group Total Banking Banking Gross carrying amount €m Residential mortgages 29,280 629 1,118 31,027 29,565 632 1,257 31,454 -_ 63 8 2,747 100 9 Other personal 2,528 108 2,707 128 2,984 4,314 4,179 2,252 Property and construction 784 2,038 _ 7,136 868 _ 7,299 Non-property business 3,266 109 3,389 5,558 20,312 10,948 5,300 19,623 11,253 112 Total 35,858 15,954 8,564 117 60,493 36,569 16,164 9,195 121 62,049

Analysed by internal credit ratings⁽¹⁾

Analysed by internal credit ratings										
Strong	24,520	8,238	4,706	24	37,488	24,693	11,561	6,186	14	42,454
Satisfactory	5,719	6,435	3,119	93	15,366	6,034	4,220	2,437	107	12,798
Total strong/satisfactory	30,239	14,673	7,825	117	52,854	30,727	15,781	8,623	121	55,252
Criticised watch	1,779	820	330	-	2,929	1,856	173	246	-	2,275
Criticised recovery	754	101	32	-	887	938	193	44	-	1,175
Total criticised	2,533	921	362	_	3,816	2,794	366	290	_	3,450
Non-performing	3,086	360	377	-	3,823	3,048	17	282	-	3,347
Gross carrying amount	35,858	15,954	8,564	117	60,493	36,569	16,164	9,195	121	62,049
Analysed by ECL staging										
Stage 1	28,882	10,272	6,989	117	46,260	30,698	15,680	8,224	121	54,723
Stage 2	3,905	5,404	1,198	-	10,507	2,836	467	689	-	3,992
Stage 3	2,880	278	377	-	3,535	2,841	17	282	-	3,140
POCI	191	-	-	-	191	194	-	-	-	194
Total	35,858	15,954	8,564	117	60,493	36,569	16,164	9,195	121	62,049
ECL allowance – statement of financial p	nosition									
Stage 1	178	129	112	-	419	65	45	31	_	141
Stage 2	283	388	73	-	744	151	23	28	_	202
Stage 3	974	72	104	-	1,150	796	1	67	_	864
POCI	40	_	_	_	40	31	_	_	_	31
Total	1,475	589	289	-	2,353	1,043	69	126	-	1,238
ECL allowance cover percentage	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%
Stage 1	0.6	1.3	1.6	-	0.9	0.2	0.3	0.4	-	0.3
Stage 2	7.2	7.2	6.1	-	7.1	5.3	5.0	4.1	_	5.1
Stage 3	33.8	25.7	27.7	-	32.5	28.0	10.1	23.6	-	27.5
POCI	20.8	-	-	-	20.9	16.1	_		-	16.1
			Half-yea	ar to 30 J	une 2020*			Half-ye	ar to 30 J	une 2019*
Income statement	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m
Net re-measurement of ECL allowance	513	507	182	_	1,202	32	12	22	_	66

					,				
€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m
513	507	182	-	1,202	32	12	22	_	66
(31)	-	(3)	-	(34)	(45)	-	(2)	-	(47)
482	507	179	-	1,168	(13)	12	20	-	19
%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%
2.67	6.30	4.00	_	3.81	(0.08)	0.22	0.23	_	0.06
	513 (31) 482 %	513 507 (31) - 482 507 % %	513 507 182 (31) - (3) 482 507 179 % % %	513 507 182 - (31) - (3) - 482 507 179 - % % % %	513 507 182 - 1,202 (31) - (3) - (34) 482 507 179 - 1,168 % % % % %	513 507 182 - 1,202 32 (31) - (3) - (34) (45) 482 507 179 - 1,168 (13) % % % % % %	513 507 182 - 1,202 32 12 (31) - (3) - (34) (45) - 482 507 179 - 1,168 (13) 12 % % % % % % %	513 507 182 - 1,202 32 12 22 (31) - (3) - (34) (45) - (2) 482 507 179 - 1,168 (13) 12 20 % % % % % % % %	513 507 182 - 1,202 32 12 22 - (31) - (3) - (34) (45) - (2) - 482 507 179 - 1,168 (13) 12 20 - % % % % % % % % %

⁽¹⁾Further analysis of internal credit grade profile by ECL staging is set out on pages 38 and 39. Further details on the internal credit ratings are outlined on pages 48 and 49 of the Annual Financial Report 2019.

*Forms an integral part of the condensed consolidated interim financial statements

Credit risk - Credit profile of the loan portfolio

The following table analyses loans and advances to customers at FVTPL by segment and internal credit ratings:

FVTPL				30 Ju	ine 2020	31 December 2019				
	Retail Banking	CIB	AIB UK	Group	Total	Retail Banking	CIB	AIB UK	Group	Total
Carrying amount	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m
Property and construction	-	76	-	-	76	_	77	_	_	77
Total		76	-	-	76	_	77	-	_	77
Analysed by internal credit ratings										
Strong	_	76	-	_	76	_	77	_	_	77
Satisfactory		-	-	_	-		-	_		-
Total strong/satisfactory		76	_	_	76		77			77
Criticised watch	_	-	-	_	-	_	-	_	_	-
Criticised recovery		-	-	_	-		-	_		-
Total criticised		-	_	_	_		_			-
Non-performing	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	-	76	_	_	76	_	77	_	_	77

Gross loans and advances to customers

Gross loans and advances to customers reduced by € 1.6 billion in the six months to 30 June 2020. Of the total portfolio of € 60.6 billion, € 60.5 billion is measured at amortised cost with the remaining € 0.1 billion being measured at fair value through profit or loss. The reduction in the period was primarily driven by redemptions/repayments net of interest credited and foreign exchange transactions exceeding new lending activity. The level of new lending activity in the six months to 30 June 2020 of € 4.4 billion has been impacted by the COVID-19 pandemic. As a result, new lending activity is € 1.6 billion lower than the comparable period in 2019 (30 June 2019: € 6.0 billion), as reduced demand has been experienced across all asset classes. However, despite the reduced demand, € 4.3 billion of new lending activity is in the strong/satisfactory credit quality category. Overall, from a segment perspective, the reduction was primarily due to Retail Banking which decreased by € 0.7 billion and AIB UK which decreased by € 0.6 billion.

Of the total loans to customers of € 60.6 billion, € 52.9 billion or 87% are rated as either 'strong' or 'satisfactory' which is a decrease of € 2.4 billion (31 December 2019: € 55.3 billion or 89%), and was evidenced across all segments. The 'criticised' classification includes 'criticised watch' of € 2.9 billion and 'criticised recovery' of € 0.9 billion, the total of which has increased by € 0.4 billion in the six months to 30 June 2020. The total performing book has decreased by € 2.0 billion to € 56.8 billion or 94% of gross loans and advances to customers (31 December 2019: € 58.8 billion and 95%).

The COVID-19 pandemic has also had a significant negative impact on the credit quality of the total portfolio. Stage 2 loans have increased by \in 6.5 billion to \in 10.5 billion. The increase was driven by net transfers to Stage 2 of \in 8.1 billion, predominately from Stage 1, which was slightly offset by redemptions/repayments net of interest credited of \in 0.5 billion. The transfers to Stage 2 reflect the downward revision of the macroeconomic forecasts and the contraction of the economy as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic and cases migrating to Stage 2 following case assessments.

Stage 3 loans have increased by \in 0.4 billion to \in 3.5 billion. The increase was primarily as a result of net transfers to Stage 3 of \in 0.5 billion which was slightly offset by redemptions/repayments net of interest credited of \in 0.2 billion. The transfers to Stage 3 were impacted by cases migrating from Stage 2 to Stage 3, particularly those identified as directly impacted by COVID-19 in the non-property portfolio.

Non-performing loans are aligned to the Group's definition of default and Stage 3 credit impaired with the exception of those originating in Stage 1 (\in 0.1 billion) and POCI (\in 0.2 billion). Non-performing loans have increased by \in 0.5 billion to \in 3.8 billion or 6.3% of gross loans and advances to customers (31 December 2019: \in 3.3 billion and 5.4%). The increase reflects an additional \in 0.3 billion following amendments made to the definition of default in the period (of which \in 0.1 billion originating in Stage 1 and \in 0.2 billion impacting Stage 3) and \in 0.2 billion of net underlying flow to non-performing loans.

Credit risk – Credit profile of the loan portfolio

ECL allowance

The ECL allowance on loans and advances to customers has increased by \in 1.1 billion to \in 2.4 billion in the six months to 30 June 2020. Stage 1 and Stage 2 were the key drivers, as the ECL allowance increased by \in 0.3 billion to \in 0.4 billion and \in 0.5 billion to \in 0.7 billion respectively. These increases were primarily as a result of the downward revision of the macroeconomic forecasts which impacted Stage 1 by \in 0.2 billion and Stage 2 by \in 0.4 billion. Stage 3 ECL allowance increased by \in 0.3 billion to \in 1.2 billion and was also impacted by the macroeconomic changes and the increase in the mortgage PDH post model adjustment. The total ECL cover rate has increased from 2.0% at 31 December 2019 to 3.9% at 30 June 2020.

Income Statement

There was a € 1,216 million net credit impairment charge in the six months to 30 June 2020 (30 June 2019: € 9 million net credit impairment charge).

This comprised of a \in 1,168 million charge on loans and advances to customers and a \in 47 million charge for off-balance sheet exposures (30 June 2019: credit impairment charge of \in 19 million and a writeback of \in 10 million respectively). There was also a \in 1 million charge on investment debt securities measured at amortised cost.

The \in 1,168 million charge comprised a \in 1,202 million ECL re-measurement allowance offset by \in 34 million of recoveries of amounts previously written-off (30 June 2019: \in 19 million charge comprising \in 66 million charge offset by \in 47 million of recoveries).

There were a number of key drivers which contributed to the € 1,202 million charge, the most significant were; the change in macroeconomic factors and probability weightings across economic scenarios used in ECL reporting, stage migration from credit downgrades in highly impacted sectors as a result of COVID-19, and post model adjustments to appropriately reflect expected COVID-19 impacts as outlined under the management judgements section. The ECL allowance movements are outlined on page 59.

The onset of the COVID-19 pandemic and associated lockdown measures and restrictions on economic activity has resulted in a material change in the macroeconomic scenarios used for the purpose of ECL calculation. There are now five scenarios compared to four at 31 December 2019. Details on the changes to the macroeconomic scenarios and weightings are outlined on pages 26 to 29. The revision of the macroeconomic factors and probability weightings throughout the six months to 30 June 2020 has led to significant changes in the probability of default across the Group's loan portfolio. This has resulted in a \in 705 million charge. The impact was mainly observed in Stage 2 (\notin 391 million) and Stage 1 (\notin 216 million) with a \notin 90 million impact in Stage 3. The property (\notin 267 million), non-property (\notin 233 million) and mortgage (\notin 166 million) asset classes were predominately impacted.

Stage migration from individual case assessment of exposures in high impacted COVID-19 sectors also impacted the ECL charge. Throughout the second quarter of 2020, case reviews were conducted across the CIB portfolio which led to a number of credit downgrades contributing to a further charge of \in 209 million. \in 154 million was as a result of exposures migrating from Stage 1 to Stage 2 and \in 55 million to Stage 3. Borrowers in the non-property asset class were particularly impacted, accounting for \in 134 million of the total \in 209 million charge. There was also a further \in 162 million charge due to net ECL re-measurements within each stage.

As outlined under the management judgements section, the impact of the changes to the PDH mortgage post model adjustment resulted in an additional \in 67 million charge in Retail Banking. Similarly within Retail Banking, a post model adjustment in relation to COVID-19 modified loans within the mortgages and other personal portfolio which were adjusted to cater for the higher likelihood of default for those seeking modifications resulted in an impact of \in 38 million and \in 4 million respectively. The UK post model adjustment also resulted in an additional £ 32 million charge reflecting managements view of likely sector specific default rates as a result of COVID-19.

Recoveries of amounts previously written-off of \in 34 million (30 June 2019: \in 47 million) included \in 25 million recoveries (30 June 2019: \in 29 million) which reflects cash recoveries against legacy non-performing exposures in line with the Group's resolution strategies. The remaining \in 9 million (30 June 2019: \in 18 million) relates to interest received as a result of loans curing from Stage 3.

Credit risk – Credit profile of the loan portfolio

Internal credit grade profile by ECL staging

The table below analyses the internal credit grading profile by ECL staging for loans and advances to customers:

Amort	ised	cost	

	Stage 1	Stage 2	Stage 3	POCI	Total	Stage 1	Stage 2	Stage 3	POCI	Total
	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€ m	€m	€m	€m	€m
Total										
Strong	35,531	1,955	-	2	37,488	42,123	329	-	2	42,454
Satisfactory	9,785	5,581	-	-	15,366	11,346	1,452	-	-	12,798
Total strong/satisfactory	45,316	7,536	-	2	52,854	53,469	1,781	-	2	55,252
Criticised watch	813	2,115	-	1	2,929	1,111	1,163	-	1	2,275
Criticised recovery	23	856	-	8	887	119	1,048	-	8	1,175
Total criticised	836	2,971	-	9	3,816	1,230	2,211	_	9	3,450
Non-performing	108	-	3,535	180	3,823	24	-	3,140	183	3,347
Gross carrying amount	46,260	10,507	3,535	191	60,493	54,723	3,992	3,140	194	62,049
ECL allowance	(419)	(744)	(1,150)	(40)	(2,353)	(141)	(202)	(864)	(31)	(1,238)
Carrying amount	45,841	9,763	2,385	151	58,140	54,582	3,790	2,276	163	60,811

30 June 2020*

Analysis by asset class

Residential mortgages

Strong	23,290	537		2	23,829	23,766
Satisfactory	2,628	699	_	-	3,327	2,795
Total strong/satisfactory	25,918	1,236	-	2	27,156	26,561
Criticised watch	314	769	_	1	1,084	405
Criticised recovery	6	526	_	8	540	4
Total criticised	320	1,295	-	9	1,624	409
Non-performing	3	-	2,064	180	2,247	3
Gross carrying amount	26,241	2,531	2,064	191	31,027	26,973
ECL allowance	(101)	(117)	(578)	(40)	(836)	(10)
Carrying amount	26,140	2,414	1,486	151	30,191	26,963

23,766	162	-	2	23,930
2,795	610	-	-	3,405
26,561	772	_	2	27,335
405	668	-	1	1,074
4	704	_	8	716
409	1,372	-	9	1,790
3	-	2,143	183	2,329
26,973	2,144	2,143	194	31,454
(10)	(52)	(476)	(31)	(569)
26,963	2,092	1,667	163	30,885

31 December 2019*

Other personal

Strong	1,145	85	-	-	1,230	1,312	29	-	-	1,341
Satisfactory	843	184	-	-	1,027	1,074	106	_	_	1,180
Total strong/satisfactory	1,988	269	-	-	2,257	2,386	135	-	-	2,521
Criticised watch	71	98	-	-	169	117	103	-	_	220
Criticised recovery	1	52	-	-	53	_	50	_	_	50
Total criticised	72	150	-	-	222	117	153	_	_	270
Non-performing	1	-	227	-	228	1	-	192	-	193
Gross carrying amount	2,061	419	227	-	2,707	2,504	288	192	-	2,984
ECL allowance	(42)	(57)	(138)	-	(237)	(21)	(40)	(114)	-	(175)
Carrying amount	2,019	362	89	-	2,470	2,483	248	78	-	2,809

Property and construction

Carrying amount	4,226	2,158	262	-	6,646	6,474	401	235	-	7,110
ECL allowance	(121)	(190)	(179)	-	(490)	(31)	(26)	(132)	-	(189)
Gross carrying amount	4,347	2,348	441	-	7,136	6,505	427	367	-	7,299
Non-performing	93	-	441	-	534	9	-	367	-	376
Total criticised	121	282	-	-	403	200	183	-	-	383
Criticised recovery	3	101	-	-	104	86	68	-	-	154
Criticised watch	118	181	-	-	299	114	115	-	-	229
Total strong/satisfactory	4,133	2,066	-	-	6,199	6,296	244	-	-	6,540
Satisfactory	1,328	1,052	-	-	2,380	1,313	166	_	-	1,479
Strong	2,805	1,014	-	-	3,819	4,983	78	-	-	5,061
risporty and construction										

Credit risk – Credit profile of the loan portfolio

Internal credit grade profile by ECL staging (continued)

	30 June 20					020* 31 Decem				ber 2019*
	Stage 1 € m	Stage 2 € m	Stage 3 € m	POCI € m	Total € m	Stage 1 € m	Stage 2 € m	Stage 3 € m	POCI € m	Total € m
Non-property business										
Strong	8,291	319	-	-	8,610	12,062	60	-	_	12,122
Satisfactory	4,986	3,646	_	-	8,632	6,164	570	_	_	6,734
Total strong/satisfactory	13,277	3,965	_	_	17,242	18,226	630		_	18,856
Criticised watch	310	1,067	_	-	1,377	475	277	_	_	752
Criticised recovery	13	177	_	-	190	29	226	_	_	255
Total criticised	323	1,244	_	_	1,567	504	503	_		1,007
Non-performing	11	-	803	-	814	11	-	438	-	449
Gross carrying amount	13,611	5,209	803	-	19,623	18,741	1,133	438	_	20,312
ECL allowance	(155)	(380)	(255)	-	(790)	(79)	(84)	(142)	-	(305)
Carrying amount	13,456	4,829	548	-	18,833	18,662	1,049	296	-	20,007

Non-performing exposures ("NPE") to customers

The table below analyses non-performing loans and advances to customers by asset class:

					30 June 2020
	Residential mortgages	Other personal	Property and construction	Non-property business	Total
Non-performing loans	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m
At amortised cost				· · · ·	
Collateral disposals	120	8	59	18	205
Unlikely to pay (including > 90 days past due)	1,917	198	352	686	3,153
Non-performing loans probation	210	22	123	110	465
Total gross carrying amount at amortised cost	2,247	228	534	814	3,823
Total carrying amount at FVTPL	-	-	-	-	-
Total non-performing loans and advances to customers	2,247	228	534	814	3,823
Total ECL allowance on non-performing loans and advances to customers	618	138	206	257	1,219
Non-performing loans as % of total loans and advances to customers	7.2%	8.4%	7.4%	4.2%	6.3%

				31 De	cember 2019
	Residential mortgages	Other personal	Property and construction	Non-property business	Total
Non-performing loans	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m
At amortised cost					
Collateral disposals	128	10	67	21	226
Unlikely to pay (including > 90 days past due)	1,931	168	248	345	2,692
Non-performing loans probation	270	15	61	83	429
Total gross carrying amount at amortised cost	2,329	193	376	449	3,347
Total carrying amount at FVTPL	_	_	_	_	-
Total non-performing loans and advances to customers	2,329	193	376	449	3,347
Total ECL allowance on non-performing loans and advances to customers	507	115	132	144	898
Non-performing loans as % of total loans and advances to customers	7.4%	6.4%	5.1%	2.2%	5.4%

Non-performing loans have increased by \in 0.5 billion to \in 3.8 billion in the six months to 30 June 2020. The increase reflects an additional \in 0.3 billion following amendments made to the Group's definition of default exit criteria, and alignment of arrears days past due (DPD) count methodology to the European Banking Authority (EBA) convention, and \in 0.2 billion of net underlying flow to non-performing loans.

Credit risk – Credit profile of the loan portfolio

Summary of movements on ECL allowance

The following table summarises the movements on the ECL allowance on loans and advances to customers:

					30 June 2020*
	Residential mortgages € m	Other personal € m	Property and construction € m	Non-property business € m	Total € m
At 1 January 2020	569	175	189	305	1,238
Net re-measurement of ECL allowance – customers	294	84	314	510	1,202
Changes in ECL allowance due to write-offs	(25)	(21)	(14)	(12)	(72)
Changes in ECL allowance due to disposals	-	-	-	(2)	(2)
Exchange translation adjustments/other	(2)	(1)	1	(11)	(13)
At 30 June 2019	836	237	490	790	2,353

				31 De	cember 2019*
	Residential mortgages € m	Other personal € m	Property and construction € m	Non-property business € m	Total € m
At 1 January 2019	713	253	480	593	2,039
Net re-measurement of ECL allowance – customers	129	32	(27)	(17)	117
Changes in ECL allowance due to write-offs	(188)	(39)	(100)	(35)	(362)
Changes in ECL allowance due to disposals	(86)	(68)	(180)	(231)	(565)
Exchange translation adjustments/other	1	(3)	16	(5)	9
At 31 December 2019	569	175	189	305	1,238

For detailed analysis of ECL allowance movements, see pages 59 to 62.

Credit risk – Credit profile of the loan portfolio – Asset class analysis

Loans and advances to customers – Residential mortgages

Residential mortgages amounted to \in 31.0 billion at 30 June 2020, with the majority (96%) relating to residential mortgages in the Republic of Ireland and the remainder relating to the United Kingdom. This compares to \in 31.5 billion at 31 December 2019, of which 96% related to residential mortgages in the Republic of Ireland. The split of the residential mortgage portfolio was owner-occupier \in 28.7 billion and buy-to-let \in 2.3 billion (31 December 2019: owner-occupier \in 29.0 billion and buy-to-let \in 2.5 billion).

At 30 June 2020, a € 0.8 billion ECL allowance was held against the Group's residential mortgages portfolio, or 2.7% total cover rate.

During the six months to 30 June 2020, there was a net credit impairment charge of \in 279 million to the income statement. This was primarily as a result of the revised macroeconomic assumptions due to COVID-19 (\in 166 million) and a further \in 123 million charge on post model adjustments as outlined under the management judgements section on pages 31 and 32. In addition, the Group recovered \in 15 million on loans previously written-off.

Residential mortgages - page 42

- Residential mortgage portfolio at amortised cost by segment, internal credit ratings and ECL staging

Republic of Ireland residential mortgages - pages 43 to 46

By ECL staging

Residual debt, which is now unsecured following the disposal of property on which the residential mortgage was secured, is included in the residential mortgage portfolio and as such, is included in the tables within this section.

Credit risk - Credit profile of the loan portfolio - Asset class analysis

Loans and advances to customers - Residential mortgages

The following table analyses the residential mortgage portfolio at amortised cost by segment, internal credit ratings and ECL staging:

		30 June 2020*									
Gross carrying amount	Retail Banking € m	CIB € m	AIB UK € m	Group € m	Total € m	Retail Banking € m	ClB € m	AIB UK € m	Group € m	Total € m	
Owner occupier	27,224	462	1,031	_	28,717	27,368	457	1,157		28,982	
Buy-to-let	2,056	167	87	-	2,310	2,197	175	100	-	2,472	
Total	29,280	629	1,118	-	31,027	29,565	632	1,257	-	31,454	

Analysed by internal credit ratings

Stage 1 0.3 0.2 1.8 $ 0.1$ Stage 2 4.6 4.6 5 $ 4.6$ 2.4 3.6 2.4 Stage 3 28.6 $ 16.8$ $ 28.0$ 22.7 2.5 13.5 POCI 20.8 $ 20.8$ 16.1 $ -$ Income statement \notin m											Analysed by internal credit ratings
Total strong/satisfactory 25,80 606 970 - 27,166 256,69 612 1,004 Criticised valch 1,026 12 46 - 1,084 986 9 79 52 Criticised recovery 524 8 8 - 540 986 9 79 6 Criticised recovery 524 8 8 - 540 1,084 986 9 79 6 Criticised recovery 524 8 8 - 540 1,084 1689 17 84 Non-performing 2,150 3 94 - 2,247 2,217 3 109 Gross carrying amount 29,280 629 1,118 - 31,027 29,665 632 1,257 Analysed by ECL staging Stage 1 24,707 563 53 - 2,531 2,044 37 63 POCI 191 - - 191 - <th>- 23,930</th> <th>_</th> <th>672</th> <th>574</th> <th>22,684</th> <th>23,829</th> <th>-</th> <th>621</th> <th>549</th> <th>22,659</th> <th>Strong</th>	- 23,930	_	672	574	22,684	23,829	-	621	549	22,659	Strong
Criticised watch 1.026 12 46 - 1.084 986 9 79 5 Criticised recovery 1,550 20 54 - 1,624 1,689 17 84 Non-performing 2,150 3 94 - 2,247 2,217 3 109 Gross carrying amount 29,260 629 1,118 - 31,027 29,565 632 1,257 Analysed by ECL staging Stage 1 24,707 563 971 - 26,241 25,296 692 1,085 Stage 1 24,707 3 94 - 2,064 2,031 3 109 POCI 191 - - - 191 194 - - - 101 9 - 1 Stage 1 31,027 29,565 632 1,257 ECL allowance - statement of financial position Stage 1 118 - 1001 9 - 1 1 Stage 3 562 - 16 - 578 461	- 3,405	_	392	38	2,975	3,327	-	349	57	2,921	Satisfactory
Criticised recovery 524 8 8 - 540 703 8 5 Total criticised 1,550 20 54 - 1,624 1,689 17 84 Non-performing 2,150 3 94 - 2,247 2,217 3 109 Gress carrying amount 29,280 629 1,118 - 31,027 29,565 632 1,257 Analysed by ECL staging Stage 1 24,707 563 971 - 26,241 2,704 37 63 Stage 2 2,415 63 53 - 2,656 632 1,257 ECL allowance – statement of financial position 191 - - 191 9 - 1 Stage 2 112 3 2 118 101 9 - 1 Stage 3 562 - 16 - 578 461 - 15 POCI 40 - - - 40 31 - - - 0.1	- 27,335	_	1,064	612	25,659	27,156	-	970	606	25,580	Total strong/satisfactory
Total criticised 1,550 20 54 - 1,624 1,689 17 84 Non-performing 2,150 3 94 - 2,247 2,217 3 109 Gross carrying amount 29,280 629 1,118 - 31,027 29,565 632 1,257 Analysed by ECL staging Stage 1 24,707 563 971 - 26,241 25,296 592 1,085 Stage 2 2,415 63 53 - 2,531 2,044 37 63 Stage 3 1,967 3 94 - 20,064 2,031 3 109 POCI 191 - - 191 194 - - Total 29,280 629 1,118 - 31,027 29,565 632 1,257 ECL allowance - statement of financial position Stage 1 82 1 18 - 101 9 - 1 Stage 2 112 3 2 - 16 578 461 -	- 1,074	-	79	9	986	1,084	-	46	12	1,026	Criticised watch
Non-performing 2,150 3 94 - 2,247 3 109 Gross carrying amount 29,280 629 1,118 - 31,027 29,565 632 1,257 Analysed by ECL staging Stage 1 24,707 563 971 - 26,265 692 1,085 Stage 2 2,415 63 53 - 2,565 632 1,257 Stage 3 1,967 3 94 - 2,064 2,031 3 109 POCI 191 - - - 191 - - - - 191 - - - 109 - 1 1 Stage 1 109 - 1 1 Stage 2 1,12 3 2 - 117 50 1 1 1 Stage 2 1 12 3 2 - 117 50 1 1 1 1 1 Stage 2 166	- 716	_	5	8	703	540	-	8	8	524	Criticised recovery
Gross carrying amount 29,280 629 1,118 - 31,027 29,565 632 1,257 Analysed by ECL staging Stage 1 24,707 563 971 - 26,241 25,296 592 1,087 Stage 2 2,415 63 53 - 2,531 2,044 37 63 Stage 3 1,967 3 94 - 2,064 2,031 3 109 POCI 191 - - - 191 - - - - 191 - - - - - - 101 9 - 1 - - - 101 9 - 1 - 1 - <td>- 1,790</td> <td></td> <td>84</td> <td>17</td> <td>1,689</td> <td>1,624</td> <td>-</td> <td>54</td> <td>20</td> <td>1,550</td> <td>Total criticised</td>	- 1,790		84	17	1,689	1,624	-	54	20	1,550	Total criticised
Analysed by ECL staging Stage 1 24,707 563 971 26,241 25,296 592 1,085 Stage 1 24,707 563 971 26,241 25,296 592 1,085 Stage 2 2,415 63 3 2,2044 37 632 1,085 Stage 2 2,2415 63 2,2044 37 633 109 - Total 29,280 629 1,118 - - Stage 1 112 3 2 - 1 Stage 1 112 3 - - Cl allowance cover percentage % % % % % -	- 2,329	-	109	3	2,217	2,247	-	94	3	2,150	Non-performing
Stage 1 24,707 563 971 - 26,241 25,296 592 1,085 Stage 2 2,415 63 53 - 2,531 2,044 37 63 Stage 3 1,967 3 94 - 2,064 2,031 3 109 POCI 191 - - - 191 194 - - Total 29,280 629 1,118 - 31,027 29,565 632 1,257 ECL allowance - statement of financial position 562 - 16 - 578 461 - 15 POCI 40 - - 40 - - 40 - - 0.1 1 Stage 3 562 - 16 - 836 551 1 17 Total 796 4 36 - 836 551 1 17 Stage 2 4.6 4.6 5 - 4.6 2.4 3.6 2.4 Stage 3	- 31,454	_	1,257	632	29,565	31,027	-	1,118	629	29,280	Gross carrying amount
Stage 2 2,415 63 53 - 2,531 2,044 37 63 Stage 3 1,967 3 94 - 2,064 2,031 3 109 POCI 191 - - - 191 - - - - 194 - 1 - - - - 1 - - - 1 - - - 1 - - - 1 - - - 1 - - - 1 - - - 1 - - - 1 - - - - 1 - - </td <td></td> <td>Analysed by ECL staging</td>											Analysed by ECL staging
Stage 3 1,967 3 94 - 2,064 2,031 3 109 POCI 191 - - - 191 - - - - 191 - - - - 191 194 -	- 26,973	-	1,085	592	25,296	26,241	-	971	563	24,707	Stage 1
POCI 191 - - - 191 194 - - Total 29,280 629 1,118 - 31,027 29,565 632 1,257 ECL allowance - statement of financial position Stage 1 82 1 18 - 101 9 - 1 Stage 1 82 1 18 - 101 9 - 1 Stage 2 112 3 2 - 117 50 1 1 Stage 3 562 - 16 - 578 461 - 15 POCI 40 - - - 40 - - - 0.31 - - Total 796 4 36 - 836 551 1 17 ECL allowance cover percentage % % % % % % % % % % % Stage 1 0.3 0.2 1.8 - 0.4 - - 0.1 <t< td=""><td>- 2,144</td><td>-</td><td>63</td><td>37</td><td>2,044</td><td>2,531</td><td>-</td><td>53</td><td>63</td><td>2,415</td><td>Stage 2</td></t<>	- 2,144	-	63	37	2,044	2,531	-	53	63	2,415	Stage 2
Total 29,280 629 1,118 - 31,027 29,565 632 1,257 ECL allowance - statement of financial position Stage 1 82 1 18 - 101 9 - 1 Stage 2 112 3 2 - 117 50 1 1 Stage 3 562 - 16 - 578 461 - 15 POCI 40 - - - 40 - 1.257 1.35 - - - - - - - - - 1.17 - - - - - 1.5	- 2,143	-	109	3	2,031	2,064	-	94	3	1,967	Stage 3
ECL allowance – statement of financial position Stage 1 82 1 18 - 101 9 - 1 Stage 2 112 3 2 - 117 50 1 1 Stage 3 562 - 16 - 578 461 - 15 POCI 40 - - - 40 31 - - Total 796 4 36 - 836 551 1 17 ECL allowance cover percentage % % % % % % % % Stage 1 0.3 0.2 1.8 - 0.4 - - 0.1 Stage 2 4.6 4.6 5 - 4.6 2.4 3.6 2.4 Stage 3 28.6 - 16.8 - 28.0 22.7 2.5 13.5 POCI 20.8 - - - 20.8 16.1 - - Income statement € m <t< td=""><td>- 194</td><td></td><td>_</td><td>_</td><td>194</td><td>191</td><td>-</td><td>-</td><td>-</td><td>191</td><td>POCI</td></t<>	- 194		_	_	194	191	-	-	-	191	POCI
Stage 1 82 1 18 - 101 9 - 1 Stage 2 112 3 2 - 117 50 1 1 Stage 3 562 - 16 - 578 461 - 15 POCI 40 - - - 40 31 - - Total 796 4 36 - 836 551 1 17 ECL allowance cover percentage %	- 31,454	_	1,257	632	29,565	31,027	-	1,118	629	29,280	Total
Stage 2 112 3 2 - 117 50 1 1 Stage 3 562 - 16 - 578 461 - 15 POCI 40 - - - 40 31 - - - Total 796 4 36 - 836 551 1 17 ECL allowance cover percentage %										on	ECL allowance – statement of financial positio
Stage 3 562 - 16 - 578 461 - 15 POCI 40 - - - 40 - - - 40 - 0.1 - - 0.1 - - 0.1 - - 0.1 - - - 0.1 - - - 0.1 - - - 0.1 - - - 0.1 - - - 0.1 - - - - - - - 1.1 - - - - - - - - -	- 10	-	1	-	9	101	-	18	1	82	Stage 1
POCI 40 - - 40 31 - - Total 796 4 36 - 836 551 1 17 ECL allowance cover percentage %	- 52	-	1	1	50	117	-	2	3	112	Stage 2
Total 796 4 36 - 836 551 1 17 ECL allowance cover percentage % <th< td=""><td>- 476</td><td>-</td><td>15</td><td>-</td><td>461</td><td>578</td><td>-</td><td>16</td><td>-</td><td>562</td><td>Stage 3</td></th<>	- 476	-	15	-	461	578	-	16	-	562	Stage 3
ECL allowance cover percentage %	- 31	-	-	-	31	40	-	-	-	40	POCI
Stage 1 0.3 0.2 1.8 $ 0.1$ Stage 2 4.6 4.6 5 $ 4.6$ 2.4 3.6 2.4 Stage 3 28.6 $ 16.8$ $ 28.0$ 22.7 2.5 13.5 POCI 20.8 $ 20.8$ 16.1 $ -$ Income statement \notin m	- 569	_	17	1	551	836	-	36	4	796	Total
Stage 2 4.6 4.6 5 - 4.6 2.4 3.6 2.4 Stage 3 28.6 - 16.8 - 28.0 22.7 2.5 13.5 POCI 20.8 - - - 20.8 16.1 - - Income statement	% %	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	ECL allowance cover percentage
Stage 3 28.6 - 16.8 - 28.0 22.7 2.5 13.5 POCI 20.8 - - - 20.8 16.1 - - Half-year to 30 June 2020* Half-year to 30 June 2020* Income statement		_	0.1	_	_	0.4	-	1.8	0.2	0.3	Stage 1
POCI20.820.816.1Half-year to 30 June 2020*Half-year to 30Income statement $\underbrace{\mathbb{C} m}$	- 2.4	-	2.4	3.6	2.4	4.6	-	5	4.6	4.6	Stage 2
Half-year to 30 June 2020*Half-year to 3Income statement $\buildreft m$ \bu	- 22.2	-	13.5	2.5	22.7	28.0	-	16.8	-	28.6	Stage 3
Income statement $\in m$ $=$	- 16.1				16.1	20.8	-	-	-	20.8	POCI
Net re-measurement of ECL allowance 269 3 22 - 294 38 (1) 1 Recoveries of amounts previously written-off (14) - (1) - (15) - - Net credit impairment charge/(writeback) 255 3 21 - 279 23 (1) 1 %<	0 June 2019	ear to 30 J	Half-y			une 2020*	ar to 30 Ju	Half-ye			
Recoveries of amounts previously written-off (14) - (1) - (15) - - Net credit impairment charge/(writeback) 255 3 21 - 279 23 (1) 1 %	m €m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	Income statement
Net credit impairment charge/(writeback) 255 3 21 - 279 23 (1) 1 %	- 38	_	1	(1)	38	294	-	22	3	269	Net re-measurement of ECL allowance
<u>% % % % % % %</u>	- (15	-	-	-	(15)	(15)	-	(1)	-	(14)	Recoveries of amounts previously written-off
	- 23	_	1	(1)	23	279	-	21	3	255	Net credit impairment charge/(writeback)
	% %	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	
Net credit impairment charge/(writeback) on average loans – annualised1.730.953.5–1.790.21(0.46)0.02	- 0.14		0.02	(0.46)	0.21	1.79	_	3.5	0.95	1.73	Net credit impairment charge/(writeback) on average loans – annualised

Credit risk – Credit profile of the Ioan portfolio – Asset class analysis

Loans and advances to customers – Republic of Ireland residential mortgages

The following table analyses the Republic of Ireland residential mortgage portfolio at amortised cost by ECL staging:

		30	June 2020*	31 December 24			
	Owner-	Buy-to-let	Total	Owner-	Buy-to-let	Total	
	occupier € m	€m	€m	occupier € m	€m	€m	
Gross carrying amount	27,686	2,223	29,909	27,825	2,372	30,197	
Analysed as to ECL staging							
Stage 1	23,705	1,565	25,270	24,132	1,756	25,888	
Stage 2	2,097	381	2,478	1,748	333	2,081	
Stage 3	1,698	272	1,970	1,757	277	2,034	
POCI	186	5	191	188	6	194	
Total	27,686	2,223	29,909	27,825	2,372	30,197	
ECL allowance – statement of financial position							
Stage 1	75	8	83	8	1	9	
Stage 2	85	30	115	34	17	51	
Stage 3	494	68	562	397	64	461	
POCI	37	3	40	28	3	31	
Total	691	109	800	467	85	552	
Republic of Ireland residential mortgages							
at amortised cost	26,995	2,114	29,109	27,358	2,287	29,645	
ECL allowance cover percentage	%	%	%	%	%	%	
Stage 1	0.3	0.5	0.3	_	0.1		
Stage 2	4.1	7.7	4.6	2.0	5.0	2.5	
Stage 3	29.1	25.3	28.6	22.6	23.1	22.7	
POCI	19.8	54	20.8	14.9	55.0	16.1	
		Half-year to 30	June 2020*		Half-year to 30) June 2019*	
Income statement	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	
Net re-measurement of ECL allowance	243	29	272	41	(4)	37	
Recoveries of amounts previously written-off	(11)	(3)	(14)	(9)	(6)	(15)	
Net credit impairment charge/(writeback)	232	26	258	32	(10)	22	
	%	%	%	%	%	%	

Credit risk – Credit profile of the loan portfolio – Asset class analysis

Loans and advances to customers - Republic of Ireland residential mortgages (continued)

Residential mortgages in Ireland amounted to \in 29.9 billion at 30 June 2020 compared to \in 30.2 billion at 31 December 2019. The decrease in the portfolio was primarily due to loan repayments offset by new lending. Total drawdowns in the six months to 30 June 2020 were \in 1.1 billion (30 June 2019: \in 1.3 billion), of which 98% were by owner occupiers, whilst the weighted average indexed loan-to-value for new residential mortgages was 68%. New lending in the period decreased by 16% impacted by COVID-19 movement restrictions, the prevailing uncertainty and precautionary consumer behaviour.

The split of the Irish residential mortgage portfolio is 93% owner-occupier and 7% buy-to-let and comprises 26% tracker rate, 48% variable rate and 26% fixed rate mortgages.

Non-performing loans remained stable at € 2.2 billion at 30 June 2020 compared to 31 December 2019. However, a material amount of the mortgage portfolio received COVID-19 support payment moratoria.

Income statement

There was a net credit impairment charge of \in 258 million to the income statement in the first half of 2020 compared to a net credit impairment charge of \in 22 million in the same period in 2019 mainly driven by the revised macroeconomic assumptions due to COVID-19. \in 105 million of the total \in 258 million charge specifically related to the Mortgage PDH (\in 67 million) and COVID-19 modifications (\in 38 million) post model adjustments.

The ECL allowance provision cover level at 30 June 2020 for the Irish residential mortgage portfolio is 2.7% (31 December 2019: 2%). For the Stage 3 element of the Irish residential mortgage portfolio, \in 0.6 billion of ECLs are held providing Stage 3 cover of 29% (31 December 2019: \in 0.5 billion and 23% respectively).

Residential mortgage arrears

Total loans in arrears (including non-performing loans) by value decreased by 27% during the six months to 30 June 2020, a decrease of 31% in the owner-occupier portfolio but an increase of 1% in the buy-to-let portfolio. The total decrease in arrears was impacted by the alignment of the arrears days past due count methodology to the EBA convention.

The number of loans in arrears (based on number of accounts) greater than 90 days was 4.6% at 30 June 2020 and remains below the industry average of $6.5\%^{(1)}$. For the owner-occupier portfolio, the number of loans in arrears greater than 90 days at 4.3% were below the industry average of $5.6\%^{(1)}$. For the buy-to-let portfolio, loans in arrears greater than 90 days at 6.8% were below the industry average of $13.3\%^{(1)}$.

⁽¹⁾Source: Central Bank of Ireland ("CBI") Residential Mortgage Arrears and Repossessions Statistics as at 31 March 2020, based on numbers of accounts.

Forbearance

Irish residential mortgages subject to forbearance measures decreased by \in 0.2 billion from \in 2.5 billion at 31 December 2019 to \in 2.3 billion at 30 June 2020. A key feature of the forbearance portfolio is the level of advanced forbearance solutions driven by the Group's strategy to deliver sustainable long term solutions to customers and support customers in remaining in their family home.

Credit risk – Credit profile of the loan portfolio – Asset class analysis

Republic of Ireland residential mortgages - aged analysis

The following table provides an age profile of the Republic of Ireland residential mortgage portfolio by ECL staging:

				30 Ji	une 2020				31 Decem	ber 2019
		At a	mortised co	ost			At a	mortised co	st	
	Stage 1	Stage 2	Stage 3	POCI	Total	Stage 1	Stage 2	Stage 3	POCI	Total
Owner-occupier	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€ m	€m	€m	€m	€m
Not past due	23,703	2,062	683	155	26,603	24,057	1,490	575	143	26,265
1 - 30 days	2	20	21	2	45	75	195	91	14	375
31 - 60 days	-	4	8	1	13	-	47	66	4	117
61 - 90 days	-	11	11	1	23	-	16	56	4	76
91 - 180 days	-	-	77	4	81	-	-	119	4	123
181 - 365 days	-	-	86	2	88	-	-	114	4	118
Over 365 days	-	-	812	21	833	-	-	736	15	751
Total	23,705	2,097	1,698	186	27,686	24,132	1,748	1,757	188	27,825
Buy-to-let										
Not past due	1,562	342	112	4	2,020	1,751	307	108	5	2,171
1 - 30 days	3	5	5	-	13	5	20	9	-	34
31 - 60 days	-	2	2	-	4	-	5	7	-	12
61 - 90 days	-	32	5	-	37	-	1	3	-	4
91 - 180 days	-	-	8	-	8	-	-	11	-	11
181 - 365 days	-	-	10	-	10	-	-	12	-	12
Over 365 days	-	-	130	1	131	-	-	127	1	128
Total	1,565	381	272	5	2,223	1,756	333	277	6	2,372
Total										
Not past due	25,265	2,404	795	159	28,623	25,808	1,797	683	148	28,436
1 - 30 days	5	25	26	2	58	80	215	100	14	409
31 - 60 days	-	6	10	1	17	-	52	73	4	129
61 - 90 days	-	43	16	1	60	-	17	59	4	80
91 - 180 days	-	-	85	4	89	-	-	130	4	134
181 - 365 days	-	-	96	2	98	-	-	126	4	130
Over 365 days	-	-	942	22	964	-	-	863	16	879
Total gross carrying amount of residential mortgages	25,270	2,478	1,970	191	29,909	25,888	2,081	2,034	194	30,197
ECL allowance	(83)	(115)	(562)	(40)	(800)	(9)	(51)	(461)	(31)	(552)
Carrying amount	25,187	2,363	1,408	151	29,109	25,879	2,030	1,573	163	29,645
				1						

Credit risk – Credit profile of the loan portfolio – Asset class analysis

Republic of Ireland residential mortgages – properties in possession⁽¹⁾

The Group seeks to avoid repossession through working with customers. However, in situations where an agreement cannot be reached, the Group proceeds with the repossession of the property or the appointment of a receiver. The Group uses external agents to realise the maximum value as soon as is practicable. Where the Group believes that the proceeds of sale of a property will comprise only part of the recoverable amount of the loan against which it was being held as security, the customer remains liable for the outstanding balance and the remaining loan continues to be recognised on the statement of financial position.

The number (stock) of properties in possession is set out below:

		30 June 2020	31 E	December 2019
	Stock	Balance outstanding € m	Stock	Balance outstanding € m
Owner-occupier	457	106	492	112
Buy-to-let	18	3	23	5
Total	475	109	515	117

⁽¹⁾The number of residential properties in possession relates to those held as security for residential mortgages only.

The stock of residential properties in possession decreased by 40 properties in the six months to 30 June 2020 (31 December 2019: 78 properties). This decrease relates to the disposal of 61 properties (31 December 2019: 231 properties) which were offset by the addition of 30 properties (31 December 2019: 180 properties), the majority of which were voluntary surrenders or abandonments. In addition, a further 9 properties were removed from the stock in the six months to 30 June 2020 (31 December 2019: 27 properties).

The disposal of 61 residential properties in the Republic of Ireland resulted in a total loss on disposal of \notin 4 million at 30 June 2020 (before ECL allowance) and compares to 31 December 2019 when 231 residential properties were disposed of resulting in a total loss of \notin 28 million. Losses on the sale of such properties are recognised in the income statement as part of the net credit impairment losses.

Credit risk - Credit profile of the loan portfolio - Asset class analysis

Loans and advances to customers – Other personal

The following table analyses other personal lending at amortised cost by segment, internal credit ratings and ECL staging:

				30 Ju	ine 2020*				31 Deceml	ber 2019*
	Retail Banking	CIB	AIB UK	Group	Total	Retail Banking	CIB	AIB UK	Group	Total
Gross carrying amount	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m
Credit cards	505	4	22	-	531	676	7	31	-	714
Loans/overdrafts	2,023	59	86	8	2,176	2,071	93	97	9	2,270
Total	2,528	63	108	8	2,707	2,747	100	128	9	2,984
Analysed by internal credit ratings										
Strong	1,119	32	79	_	1,230	1,205	42	94	_	1,341
Satisfactory	977	21	21	8	1,027	1,099	50	22	9	1,180
Total strong/satisfactory	2,096	53	100	8	2,257	2,304	92	116	9	2,521
Criticised watch	161	6	2	-	169	210	5	5	-	220
Criticised recovery	50	2	1	-	53	46	3	1	-	50
Total criticised	211	8	3	_	222	256	8	6	_	270
Non-performing	221	2	5	-	228	187	-	6	-	193
Gross carrying amount	2,528	63	108	8	2,707	2,747	100	128	9	2,984
Analysed by ECL staging										
Stage 1	1,943	24	86	8	2,061	2,297	90	108	9	2,504
Stage 2	365	37	17	-	419	264	10	14	-	288
Stage 3	220	2	5	-	227	186	-	6	-	192
POCI	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	_	-
Total	2,528	63	108	8	2,707	2,747	100	128	9	2,984
ECL allowance – statement of financial posi	tion									
Stage 1	42	-	_	_	42	21	_	_	_	21
Stage 2	55	1	1	_	57	39	1	_	_	40
Stage 3	135	1	2	_	138	111	_	3	_	114
POCI	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_
Total	232	2	3	_	237	171	1	3	_	175
ECL allowance cover percentage	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%
Stage 1	2.2	-	_	_	2.0	0.9	0.3	0.3	_	0.9
Stage 2	15.1	2.7	5.9	_	13.6	14.7	7.1	3.2	_	13.9
Stage 3	61.4	50.0	40.0	_	60.8	59.9	_	57.0	_	59.8
POCI	-	-	-	-	-		-	-	-	-
			Half-ye	ear to 30 Ju	ine 2020*			Half-ye	ear to 30 Ju	ine 2019*
Income statement	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m
Net re-measurement of ECL allowance	83	1	-	-	84	25	(1)	(1)	_	23
Recoveries of amounts previously written-off	(5)	-	-	-	(5)	(15)	-	-	-	(15)
Net credit impairment charge/(writeback)	78	1	_	-	79	10	(1)	(1)	_	8
	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%
Net credit impairment charge/(writeback) on average loans – annualised	5.95	2.57	_	_	5.59	1.01	(2.96)	(0.23)	_	0.54

Credit risk – Credit profile of the loan portfolio – Asset class analysis

Loans and advances to customers – Other personal

At 30 June 2020, the other personal lending portfolio of \in 2.7 billion comprises of \in 2.2 billion in loans and overdrafts and \in 0.5 billion in credit card facilities (31 December 2019: total \in 3.0 billion and \in 2.3 billion and \in 0.7 billion respectively). The credit quality of the portfolio has been negatively impacted by COVID-19 during the period, with 17% categorised as less than satisfactory, of which defaulted loans amounted to \in 0.2 billion and have increased by 18% in the period (31 December 2019: 16% and \in 0.2 billion).

The demand for personal loans, which accounts for the largest portion of the portfolio, reduced significantly in April and May due to COVID-19. June volumes indicate a return to pre-COVID-19 application activity. This has resulted in a decrease in new lending of \in 0.1 billion or 18% to \in 0.4 billion for the six months to 30 June 2020 versus the level of lending experienced in the six months to 30 June 2019 (\in 0.5 billion).

Stage 3 loans, predominately in Retail Banking increased by € 35 million in the six months to 30 June 2020, primarily due to downward grade migration due to COVID-19. At 30 June 2020, the ECL allowance cover was 9% with Stage 3 cover at 61% (31 December 2019: 6% and 60% respectively).

The net credit impairment charge in the income statement amounted to \in 79 million in the six months to 30 June 2020 compared to a an \in 8 million charge in the same period in 2019. The charge was mainly driven by the revised macroeconomic assumptions due to COVID-19 which accounted for \in 39 million and net transfers between stages which resulted in a further \in 26 million charge.

Credit risk - Credit profile of the loan portfolio - Asset class analysis

Loans and advances to customers – Property and construction

The following table analyses property and construction lending at amortised cost by segment, internal credit ratings and ECL staging:

				30 Ju	ine 2020*				31 Decemi	per 2019*
	Retail Banking	CIB	AIB UK	Group	Total	Retail Banking	CIB	AIB UK	Group	Total
Gross carrying amount	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m
Investment:										
Commercial investment	433	2,984	733	-	4,150	488	2,956	750	-	4,194
Residential investment	124	445	674	-	1,243	129	498	747	-	1,374
	557	3,429	1,407	-	5,393	617	3,454	1,497	-	5,568
Land and development:										
Commercial development	90	241	33	-	364	99	213	28	-	340
Residential development	57	564	129	-	750	61	431	160	-	652
	147	805	162	-	1,114	160	644	188	-	992
Contractors	80	80	136	-	296	91	81	124	-	296
Housing associations	-	-	333	-	333		_	443	-	443
Total	784	4,314	2,038	-	7,136	868	4,179	2,252	—	7,299
Analysed by internal credit ratings										
Strong	138	2,590	1,091	_	3,819	158	3,510	1,393	_	5,061
Satisfactory	188	1,415	777	_	2,380	212	548	719	_	1,479
Total strong/satisfactory	326	4,005	1,868	_	6,199	370	4,058	2,112	_	6,540
Criticised watch	127	98	74	_	299	150	21	58	_	229
Criticised recovery	38	53	13	_	104	46	94	14	_	154
Total criticised	165	151	87	_	403	196	115	72	_	383
Non-performing	293	158	83	-	534	302	6	68	_	376
Gross carrying amount	784	4,314	2,038	_	7,136	868	4,179	2,252	_	7,299
Analysed by ECL staging										
Stage 1	314	2,335	1,698	-	4,347	424	4,077	2,004	_	6,505
Stage 2	188	1,903	257	-	2,348	151	96	180	-	427
Stage 3	282	76	83	-	441	293	6	68	-	367
POCI	-	-	-	-	-		-	-	-	_
Total	784	4,314	2,038	-	7,136	868	4,179	2,252	_	7,299
ECL allowance – statement of financial posi	tion									
Stage 1	11	91	19	-	121	4	20	7	-	31
Stage 2	19	159	12	-	190	15	4	7	-	26
Stage 3	114	27	38	-	179	105	-	27	-	132
POCI	-	-	-	-	-		_	-	-	
Total	144	277	69	-	490	124	24	41	_	189
ECL allowance cover percentage	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%
Stage 1	3.4	3.9	1.1	-	2.8	1.1	0.5	0.4	-	0.5
Stage 2	10.4	8.3	4.6	-	8.1	9.8	4.2	3.5	-	5.9
Stage 3	40.5	35.6	45.5	-	40.6	35.6	5.0	39.6	-	35.9
POCI	-	-	-	-			-	-	-	
			Half-ye	ear to 30 Ju	ine 2020*			Half-y	ear to 30 Ju	ne 2019*
Income statement	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m
Net re-measurement of ECL allowance	39	241	34	-	314	(6)	6	8	-	8
Recoveries of amounts previously written-off	(6)	-	(1)	-	(7)	(12)	_	-	-	(12)
Net credit impairment charge/(writeback)	33	241	33	-	307	(18)	6	8	_	(4)
	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%
Net credit impairment charge/(writeback) on average loans – annualised	8.29	11.37	3.01	-	8.49	(1.58)	0.45	0.78	_	(0.10)

*Forms an integral part of the condensed consolidated interim financial statements

Credit risk – Credit profile of the loan portfolio – Asset class analysis

Loans and advances to customers – Property and construction

The property and construction portfolio consists of \in 7.1 billion in loans and advances to customers measured at amortised cost together with \in 0.1 billion of loans measured at FVTPL (total \in 7.2 billion).

The portfolio measured at amortised cost amounted to 12% of total loans and advances. The portfolio comprised of 76% investment loans (\in 5.4 billion), 16% land and development loans (\in 1.1 billion) and 8% other property and construction loans (\in 0.6 billion). The CIB and AIB UK segments continue to account for the majority of this portfolio at 60% and 29% respectively.

The portfolio reduced by \notin 0.2 billion or 2% during the six months to 30 June 2020, though within this, land and development had increased by \notin 0.1 billion. The reduction was mainly due to foreign exchange adjustments of \notin 0.2 billion as new lending was largely offset by redemptions/repayments. New lending of \notin 0.7 billion was predominately in the CIB segment (\notin 0.4 billion) and is primarily to provide senior secured funding. At 30 June 2020, \notin 6.2 billion of the portfolio was in a strong/satisfactory grade, which is a reduction of \notin 0.3 billion in the period. The level of non-performing loans has increased by \notin 0.2 billion in the six months to 30 June 2020 as the effects of COVID-19 were felt across the portfolio.

Property and construction loans measured at FVTPL reduced by € 1 million to € 76 million in the six months to 30 June 2020.

There was a net credit impairment charge of \in 307 million to the income statement in the six months to 30 June 2020. This was driven by a net re-measurement charge of \in 314 million and by recoveries of previously written-off loans of \in 7 million. The net re-measurement charge of \in 314 million was mainly driven by the revised macroeconomic assumptions due to COVID-19 which accounted for \in 267 million. In addition, re-measurements within stage accounted for a further \in 42 million charge.

The portfolio held \in 0.5 billion of ECL allowances which provide ECL allowance cover of 7%, reflecting the \in 1.9 billion net migration into Stage 2. For the Stage 3 portfolio, the ECL allowance cover is 41% (31 December 2019: \in 0.2 billion, 3% and 36% respectively). Retail shopping centres, in particular, have been adversely impacted by COVID-19, with 76% of the Group's \in 1.4 billion exposure to this sector now designated Stage 2 or Stage 3, with an associated ECL of \in 151 million.

Investment

Investment property loans amounted to \in 5.4 billion at 30 June 2020 (31 December 2019: \in 5.6 billion) of which \in 4.2 billion related to commercial investment. The geographic profile of the investment property portfolio remained predominately in the Republic of Ireland (\in 3.5 billion) and the United Kingdom (\in 1.5 billion).

At 30 June 2020, there was a net credit impairment charge of € 243 million to the income statement on the investment property element of the property and construction portfolio (30 June 2019: € 12 million writeback).

Land and development

At 30 June 2020, land and development loans amounted to \in 1.1 billion (31 December 2019: \in 1.0 billion) of which \in 0.1 billion related to loans in the Retail Banking segment, \in 0.8 billion in the CIB segment and \in 0.2 billion in the AIB UK segment. Whilst construction activity had stalled on both residential and commercial sites during the COVID-19 lockdown phases of the crisis, nearly all development sites to which the Group provides development finance have subsequently reopened.

The income statement net credit impairment charge for the six months to 30 June 2020 was € 42 million (30 June 2019: € 11 million writeback).

Contractors

At 30 June 2020, loans to contractors have remained unchanged in the six months to 30 June 2020 at \in 0.3 billion (31 December 2019: \in 0.3 billion). However, there was a net credit impairment charge of \in 21 million in the six months to 30 June 2020 (30 June 2019: \in 19 million charge).

Credit risk - Credit profile of the loan portfolio - Asset class analysis

Loans and advances to customers – Non-property business

The following table analyses non-property business lending at amortised cost by segment, internal credit ratings and ECL staging:

0 9 1 1		0		,	•		0		0 0	
				30 Ju	une 2020*				31 Decem	ber 2019*
	Retail	CIB	AIB UK	Group	Total	Retail	CIB	AIB UK	Group	Total
Gross carrying amount	Banking € m	€m	€m	€m	€m	Banking € m	€m	€m	€m	€m
Agriculture	1,236	375	102		1,713	1,203	435	103		1,741
Distribution:	1,200	0.0			1,110	1,200	100	100		1,7 11
Hotels	148	1,248	848	_	2,244	157	1,231	824	_	2,212
Licensed premises	140	218	103		520	203	215	114		532
Retail/wholesale	500	1,127	315		1,942	552	1,130	342		2,024
Other distribution	86	236	168		490	83	230	176		489
	933	2,829	1,434		5,196	995	2,806	1,456	_	5,257
Other services	636	3,025	1,434	_	5,564	995 727	2,800	2,088	- 6	5,257
	000	3,023	1,505	_	3,304	121	5,100	2,000	0	5,501
Other:	40	C25	010		4 552	10	604	000		1 401
Energy	18	625	910	-	1,553	19	604	868		1,491
Financial	16	358	242	109	725	21	389	248	106	764
	201	2,463	304	-	2,968	211	2,572	360	-	3,143
Transport	226	1,273	405	_	1,904	213	1,287	435		1,935
Total	461 3,266	4,719	1,861 5,300	109	7,150	464	4,852	1,911 5,558	106	7,333
Iotai	3,200	10,940	5,300	109	19,023	3,369	11,255	5,556	112	20,312
Analysed by internal credit ratings				_						
Strong	604	5,067	2,915	24	8,610	646	7,435	4,027	14	12,122
Satisfactory	1,633	4,942	1,972	85	8,632	1,748	3,584	1,304	98	6,734
Total strong/satisfactory	2,237	10,009	4,887	109	17,242	2,394	11,019	5,331	112	18,856
Criticised watch	465	704	208	-	1,377	510	138	104	_	752
Criticised recovery	142	38	10	_	190	143	88	24	_	255
Total criticised	607	742	218	_	1,567	653	226	128		1,007
Non-performing	422	197	195	-	814	342	8	99	_	449
Gross carrying amount	3,266	10,948	5,300	109	19,623	3,389	11,253	5,558	112	20,312
Applyand by ECL staring										
Analysed by ECL staging Stage 1	1,918	7,350	4,234	109	13,611	2,681	10,921	5,027	112	18,741
Stage 2	937	3,401	4,234	105	5,209	377	324	432	-	1,133
Stage 3	411	3,401 197	195		5,209 803	331	8	432 99	_	438
POCI	-	157	-							430
Total	3,266	10,948	5,300	109	- 19,623	3,389	- 11,253	5,558	112	20,312
Iotai	3,200	10,940	5,300	109	19,023	3,369	11,255	5,556	112	20,312
ECL allowance - statement of financial posi	tion									
Stage 1	43	37	75	-	155	31	25	23	-	79
Stage 2	97	225	58	-	380	47	17	20	-	84
Stage 3	163	44	48	-	255	119	1	22	-	142
POCI	-	-	-	-	-		_	-	-	
Total	303	306	181	-	790	197	43	65	_	305
ECL allowance cover percentage	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%
Stage 1	2.3	0.5	1.8	_	1.1	1.2	0.2	0.5		0.4
Stage 2	10.3	6.6	6.7	_	7.3	12.5	5.3	4.6	_	7.5
Stage 3	39.7	22.1	24.8	_	31.8	36.0	14.4	21.9	_	32.4
POCI	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_
				ear to 30 Ju					ear to 30 J	
Income statement	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€ m	€m	€m	€m	€ m
Net re-measurement of ECL allowance	122	262	126	-	510	(25)	8	14	-	(3)
Recoveries of amounts previously written-off	(6)	-	(1)	-	(7)	(3)		(2)	-	(5)
Net credit impairment charge/(writeback)	116	262	125	_	503	(28)	8	12	-	(8)
	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%
Net credit impairment charge/(writeback)										
on average loans – annualised	7.00	4.70	4.59	-	5.03	(0.93)	0.21	0.51	-	(0.08)

*Forms an integral part of the condensed consolidated interim financial statements

Credit risk – Credit profile of the loan portfolio – Asset class analysis

Loans and advances to customers - Non-property business

The non-property business portfolio includes small and medium enterprises ("SMEs") which are reliant on the domestic economies in which they operate. In addition to SMEs, the portfolio also includes exposures to larger corporate and institutional borrowers which are impacted by global economic conditions. The majority of the portfolio exposure is to Irish borrowers with the UK and USA being the other main geographic concentrations. The portfolio decreased by 3% ($\in 0.7$ billion) to $\in 19.6$ billion in the six months to 30 June 2020. The reduction was primarily due to redemptions/repayments exceeding new drawdowns due to reduced demand for credit across all segments resulting in new lending of $\in 2.2$ billion (30 June 2019: $\in 3.1$ billion). The non-property business portfolio amounted to 32% of total Group loans and advances at 30 June 2020 (31 December 2019: 33%).

COVID-19 has had a material negative impact on the asset quality of the non-property business portfolio. Timing of recovery is dependent on sector specific dynamics. Loans graded as strong/satisfactory decreased in the six months to 30 June 2020 from 93% to 88%, as repayments exceeded new drawdowns coupled with downward grade migration mainly due to the impact of COVID-19 pandemic. The downward grade migration has resulted in an increase in the level of less than satisfactory grades (including defaulted loans) from \in 1.5 billion at 31 December 2019 to \in 2.4 billion at 30 June 2020.

Additional disclosures on the non-property business portfolio are outlined on the following page.

The following are the key themes within the main sub-sectors of the non-property business portfolio:

- The agriculture sub-sector represents 9% of the portfolio at € 1.7 billion. Initial COVID-19 impact on most agricultural sectors resulted in price reductions due to reduced demand and closure of key markets. However, global demand and prices have stabilised with signs of recovery in dairy, beef and sheep sectors. There has been no significant disruption to the supply chain while reduced input costs are assisting in maintaining margins. For tillage, the sustained dry weather throughout much of March into early June has impacted crop growth in many parts of the country and yields are expected to be impacted;
- The hotels sub-sector comprises 11% of the portfolio at € 2.2 billion. This sector has been severely impacted by the Government measures to contain the COVID-19 pandemic. In Ireland and the UK, hotels were closed or operating at significantly reduced occupancy from mid-March to the end of June. Key operating metrics are expected to be weaker for 2020. Phased re-openings have commenced, and occupancy is expected to be slow to recover to pre-COVID-19 levels, particularly for those most reliant on international tourism;
- The licensed premises sub-sector comprises 3% of the portfolio at € 0.5 billion. Similar to hotels, this sector has been severely negatively impacted by the Government measures to contain the COVID-19 pandemic. Licensed premises were closed in Ireland from mid-March. Phased re-opening has commenced for licensed premises with food offering from 29 June 2020. Current social distancing measures will reduce capacity and may impact demand. Licensed premises without food offering remain closed at this time;
- The retail/wholesale sub-sector comprises 10% of the portfolio at € 1.9 billion. Many non-grocery retailers have also been severely negatively impacted by COVID-19. There has been an increase in online purchasing during this period which has accelerated this competitive challenge to 'Brick and Mortar Retail'. Consumer confidence may be slow to recover. Grocery retail/wholesale continued to operate with some businesses experiencing increases in revenue and profitability despite some increases in costs;
- The other services sub-sector comprises 28% of the portfolio at € 5.6 billion, which includes businesses such as solicitors, accounting, audit, tax, computer services, research and development, consultancy, hospitals, nursing homes and plant and machinery. Performance across this sub-sector has been mixed depending on COVID-19 impact to specific sub-sectors in the six months to 30 June 2020; and
- The category titled 'Other' totalling € 7.2 billion (36% of the portfolio) includes a broad range of sub-sectors such as manufacturing (€ 3.0 billion), energy (€ 1.6 billion), transport (€ 1.9 billion) and financial (€ 0.7 billion).

There was a net credit impairment charge of \in 503 million to the income statement in the six months to 30 June 2020. This was driven by a net re-measurement charge of \in 510 million and by recoveries of previously written-off loans of \in 7 million. The net re-measurement charge of \in 510 million was mainly driven by the revised macroeconomic assumptions due to COVID-19 which accounted for \in 233 million. In addition, net stage transfers and re-measurements within stage accounted for further charges of \in 134 million and \in 115 million respectively.

The portfolio held \in 0.8 billion in ECL allowances which provides ECL allowance cover of 4%. For the Stage 3 portfolio, the ECL allowance cover is 32% (31 December 2019: \in 0.3 billion, 2% and 32% respectively).

Credit risk – Credit profile of the loan portfolio – Asset class analysis Loans and advances to customers – Non-property business

Additional disclosures

The following table provides further analysis by industry sector of the non-property business portfolio, by gross carrying amount and ECL allowance. Given the international profile of the Syndicated International Finance (SIF) business, all exposures within this business unit are reported separately.

							3	0 June 2020
	Analysed	by ECL stag	e profile	Gross	Analysed	by ECL stage	e profile	ECL
	Stage 1	Stage 2	Stage 3	carrying amount	Stage 1	Stage 2	Stage 3	allowance
	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m
Agriculture	1,083	502	102	1,687	16	22	35	73
Distribution:								
Hotels	798	1,215	93	2,106	24	75	13	112
Licensed premises	235	217	68	520	8	22	21	51
Retail/Wholesale	966	507	141	1,614	20	51	45	116
Other distribution	220	64	29	313	4	7	18	29
	2,219	2,003	331	4,553	56	155	97	308
Other services	3,112	748	144	4,004	39	45	59	143
Other:								
Energy	1,382	105	29	1,516	13	7	2	22
Financial	395	110	3	508	3	4	2	9
Manufacturing	926	696	57	1,679	9	45	34	88
Transport	970	278	46	1,294	7	12	10	29
	3,673	1,189	135	4,997	32	68	48	148
Total	10,087	4,442	712	15,241	143	290	239	672
SIF	3,524	767	91	4,382	12	90	16	118
Total	13,611	5,209	803	19,623	155	380	255	790
							31 De	cember 2019
	Analysed	by ECL stage	e profile	Gross	Analysed	by ECL stage	profile	ECL
	Stage 1	Stage 2	Stage 3	carrying amount	Stage 1	Stage 2	Stage 3	allowance
	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m
Agriculture	1,452	177	78	1,707	7	10	23	40
Distribution:								
Hotels	1,865	203	21	2,089	8	10	7	25
Licensed premises	448	56	28	532	7	12	8	27
Retail/Wholesale	1,351	183	114	1,648	12	19	28	59
Other distribution	275	37	10	322	2	1	6	9
	3,939	479	173	4,591	29	42	49	120
Other services	3 940	236	93	4 269	14	14	36	64

Other services	3,940	236	93	4,269	14	14	36	64
Other:								
Energy	1,436	15	4	1,455	4	1	2	7
Financial	552	9	3	564	2	1	2	5
Manufacturing	1,568	131	57	1,756	5	8	24	37
Transport	1,174	35	30	1,239	3	3	6	12
	4,730	190	94	5,014	14	13	34	61
Total	14,061	1,082	438	15,581	65	79	142	286
SIF	4,680	51	_	4,731	15	5	-	20
Total	18,741	1,133	438	20,312	79	84	142	305

The Syndicated International Finance (SIF) business unit, which is a specialised lending unit within CIB, is involved in participating in the provision of finance to US and European corporations for mergers, acquisitions, buy-outs and general corporate purposes. The SIF non-property lending portfolio totalled \in 4.4 billion at 30 June 2020 (31 December 2019: \in 4.8 billion of which \in 0.1 billion property and construction). The portfolio has reduced by \in 0.3 billion in the period through a combination of asset sales and net loan repayments. At 30 June 2020, 80% of the SIF lending portfolio is in a strong/satisfactory grade (31 December 2019: 99%).

93% of the SIF portfolio is rated by S&P, with 68% rated B+ or above, 19% rated B and 6% rated B- or below. The majority of the loans (72%) are to large borrowers with EBITDA > \leq 250 million. Exposures are well diversified by name and sector with the top 20 borrowers accounting for 21% of total exposure. 67% of the customers in this portfolio are domiciled in the USA, 3% in the UK, and 30% in the Rest of the World (31 December 2019: 65% in the USA, 4% in the UK and 31% in the Rest of the World (primarily Europe) respectively).

At 30 June 2020, there was a net credit impairment charge of \in 106 million on the SIF portfolio. The charge was driven by downward grade migration of \in 0.7 billion to Stage 2 and \in 0.1 billion to Stage 3. The SIF post model adjustment as outlined on page 32 also increased by \in 21 million in the period.

Credit risk - Credit profile of the loan portfolio

The following tables set out the concentration of credit by industry sector and geography for loans and advances to customers and loan commitments and financial guarantee contracts issued together with the related ECL allowance analysed by the ECL stage profile:

Gross exposures to customers

Gross exposures to customers								3	0 June 2020
			At a	mortised co	st				At FVTPL
	Gross	carrying amoun	t		Analysed b	y ECL stag	e profile		
	Loans and advances to customers	Loan commitments and financial guarantees issued	Total	Stage 1	Stage 2	-	POCI	Total	Total
Concentration by industry sector	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m
Agriculture	1,713	584	2,297	1,538	652	107	-	2,297	-
Energy	1,553	679	2,232	2,071	123	38	-	2,232	-
Manufacturing	2,968	1,559	4,527	3,312	1,127	88	-	4,527	-
Property and construction	7,136	1,717	8,853	5,778	2,590	485	-	8,853	76
Distribution	5,196	1,217	6,413	3,317	2,713	383	-	6,413	-
Transport	1,904	487	2,391	1,979	350	62	-	2,391	-
Financial	725	452	1,177	1,023	151	3	-	1,177	-
Other services	5,564	2,176	7,740	6,121	1,417	202	-	7,740	-
Personal: Residential mortgages	31,027	635	31,662	26,856	2,538	2,077	191	31,662	-
Other	2,707	2,931	5,638	4,813	589	236	-	5,638	-
Total	60,493	12,437	72,930	56,808	12,250	3,681	191	72,930	76
Concentration by location ⁽¹⁾									
Republic of Ireland	46,142	9,943	56,085	43,340	9,437	3,118	190	56,085	76
United Kingdom	8,836	2,204	11,040	9,065	1,524	451	-	11,040	-
North America	2,982	64	3,046	2,355	610	81	-	3,046	-
Rest of the World	2,533	226	2,759	2,048	679	31	1	2,759	-
	60,493	12,437	72,930	56,808	12,250	3,681	191	72,930	76

ECL allowance

ECL allowance							30 Ju	ine 2020
	E	CL allowance			Analysed b	by ECL stag	e profile	
	Loans and advances to customers	Loan commitments and financial guarantees issued	Total	Stage 1	Stage 2	Stage 3	POCI	Total
Concentration by industry sector	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m
Agriculture	73	3	76	17	24	35	-	76
Energy	22	2	24	14	8	2	-	24
Manufacturing	110	7	117	16	62	39	-	117
Property and construction	490	32	522	132	195	195	-	522
Distribution	357	17	374	61	210	103	-	374
Transport	32	3	35	11	13	11	-	35
Financial	13	1	14	4	8	2	-	14
Other services	183	16	199	50	84	65	-	199
Personal: Residential mortgages	836	-	836	101	117	578	40	836
Other	237	7	244	45	60	139	-	244
Total	2,353	88	2,441	451	781	1,169	40	2,441
Concentration by location ⁽¹⁾								
Republic of Ireland	1,872	73	1,945	311	553	1,041	40	1,945
United Kingdom	310	13	323	119	94	110	-	323
North America	81	1	82	9	58	15	-	82
Rest of the World	90	1	91	12	76	3	-	91
	2,353	88	2,441	451	781	1,169	40	2,441

⁽¹⁾Based on country of risk.

Credit risk - Credit profile of the loan portfolio

Gross exposures to customers

Gross exposures to customers								31 Dec	cember 2019
			At a	amortised cos	st				At FVTPL
	Gross	carrying amount			Analysed I	by ECL stage	e profile		
	Loans and advances to customers	Loan commitments and financial guarantees issued	Total	Stage 1	Stage 2	Stage 3	POCI	Total	Total
Concentration by industry sector	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€ m
Agriculture	1,741	547	2,288	1,993	213	82	-	2,288	-
Energy	1,490	633	2,123	2,104	15	4	-	2,123	-
Manufacturing	3,143	1,461	4,604	4,352	180	72	-	4,604	-
Property and construction	7,299	1,646	8,945	8,054	460	431	-	8,945	77
Distribution	5,257	1,307	6,564	5,840	532	192	-	6,564	-
Transport	1,936	576	2,512	2,438	41	33	-	2,512	_
Financial	764	497	1,261	1,248	9	4	-	1,261	-
Other services	5,981	1,953	7,934	7,514	295	125	-	7,934	-
Personal: Residential mortgages	31,454	866	32,320	27,816	2,151	2,158	195	32,320	-
Other	2,984	2,764	5,748	5,119	429	200	-	5,748	_
Total	62,049	12,250	74,299	66,478	4,325	3,301	195	74,299	77
Concentration by location ⁽¹⁾									
Republic of Ireland	46,893	9,496	56,389	49,820	3,424	2,951	194	56,389	77
United Kingdom	9,589	2,253	11,842	10,735	777	330	-	11,842	-
North America	3,192	120	3,312	3,249	61	2	-	3,312	-
Rest of the World	2,375	381	2,756	2,674	63	18	1	2,756	
	62,049	12,250	74,299	66,478	4,325	3,301	195	74,299	77

ECL allowance

ECL allowance							31 Decemi	oer 2019
	E	CL allowance			Analysed b	y ECL stage	e profile	
	Loans and advances to customers	Loan commitments and financial guarantees issued	Total	Stage 1	Stage 2	Stage 3	POCI	Total
Concentration by industry sector	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m
Agriculture	40	2	42	8	11	23	-	42
Energy	7	1	8	4	1	3	-	8
Manufacturing	41	3	44	8	12	24	-	44
Property and construction	189	20	209	34	26	149	-	209
Distribution	125	4	129	34	45	50	-	129
Transport	14	1	15	6	3	6	-	15
Financial	6	-	6	3	1	2	-	6
Other services	72	5	77	24	17	36	-	77
Personal: Residential mortgages	569	-	569	10	52	476	31	569
Other	175	6	181	23	43	115	-	181
Total	1,238	42	1,280	154	211	884	31	1,280
Concentration by location ⁽¹⁾								
Republic of Ireland	1,087	34	1,121	103	173	814	31	1,121
United Kingdom	125	7	132	35	29	68	-	132
North America	15	-	15	9	6	-	-	15
Rest of the World	11	1	12	7	3	2		12
	1,238	42	1,280	154	211	884	31	1,280

⁽¹⁾Based on country of risk.

Credit risk - Credit profile of the loan portfolio

Aged analysis of contractually past due loans and advances to customers

The following table shows aged analysis of contractually past due loans and advances to customers by industry sector analysed by ECL staging and segment:

30 June 2020

At amortised cost

						3	0 June 2020
Industry sector	1–30 days € m	31–60 days € m	61–90 days € m	91–180 days € m	181–365 days € m	> 365 days € m	Total € m
Agriculture	14	3	2	7	9	22	57
Energy	_	_	_	_	_	4	4
Manufacturing	7	_	2	4	7	16	36
Property and construction	53	10	51	28	25	180	347
Distribution	67	39	43	40	10	38	237
Transport	50	6	_	10	1	8	75
Financial	2	_	_	_		2	4
Other services	53	3	6	11	8	26	107
Personal:		•			•		
Residential mortgages	64	18	62	94	102	1,001	1,341
Credit cards	5	3	2	6	7	5	28
Other	29	7	13	23	32	95	199
Total gross carrying amount	344	89	181	223	201	1,397	2,435
ECL staging							
Stage 1	79	-	-	-	-	_	79
Stage 2	162	54	85	_	_	_	301
Stage 3	101	34	95	220	198	1,375	2,023
POCI	2	1	1	3	3	22	32
	344	89	181	223	201	1,397	2,435
Segment							
Retail Banking	166	64	122	190	181	1,289	2,012
CIB	127	12	47	12	8	5	211
AIB UK	51	13	12	21	12	103	212
Group	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	344	89	181	223	201	1,397	2,435
As a percentage of total gross							
loans at amortised cost	%	%	%	%	%	%	%
	0.57	0.15	0.3	0.37	0.33	2.31	4.03
At FVTPL							
Industry sector	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m
Property and construction	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total at FVTPL	-	-	_	_	-	-	-
Segment	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m
Retail Banking	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
As a percentage of		_			_		
total gross loans at FVTPL	%	%	%	%		%	%
		-	-	_	-		-

The figures reported are inclusive of overdrafts, bridging loans and cases with expired limits.

Credit risk – Credit profile of the loan portfolio

Aged analysis of contractually past due loans and advances to customers (continued)

At amortised cost

At amortised cost						31 Dec	ember 2019
Industry sector	1–30 days € m	31–60 days € m	61–90 days € m	91–180 days € m	181–365 days € m	> 365 days € m	Total € m
Agriculture	29	2	2	3	6	12	54
Energy	4	-	-	-	-	4	8
Manufacturing	7	1	3	3	4	7	25
Property and construction	33	15	3	12	12	141	216
Distribution	37	4	2	5	7	31	86
Transport	3	1	-	1	1	4	10
Financial	1	-	-	-	1	2	4
Other services	26	3	4	10	8	20	71
Personal:							
Residential mortgages	416	136	86	141	141	912	1,832
Credit cards	19	6	3	5	14	-	47
Other	63	15	13	22	28	71	212
Total gross carrying amount	638	183	116	202	222	1,204	2,565
ECL staging							
Stage 1	196	-	-	-	-	-	196
Stage 2	300	90	33	-	-	-	423
Stage 3	127	89	79	198	217	1,187	1,897
POCI	15	4	4	4	5	17	49
	638	183	116	202	222	1,204	2,565
Segment							
Retail Banking	551	164	106	185	200	1,114	2,320
CIB	41	2	-	-	1	-	44
AIB UK	46	17	10	17	21	90	201
Group	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	638	183	116	202	222	1,204	2,565
As a percentage of total gross	0/	0/	0/	0/	0/	0/	0/
loans at amortised cost	1.03	0.29	0.19	0.33	0.36	<u>%</u> 1.94	4.14
		0.20	0.10	0.00	0.00		
At FVTPL							
Industry sector	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m
Property and construction	_	_	_	_	_	_	-
Total at FVTPL		_	-	-	-	_	-
Segment	€m	€m	€m	€m	€ m	€m	€m
Retail Banking	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
		_	_	-	-	_	_
As a percentage of	0/	0/	0/	0/	0/	0/	0/
total gross loans at FVTPL	%	%	%	%	%	%	%
	_	_	_	_	_	_	_

In order to fully align to EBA guidelines on default, DPD materiality thresholds and DPD day count conventions, the aged analysis of the contractually past due loans at 30 June 2020 have been prepared under a newly implemented EBA DPD counter. The comparable analysis for 31 December 2019 was prepared under the Basel DPD counter. The new EBA DPD counter reflects changes to materiality threshold and count methodology.

In the six months to 30 June 2020, total loans past due reduced by € 0.2 billion to € 2.4 billion or 4.0% of total loans and advances to customers (31 December 2019: € 2.6 billion or 4.1%). The reduction was predominately in the 1-30 days past due category which decreased by € 0.3 billion as a result of the new EBA DPD counter, however, this also resulted in a € 0.2 billion increase in the greater than 365 days category.

Residential mortgage loans which were past due at 30 June 2020 amounted to € 1.3 billion. This represents 55% of total loans which were past due (31 December 2019: € 1.8 billion or 71%). The reduction in the level of residential mortgage loans in early arrears (less than 30 days past due) reflects continued active management of cases and the aforementioned new EBA DPD counter.

Non-property business loans which were past due represent 21% or € 0.5 billion (31 December 2019: 10% or € 0.3 billion), with property and construction at 14% or € 0.3 billion (31 December 2019: 8% or € 0.2 billion), and other personal at 9% or € 0.2 billion (31 December 2019: 10% or € 0.3 billion).

All loans past due by 90 days or more on any material obligation are considered non-performing/defaulted.

Credit risk - Credit profile of the loan portfolio

Gross loans⁽¹⁾ and ECL movements

The following tables set out the movements in the gross carrying amount and ECL allowance for loans and advances to customers by ECL staging.

Accounts that triggered movements between Stage 1 and Stage 2 as a result of failing/curing a quantitative measure only (as disclosed on page 55 of the Annual Financial Report 2019) and that subsequently reverted within the period to their original stage, are excluded from 'Transferred from Stage 1 to Stage 2' and 'Transferred from Stage 2 to Stage 1'. The Group believes this presentation aids the understanding of the underlying credit migration.

Gross carrying amount movements - total

				30	June 2020*
	Stage 1 € m	Stage 2 € m	Stage 3 € m	POCI €m	Total € m
At 1 January 2020	54,723	3,992	3,140	194	62,049
Transferred from Stage 1 to Stage 2	(9,777)	9,777	-	-	-
Transferred from Stage 2 to Stage 1	1,352	(1,352)	-	-	-
Transferred to Stage 3	(160)	(544)	704	-	-
Transferred from Stage 3	65	180	(245)	-	-
New loans originated/top-ups	4,127	-	-	-	4,127
Redemptions/repayments	(4,937)	(609)	(234)	(7)	(5,787)
Interest credited	789	116	36	5	946
Write-offs	-	-	(70)	(2)	(72)
Derecognised due to disposals	(94)	(32)	-	-	(126)
Exchange translation adjustments	(553)	(91)	(26)	-	(670)
Impact of model, parameter and overlay changes	839	(839)	-	-	-
Other movements	(114)	(91)	230	1	26
At 30 June 2020	46,260	10,507	3,535	191	60,493

				31 Dece	mber 2019*
	Stage 1 € m	Stage 2 € m	Stage 3 € m	POCI € m	Total € m
At 1 January 2019	51,693	5,290	5,541	236	62,760
Transferred from Stage 1 to Stage 2	(3,287)	3,287	-	-	-
Transferred from Stage 2 to Stage 1	3,070	(3,070)	-	-	-
Transferred to Stage 3	(254)	(655)	909	-	-
Transferred from Stage 3	120	447	(567)	-	-
New loans originated/top-ups	12,110	-	-	2	12,112
Redemptions/repayments	(11,124)	(1,111)	(790)	(17)	(13,042)
Interest credited	1,736	169	83	9	1,997
Write-offs	-	-	(357)	(5)	(362)
Derecognised due to disposals	(326)	(47)	(1,673)	(6)	(2,052)
Exchange translation adjustments	521	40	17	-	578
Impact of model, parameter and overlay changes	333	(333)	-	-	-
Other movements	131	(25)	(23)	(25)	58
At 31 December 2019	54,723	3,992	3,140	194	62,049

⁽¹⁾Movements on the gross loans table have been prepared on a 'sum of the months' basis.

Credit risk – Credit profile of the loan portfolio Gross loans and ECL movements *(continued)*

ECL allowance movements - total

				30 .	June 2020*
	Stage 1 € m	Stage 2 € m	Stage 3 € m	POCI € m	Total € m
At 1 January 2020	141	202	864	31	1,238
Transferred from Stage 1 to Stage 2	(52)	244	_	-	192
Transferred from Stage 2 to Stage 1	30	(68)	-	-	(38)
Transferred to Stage 3	(6)	(65)	147	_	76
Transferred from Stage 3	4	16	(41)	-	(21)
Net re-measurement	17	51	91	3	162
New loans originated/top-ups	19	-	_	-	19
Redemptions/repayments	(9)	(15)	_	_	(24)
Impact of model and overlay changes	65	(7)	73	-	131
Impact of credit or economic risk parameters	216	391	90	8	705
Income statement net credit impairment charge/(writeback)	284	547	360	11	1,202
Write-offs	-	-	(70)	(2)	(72)
Derecognised due to disposals	(1)	(1)	-	-	(2)
Exchange translation adjustments	(6)	(5)	(6)	-	(17)
Other movements	1	1	2	-	4
At 30 June 2020	419	744	1,150	40	2,353

				31 Dece	mber 2019*
	Stage 1 € m	Stage 2 € m	Stage 3 € m	POCI €m	Total € m
At 1 January 2019	171	271	1,566	31	2,039
Transferred from Stage 1 to Stage 2	(33)	235	_	-	202
Transferred from Stage 2 to Stage 1	59	(211)	_	_	(152)
Transferred to Stage 3	(10)	(93)	203	-	100
Transferred from Stage 3	10	21	(86)	_	(55)
Net re-measurement	(73)	(22)	(17)	2	(110)
New loans originated/top-ups	40	_	_	_	40
Redemptions/repayments	(14)	(15)	_	(1)	(30)
Impact of model and overlay changes	(4)	5	72	3	76
Impact of credit or economic risk parameters	1	10	32	3	46
Income statement net credit impairment charge/(writeback)	(24)	(70)	204	7	117
Write-offs	-	-	(357)	(5)	(362)
Derecognised due to disposals	(4)	(2)	(557)	(2)	(565)
Exchange translation adjustments	2	2	5	-	9
Other movements	(4)	1	3	-	-
At 31 December 2019	141	202	864	31	1,238

Total exposures to which an ECL applies decreased during the period by \in 1.6 billion from \in 62.1 billion at 1 January 2020 to \in 60.5 billion at 30 June 2020.

The updated macroeconomic forecasts and scenario probability weightings resulted in a charge of \in 0.7 billion consisting of \in 0.5 billion due to re-measurement within stage and \in 0.2 billion movement due to stage transfer. This ECL movement is presented separately within 'impact of credit or economic risk parameters'. These impacts were most significant within the property and non-property business portfolios accounting for an increase in ECL stock of \in 0.3 billion and \in 0.2 billion respectively.

Stage transfers are a key component of ECL allowance movements (i.e. Stage 1 to Stage 2 to Stage 3 and vice versa) in addition to the net re-measurement of ECL due to change in risk parameters within a stage.

Credit risk – Credit profile of the loan portfolio Gross loans and ECL movements (continued)

The gross loan transfers from Stage 1 to Stage 2 of \in 9.8 billion are due to underlying credit activity where a significant increase in credit risk occurred at some point during the period through either the quantitative or qualitative criteria for stage movement and incorporates loans which transferred due to the impact of the updated macroeconomic forecasts. The main driver of the total movements to Stage 2 was the doubling of PDs, subject to 50bps (85bps for the ROI Mortgage portfolio). 28% of the movements relied on a qualitative or backstop indicator of significant increase in credit risk (e.g. forbearance or movement to a watch grade) of which 1% was caused solely by the backstop of 30 days past due. Of the \in 9.8 billion which transferred from Stage 1 to Stage 2 in the period, approximately \in 8.2 billion is reported as Stage 2 at 30 June 2020.

Where a movement to Stage 2 is triggered by multiple drivers simultaneously these are reported in the following order: quantitative; qualitative; backstop.

Similarly, transfers from Stage 2 to Stage 1 of \in 1.4 billion represent those loans where the triggers for significant increase in credit risk no longer apply or loans that have fulfilled a probation period. These transfers include loans which have been upgraded through the normal credit management process.

Transfers from Stage 2 to Stage 3 of \in 0.5 billion represent those loans that defaulted during the period. These arose in cases where it was determined that the customers were unlikely to pay their credit obligations in full without the realisation of collateral regardless of the existence of any past due amount or the number of days past due. In addition, transfers also include all credit obligors that are 90 days or more past due on a material obligation. Of the transfers from Stage 2 to Stage 3, \in 0.2 billion had transferred from Stage 1 to Stage 2 earlier in the period.

Transfers from Stage 3 to Stage 2 of \in 0.2 billion were mainly driven by resolution activity with the customer, through either restructuring or forbearance previously granted and which subsequently adhered to default probation requirements. As part of the credit management practices, active monitoring of loans and their adherence to default probation requirements is in place. Transfers from Stage 3 to Stage 1 of \in 0.1 billion primarily reflect curing events from default where no forbearance measure was required.

The enhancement of the Group's definition of default, including the alignment of arrears DPD count methodology to EBA convention, resulted in an increase of Stage 3 gross loans of \in 0.2 billion and a reduction within both Stage 1 and Stage 2 gross loans of \in 0.1 billion which are reflected within other movements.

Further detail on the impacts due to model and overlay changes is outlined within the management judgements section on pages 31 and 32.

In summary, the staging movements of the overall portfolio were as follows: Stage 1 loans decreased by \in 8.5 billion in the period to \in 46.3 billion with an ECL of \in 0.4 billion and resulting cover of 0.9% (31 December 2019: 0.3%). The decrease in gross loans was primarily on foot of transfers to Stage 2 while the increase cover was primarily

Stage 2 loans increased by \in 6.5 billion in the period to \in 10.5 billion with an ECL of \in 0.7 billion and resulting cover of 7.1% (31 December 2019: 5.1%). This was driven by the recognition of loans for which a significant increase in credit risk had occurred either through underlying credit activity or due to the updated macroeconomic forecasts and scenario probability weightings.

Stage 3 exposures increased by € 0.4 billion in the period with the ECL cover increasing from 27.5% to 32.5%. The key drivers were the recognition of loans which were deemed unlikely to pay without realisation of security, loans which had reached 90 days past due and loans impacted by enhancements to the Group's definition of default. The increase in cover reflects the impact of the updated macroeconomic forecasts and scenario probability weightings and the increase in ECL attributable the Mortgage (PDH) post management adjustment.

Further details on stage movements by asset class are set out in the following tables.

due to the impact of the updated macroeconomic forecasts and scenario probability weightings.

Credit risk – Credit profile of the loan portfolio

Gross loans⁽¹⁾ and ECL movements (continued)

The following tables set out the movements in the gross carrying amount and ECL allowance for loans and advances to customers by asset class and ECL staging:

Gross carrying amount movements – Asset class

																	30 Ju	30 June 2020
			Reside	Residential mortgages	rtgages			Other persona	ersonal			Property and construction	nd const	ruction		Non-p	Non-property business	lsiness
	Stage 1	Stage 1 Stage 2 Stage 3	Stage 3	POCI	Total	Stage 1	Stage 2	Stage 3	Total	Stage 1	Stage 2	Stage 3	POCI	Total	Stage 1	Stage 2	Stage 3	Total
	€m	€m	€m	e €	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	e	€m	€m
At 1 January 2020	26,973	2,144	2,143	194	31,454	2,504	288	192	2,984	6,505	427	367	1	7,299	18,741	1,133	438	20,312
Transferred from Stage 1 to Stage 2	(1,413)	1,413	ł	ł	ł	(373)	373	ł	ł	(3,018)	3,018	I	1	ł	(4,973)	4,973	ľ	I
Transferred from Stage 2 to Stage 1	868	(868)	1	1	ł	103	(103)	1	ł	123	(123)	I	I	ł	258	(258)	1	I
Transferred to Stage 3	(15)	(132)	147	1	ł	(5)	(51)	56	i	(2)	(32)	102	1	ł	(133)	(266)	399	I
Transferred from Stage 3	14	108	(122)	1	ł	7	12	(14)	ł	19	15	(34)	1	ł	30	45	(75)	I
New loans originated/top-ups	1,122	1	1	ľ	1,122	411	1	1	411	511	1	ł	1	511	2,083	1	1	2,083
Redemptions/repayments	(1,607)	(131)	(111)	Ŀ	(1,856)	(638)	(92)	(22)	(752)	(478)	(87)	(37)	1	(602)	(2,214)	(299)	(64)	(2,577)
Interest credited	348	28	16	S	397	91	18	S	114	83	18	4	1	105	267	52	7	330
Write-offs	1	1	(23)	(2)	(25)	1	1	(21)	(21)	1	1	(14)	I	(14)	1	1	(12)	(12)
Derecognised due to disposals	1	1	1	I	ł	1	I	1	I	1	I	I	I	ł	(94)	(32)	I	(126)
Exchange translation adjustments	(72)	(9)	(8)	1	(86)	(2)	(1)	1	(8)	(138)	(18)	(9)	1	(162)	(336)	(99)	(12)	(414)
Impact of model, parameter and overlay changes	l S	1	ł	1	ł	1	1	ľ	1	839	(839)	ľ	ł	ł	1	1	1	I
Other movements	23	(25)	22	-	21	(27)	(25)	31	(21)	(92)	32	2 3	1	(1)	(18)	(13)	118	27
At 30 June 2020	26,241	2,531	2,064	191	31,027	2,061	419	227	2,707	4,347	2,348	441	1	7,136	13,611	5,209	803	19,623
																3	31 December 2019	er 2019
			Resic	Residential mortgages	ortgages			Other p	Other personal			Property	Property and construction	struction		Non-	Non-property business	usiness

																Υ. Υ	31 December 2019	er 2019
			Resid	Residential mortgages	ortgages			Other p	Other personal			Property and construction	and cons	struction		Non-	Non-property business	usiness
	Stage 1	Stage 1 Stage 2 Stage 3	Stage 3	POCI	Total	Stage 1	Stage 2	Stage 3	Total	Stage 1	Stage 2	Stage 3	POCI	Total	Stage 1	Stage 2	Stage 3	Total
	€m	€m	€	€m	€m	€m	€	€	€m	€m	€	€m	€m	€m	€m	€	€m	€m
At 1 January 2019	25,617	3,441	3,023	234	32,315	2,334	398	343	3,075	6,200	415	1,187	2	7,804	17,542	1,036	988	19,566
Transferred from Stage 1 to Stage 2	(1,197)	1,197	I	I	I	(387)	387	I	I	(438)	438	I	I	I	(1,265)	1,265	I	I
Transferred from Stage 2 to Stage 1	1,935	(1,935)	I	I	I	276	(276)	I	I	220	(220)	I	I	I	639	(623)	I	I
Transferred to Stage 3	(30)	(247)	277	I	I	(12)	(85)	97	I	(104)	(06)	194	I	I	(108)	(233)	341	I
Transferred from Stage 3	17	306	(323)	I	I	с	22	(25)	I	41	49	(06)	I	I	59	70	(129)	I
New loans originated/top-ups	3,116	I	I	2	3,118	1,043	I	I	1,043	1,897	I	I	I	1,897	6,054	I	I	6,054
Redemptions/repayments	(3,529)	(394)	(309)	(17)	(4,249)	(966)	(145)	(99)	(1,207)	(1,649)	(156)	(272)	I	(2,077)	(4,950)	(416)	(143)	(5,509)
Interest credited	689	79	36	6	813	190	31	6	230	197	14	18	I	229	660	45	20	725
Write-offs	I	I	(183)	(2)	(188)	I	I	(39)	(39)	I	I	(100)	I	(100)	I	I	(35)	(35)
Derecognised due to disposals	(17)	(21)	(382)	(4)	(424)	(14)	(2)	(128)	(147)	(47)	(14)	(594)	(2)	(657)	(248)	(2)	(695)	(824)
Exchange translation adjustments	55	5	7	I	67	7	2	I	6	111	5	ø	I	124	348	28	2	378
Impact of model, parameter and overlay changes	303	(303)	I	I	I	4	(4)	I	I	ę	(3)	I	I	I	23	(23)	I	I
Other movements	14	16	(3)	(25)	2	56	(37)	-	20	74	(11)	16	I	79	(13)	7	(37)	(43)
At 31 December 2019	26,973	2,144	2,143	194	31,454	2,504	288	192	2,984	6,505	427	367	I	7,299	18,741	1,133	438	20,312
-																		

ECL allowance movements – Asset class

$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $				Resid	Residential mortgages	ortgages			Oth	Other personal	lal 		ď	roperty a	Property and construction	uction		-uoN	Non-property business	usines
$ \begin{bmatrix} 1 \\ 1 \\ 1 \\ 1 \\ 1 \\ 1 \\ 1 \\ 1 \\ 1 \\ 1$				Stage 3 € m	POCI € m	Total € m	Stage 1 € m			F	1)tage 3 € m	POCI € m	Total € m	Stage 1 € m	Stage 2 € m	Stage 3 € m	Total € m
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	1 January 2020	10	52	476	31	569	21				75	31	26	132	1	189	79	84	142	305
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	nsferred from Stage 1 to Stage 2	(11)	34	I	I	23	9)		15		29	(11)	31	I	I	20	(24)	144	1	120
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	nsferred from Stage 2 to Stage 1	13	(24)	I	I	(11)	e)	_	2)	1	(6)	9	(6)	I	I	(3)	8	(23)	1	(15)
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	nsferred to Stage 3	I	6	13	I	9	1	_		27	ი	I	Ē	31	I	24	(9)	(33)	76	37
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	nsferred from Stage 3	7	9	(15)	I	Ð	-			(-)	(3)	I	T	(3)	I	(3)	3	9	(16)	(8)
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	re-measurement	(1)	6	£	e	(9)	9			24	7	13	12	17	1	42	1	53	51	115
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	/ loans originated/top-ups	~	1	I	I	-	9		1	1	9	4	I	I	I	4	8	1	1	∞
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	emptions/repayments	I	(1)	I	I	(1)	E	_	•	1	(2)	(2)	(9)	I	I	(8)	(9)	6	1	(13)
adametes $ 41 $ $ 52 $ $ 53 $ $ 12 $ $ 53 $ $ 12$	act of model and overlay changes	47	80	68	I	123	4		1	1	4	-	(33)	e	I	(29)	13	18	8	33
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	act of credit or economic risk parameters	41	54	63	8	166	21	_	9		39	80	178	6	I	267	74	143	16	233
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	ome statement net credit	6	8	801	÷	NOC						2	166	5		244	a	304	001	ŭ
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		5	3	(22)	: 5	(36)					1	5	8		1		8	8	101	5 3
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	econnised due to disposals			() 	آ ا	1								ļ		È I	. 5	Ξ		
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	ande translation adjustments	(1)	I	(1)	1	(0)			1			(1)	(1)	(0)	1	(4)		4	(8)	Ξ
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	er movements	Ē	2	5	1	Ì I			1	(1)	(1)	Ē	ΞΞ	<u>)</u> 0	1	cu (È 🗸	j I	ΞΞ	
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	0 June 2020	101	117	578	40	836	42				37	121	190	179	1	490	155	380	255	79
Stage 1 <				Doci	dential m				Ċ	har pareo	0			Dronorty	and pre	ruction		JON		
Emage 1 Stage 1 Stage 1 Stage 1 Stage 1 Stage 1 Stage 2 Stage 1 Stage 2 Stage 3 Total Total Total						01686863				ŝ				- I upper is					pi opci i	
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $				Stage 3 € m	POCI € m	Total € m	Stage ` € m	Sta	Sta					stage 3 € m	POCI € m	Total € m	Stage 1 € m	Stage 2 € m	Stage 3 € m	Total € m
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	January 2019	∞	51	623	31	713	56				23	41	36	403	I	480	93	132	368	593
$ \begin{bmatrix} 2 \text{ to Stage 1} \\ 1 \text{ to Stage 1} \\ - \begin{bmatrix} 4 \\ 0 \end{bmatrix} \\ - \begin{bmatrix} 25 \\ - 1 \\ 0 \end{bmatrix} \\ - \begin{bmatrix} 25 \\ - 1 \\ 0 \end{bmatrix} \\ - \begin{bmatrix} 26 \\ 11 \\ 0 \end{bmatrix} \\ - \begin{bmatrix} 26 \\ 11 \\ 0 \end{bmatrix} \\ - \begin{bmatrix} 24 \\ 12 \\ 0 \end{bmatrix} \\ - $	sferred from Stage 1 to Stage 2	(2)	35	I	I	33	(10		.0	1	99	(4)	21	I	I	17	(17)	103	I	86
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	sferred from Stage 2 to Stage 1	4	(25)	I	I	(21)	12	_	(8)		36)	4	(28)	I	I	(24)	39	(110)	1	(11)
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	sferred to Stage 3	I	(6)	25	I	16	5	_			13	(2)	(10)	47	I	32	(4)	(42)	85	39
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	sferred from Stage 3	-	7	(30)	Ι	(22)				12)	(2)	2	ო	(16)	I	(11)	9	7	(28)	(15)
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	re-measurement	(1)	(24)	25	2	2	(16			16	(8)	(2)	2	(39)	I	(44)	(49)	8	(19)	(09)
Ints - (1) - (1) (2) (1) - (1) (2) (1) - (1) - (1) - (1) - (1) - (1) - (1) - (1) - (1) - (1) - (1) - (1) - (1) - - (1) - - (1) - - (1) - - (1) - - (1) - - (1) -	loans originated/top-ups	-	I	I	I	~	16		1	1	16	9	I	I	I	9	17	I	I	17
leftay changes (2) 11 71 3 83 (3) (2) 1 (1) 1 (1) 1 (1) (1) 1 (1) (1	emptions/repayments	I	(1)	I	(1)	(2)	5		(1)	1	(2)	(2)	(2)	I	I	(2)	(8)	(11)	1	(19)
Iomic risk parameters $ 7$ 29 3 39 $ (1)$ (1) (1) $ 2$ $ 4$ 1	act of model and overlay changes	(2)	7	71	e	83	8)		(2)	-	(6)	I	(1)	-	I	I	9	(3)	(1)	2
teredit teredit (writeback) 1 1 120 7 129 (7) (11) 50 32 (9) (13) (5) $-$ (27) (9) (47) 39 ((writeback) - - 183) (5) (183) - - (39) (47) 39 - - - (183) (5) (188) - - (30) - (100) - (100) - - (35) - (35) - (35) - - (35) - - (35) - - (35) - - (35) - - (35) - - (35) - - (35) - - (35) - - - - (35) -	act of credit or economic risk parameters	I	7	29	с	39	'			(1)	(1)	I	2	2	I	4	-	-	2	
Amiliadacty I <t< td=""><td>me statement net credit</td><td></td><td>-</td><td>001</td><td>۲ </td><td>001</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td> cc</td><td>0</td><td>(61)</td><td>(2)</td><td></td><td>100</td><td></td><td></td><td>00</td><td></td></t<>	me statement net credit		-	001	۲	001					cc	0	(61)	(2)		100			00	
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	ilpairileite chai ge/(whiteback)	-	-	(201)	1	1001/	2				201	(0)			I	(17)			126/	- c
Isposals - (84) (2) (86) - (1) <		I	I	(001)	(n) (g	(001)					(60	Ι	I		I	(001)	1	1 3		c) ç
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	ecognised due to disposals	I	I	(84)	(7)	(98)			-	-	68)	(3)	I	(171)	I	(180)	Ē	Ē	(677)	(73
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	ange nansauon aujusunenus sr motomonto	-	I	- €	I	-			I	1 6	1 6	I C	1 0	1 1	I	4 Ć	7 (9)	v ć	1 🗧	+ ć
		-		E							। २ ।	۶ ۲	<u>،</u>	-		2		(7)		

Credit risk – Credit profile of the loan portfolio

Movements in off-balance sheet exposures

The following tables set out the movements in the nominal amount and ECL allowance for loan commitments and financial guarantees by ECL staging:

Nominal amount movements

						30 Ju	ne 2020*
		Loan com	nitments		Fi	nancial gua	rantees
Stage 1 € m	Stage 2 € m	Stage 3 € m	Total € m	Stage 1 € m	Stage 2 € m	Stage 3 € m	Total € m
11,098	323	118	11,539	657	11	43	711
(1,294)	1,294	-	-	(251)	251	-	-
140	(140)	-	-	2	(2)	-	-
(37)	(11)	48	-	(1)	(1)	2	-
21	5	(26)	-	2	2	(4)	-
223	11	(32)	202	(11)	(1)	(3)	(15)
10,151	1,482	108	11,741	398	260	38	696
	€ m 11,098 (1,294) 140 (37) 21 223	Stage 1 Stage 2 € m € m 11,098 323 (1,294) 1,294 140 (140) (37) (11) 21 5 223 11	Stage 1 Stage 2 Stage 3 €m €m €m 11,098 323 118 (1,294) 1,294 - 140 (140) - (37) (11) 48 21 5 (26) 223 11 (32)		$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	$\begin{tabular}{ c c c c c c c } \hline \hline $Loan \ commitments$ & Financial guad \\ \hline $Stage 1$ & Stage 2$ & Stage 3$ & Total $$ & $$ & $$ & $$ & $$ & $$ & $$ & $$$

							31 Decemb	er 2019*
			Loan com	mitments		I	-inancial gua	arantees
	Stage 1 € m	Stage 2 € m	Stage 3 € m	Total € m	Stage 1 € m	Stage 2 € m	Stage 3 € m	Total € m
At 1 January 2019	10,688	296	123	11,107	691	31	58	780
Transferred from Stage 1 to Stage 2	(241)	241	-	-	(5)	5	-	-
Transferred from Stage 2 to Stage 1	170	(170)	-	-	16	(16)	-	-
Transferred to Stage 3	(39)	(7)	46	-	(3)	-	3	-
Transferred from Stage 3	11	4	(15)	-	-	-	(1)	(1)
Net movement	509	(41)	(36)	432	(44)	(9)	(26)	(79)
Derecognised due to disposals	_	-	-	-	2	-	9	11
At 31 December 2019	11,098	323	118	11,539	657	11	43	711

Credit risk - Credit profile of the loan portfolio

Movements in off-balance sheet exposures (continued)

ECL allowance movements

ECL allowance movements							30 Ju	ine 2020*
			Loan comm	nitments		Fi	inancial gua	arantees
	Stage 1 € m	Stage 2 € m	Stage 3 € m	Total € m	Stage 1 € m	Stage 2 € m	Stage 3 € m	Total € m
At 1 January 2020	10	8	1	19	3	2	18	23
Transferred from Stage 1 to Stage 2	(2)	24	-	22	-	10	-	10
Transferred from Stage 2 to Stage 1	2	(11)	-	(9)	-	(1)	-	(1)
Transferred to Stage 3	-	-	1	1	-	-	-	-
Transferred from Stage 3	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Net re-measurement	18	5	-	23	2	_	(1)	1
Income statement (credit)/charge	18	18	1	37	2	9	(1)	10
Derecognised due to disposals	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other movements	(1)	-	-	(1)	-	-	-	-
At 30 June 2020	27	26	2	55	5	11	17	33

							31 Decemb	ber 2019*
			Loan com	mitments		I	- inancial gua	arantees
	Stage 1 € m	Stage 2 € m	Stage 3 € m	Total € m	Stage 1 € m	Stage 2 € m	Stage 3 € m	Total € m
At 1 January 2019	13	11	1	25	3	1	29	33
Transferred from Stage 1 to Stage 2	(4)	24	-	20	-	1	-	1
Transferred from Stage 2 to Stage 1	8	(26)	_	(18)	1	(1)	-	_
Transferred to Stage 3	-	(2)	1	(1)	-	-	-	_
Transferred from Stage 3	-	_	_	-	-	-	-	-
Net re-measurement	(6)	(1)	_	(7)	(2)	_	(4)	(6)
Income statement (credit)/charge	(2)	(5)	1	(6)	(1)	_	(4)	(5)
Derecognised due to disposals	-	-	-	-	-	-	(5)	(5)
Other movements	(1)	2	(1)	-	1	1	(2)	-
At 31 December 2019	10	8	1	19	3	2	18	23

The internal credit grade profile of loan commitments and financial guarantees is set out in the following table:

	30 June 2020* € m	31 December 2019* € m
Strong	8,030	8,230
Satisfactory	3,953	3,642
Criticised watch	298	197
Criticised recovery	9	19
Default	147	162
Total	12,437	12,250

Non-performing off-balance sheet commitments

Total non-performing off-balance sheet commitments amounted to € 147 million (31 December 2019: € 162 million).

Credit risk – Investment securities

The following table analyses the carrying value of investment securities by major classifications:

	30 June 2020*	31 December 2019*
	Carrying value € m	Carrying value € m
Debt securities at FVOCI		
Irish Government securities	5,747 ⁽¹⁾	5,296
Euro government securities	1,332	1,538
Non Euro government securities	180	212
Supranational banks and government agencies	931	1,034
Collateralised mortgage obligations	221	222
Other asset backed securities	95	106
Euro bank securities	5,202	5,343
Non Euro bank securities	1,630	1,654
Euro corporate securities	417	375
Non Euro corporate securities	93	101
Total debt securities at FVOCI	15,848	15,881
Debt securities at amortised cost		
Irish Government securities	2,300	-
Euro government securities	91	-
Non Euro government securities	55	-
Supranational banks and government agencies	175	-
Asset backed securities	645	591
Euro bank securities	88	-
Euro corporate securities	23	14
Non Euro corporate securities	39	30
Total debt securities at amortised cost	3,416	635
Equity securities		
Equity investments at FVOCI	-	458
Equity investments at FVTPL	379	357
Total investment securities	19,643	17,331

⁽¹⁾Includes \in 1,806 million in Euro commercial paper issued by the Irish Government.

Debt securities at FVOCI include unrealised gross gains of € 532 million (31 December 2019: € 577 million) and unrealised gross losses of € 19 million (31 December 2019: € 10 million).

Equity investments at FVOCI included unrealised gross gains of \in 414 million at 31 December 2019. Equity investments at FVTPL include unrealised gross gains of \in 171 million (31 December 2019: \in 147 million) and unrealised gross losses of \in 6 million (31 December 2019: \in 4 million).

For further details on investment securities, see note 20 'Investment securities' in the condensed consolidated interim financial statements.

Debt securities and related ECL analysed by IFRS 9 staging

			30 J	lune 2020*			31 Decer	nber 2019*
	Stage 1 € m	Stage 2 € m	Stage 3 € m	Total € m	Stage 1 € m	Stage 2 € m	Stage 3 € m	Total € m
At amortised cost – gross	3,397	20	_	3,417	635	-	_	635
ECL allowance	-	(1)	-	(1)	-	-	-	-
At amortised cost – carrying value	3,397	19	-	3,416	635	-	-	635
At FVOCI – carrying value	15,806	42	-	15,848	15,881	-	-	15,881
ECL allowance (included in carrying value)	(4)	-	-	(4)	(4)	-	-	(4)
Total carrying value	19,203	61	-	19,264	16,516	-	-	16,516

*Forms an integral part of the condensed consolidated interim financial statements

Credit risk

Credit ratings

External credit ratings of financial assets*

The following table sets out the credit quality of financial assets based on external credit ratings. These include loans and advances to banks, investment debt securities and trading portfolio financial assets. Information on the external credit ratings for loans and advances to customers where an external credit rating is available is disclosed on page 53.

										30	June 2020
		At ar	nortised co	ost				At FVOCI			Tota
		orporate S	-	Other	Total			Sovereign	Other	Total	
	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€ m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m
AAA/AA	807	-	263	423	1,493	5,108	36	1,134	316	6,594	8,087
A/A-	1,239	-	2,320	212	3,771	1,324	237	5,782	-	7,343	11,114
BBB+/BBB/BBB-	12	-	38	10	60	400	209	1,274	-	1,883	1,943
Sub investment	-	62	-	-	62	-	28	-	-	28	90
Unrated	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	2,058	62	2,621	645 ⁽¹⁾	5,386	6,832	510	8,190 ⁽²⁾	316	15,848	21,234
Of which: Stage 1	2,058	52	2,621	635	5,366	6,832	468	8,190	316	15,806	21,172
Stage 2	-	10	-	10	20	-	42	-	-	42	62
Stage 3	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-

									31 Deci	
		At amortise	ed cost				At FVOCI			Total
	Bank € m	Corporate € m	Other € m	Total € m	Bank € m	Corporate € m	Sovereign € m	Other € m	Total € m	€m
AAA/AA	840		383	1,223	5,257	31	1,277	328	6,893	8,116
A/A-	592	-	198	790	1,396	209	5,420	-	7,025	7,815
BBB+/BBB/BBB-	45	-	10	55	344	208	1,383	-	1,935	1,990
Sub investment	1	44	-	45	-	28	-	-	28	73
Unrated	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total	1,478	44	591 ⁽¹⁾	2,113	6,997	476	8,080(2)	328	15,881	17,994
Of which: Stage 1	1,478	44	591	2,113	6,997	476	8,080	328	15,881	17,994
Stage 2	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Stage 3	_	_	_	_	-	_	-	_	_	_

⁽¹⁾Relates to asset backed securities.

 $\ensuremath{^{(2)}}\xspace$ Includes supranational banks and government agencies.

Large exposures

The Group Large Exposure Policy sets out maximum exposure limits to, or on behalf of, a customer or a group of connected customers.

At 30 June 2020, the Group's top 50 exposures amounted to \in 4.7 billion, and accounted for 7.7% (31 December 2019: \in 4.7 billion and 7.6%) of the Group's on-balance sheet total gross loans and advances to customers. In addition, these customers have undrawn facilities amounting to \in 886 million (31 December 2019: \in 485 million). No single customer exposure exceeded regulatory requirements.

31 December 2019

Funding and liquidity risk

Liquidity

Liquidity risk is the risk that the Group will not be able to fund its assets and meet its payment obligations as they come due, without incurring unacceptable costs or losses. Funding is the means by which liquidity is generated, e.g. secured or unsecured, wholesale, corporate or retail. In this respect, funding risk is the risk that a specific form of liquidity cannot be obtained at an acceptable cost.

At 30 June 2020, the Group held \in 42,960 million (31 December 2019: \in 32,045 million) in qualifying liquid assets (QLA)⁽¹⁾/contingent funding of which \in 4,581 million (31 December 2019: \in 2,617 million) was not available due to repurchase, secured loans and other restrictions. The available Group liquidity pool comprises the remainder and is held to cover contractual and stress outflows. At 30 June 2020, the Group liquidity pool was \in 38,379 million (31 December 2019: \in 29,428 million). During the six months to 30 June 2020, the liquidity pool ranged from \in 29,176 million to \in 39,772 million and the average balance was \in 34,973 million.

⁽¹⁾QLA is an asset that can be readily converted into cash, either with the market or with the monetary authorities, and where there is no legal, operational or prudential impediments to their use as liquid assets.

Composition of the Group liquidity pool

The following table shows the composition of the Group's liquidity pool. The liquidity amounts shown in the table represent the clean prices after deduction of the ECB haircut.

			30 -	June 2020			31 Dece	mber 2019
		idity pool available B eligible)	Assets (H	lity Liquid IQLA) ⁽¹⁾ in ıidity pool		uidity pool available B eligible)	Assets (ality Liquid HQLA) ⁽¹⁾ in juidity pool
	Liquidity pool € m	€m	Level 1 € m	Level 2 € m	Liquidity pool € m	€m	Level 1 € m	Level 2 € m
Cash and deposits with central banks	10,082 ⁽²⁾	_	12,372 ⁽²⁾	-	7,502 ⁽²⁾	_	9,897 ⁽²⁾	_
Total government bonds	9,160	8,473	8,865	295	6,506	5,444	6,101	405
Other:								
Covered bonds	4,726	3,906	2,782	1,453	4,576	3,761	3,079	1,409
Other ⁽³⁾	14,411	11,196	50	377	10,844	8,007	100	356
Total other	19,137	15,102	2,832	1,830	15,420	11,768	3,179	1,765
Total	38,379	23,575	24,069	2,125	29,428	17,212	19,177	2,170
Of which:								
EUR	35,212				26,217			
GBP	1,569				1,549			
USD	1,593				1,655			
Other	5				7			

⁽¹⁾Level 1 - High Quality Liquid Assets ("HQLAs") include amongst others, domestic currency (euro) denominated bonds issued or guaranteed by European Economic Area ("EEA") sovereigns, very highly rated covered bonds, other very highly rated sovereign bonds and unencumbered cash at central banks. Level 2 - HQLAs include highly rated sovereign bonds, highly rated covered bonds and certain other strongly rated securities.

⁽²⁾For Liquidity Coverage Ratio ("LCR") purposes, assets outside the Liquidity function's control can qualify as HQLAs in so far as they match outflows in the same jurisdiction. For the Group, this means that UK HQLAs (cash held with the Bank of England) can qualify up to the amount of 30 days UK outflows under LCR but are not included in the Group's calculation of available QLA stocks.

⁽³⁾Includes unsecured bank bonds and self-issued covered bonds arising from the securitisation of residential mortgage assets.

Management of the Group liquidity pool

The Group manages the liquidity pool on a centralised basis. The composition of the liquidity pool is subject to limits set by the Board and the Risk function. These pool assets primarily comprise government guaranteed bonds, central bank reserves and internal and external covered bonds. The Group's liquidity buffer increased in the six months to 30 June 2020 by € 8,951 million which was predominantly due to an increase in customer deposits in Ireland, proceeds from net retained covered bond and securitisation issuances, net proceeds from Additional Tier 1 ('AT1s') issuance and buy-back, proceeds from the portfolio sale of distressed loans during 2019 and customer loan redemptions during the period offset by the maturity of senior debt.

Other contingent liquidity

The Group has access to other unencumbered assets providing a source of contingent liquidity which are not in the Group's liquidity pool. However, these assets may be monetised in a stress scenario to generate liquidity through use as collateral for secured funding or outright sale.

For further details of liquidity risk and its management, see pages 101 to 109 of the Annual Financial Report 2019.

Funding and liquidity risk

Liquidity regulation

The Group is required to comply with the liquidity requirements of the Single Supervisory Mechanism/Central Bank of Ireland and also with the requirements of local regulators in jurisdictions in which it operates. In addition, the Group is required to carry out liquidity stress testing capturing firm specific, systemic risk events and a combination of both. The Group adheres to these requirements.

The following table outlines the LCR, Net Stable Funding Ratio ("NSFR") and Loan to Deposit Ratio ("LDR"):

	30 June	31 December
	2020	2019
Liquidity metrics	%	%
Liquidity Coverage Ratio	158	157
Net Stable Funding Ratio	136	129
Loan to Deposit Ratio	77	85

The Group monitors and reports its current and forecast position against CRD IV and other related liquidity metrics and has fully complied with the minimum LCR requirement of 100% in the six months to 30 June 2020.

The calculated NSFR is based on the current Basel standard. The second Capital Requirements Regulation (CRR2), effective 27 June 2019, introduces a binding NSFR requirement of 100% and comes into force in June 2021.

Funding and liquidity risk

Funding structure*

The Group's funding strategy is to deliver a sustainable, diversified and robust customer deposit base at economic pricing and to further enhance and strengthen the wholesale funding franchise with appropriate access to term markets to support core lending activities. The strategy aims to deliver a solid funding structure that complies with internal and regulatory policy requirements and reduces the probability of a liquidity stress, i.e. an inability to meet funding obligations as they fall due.

	30 June	31 December 2019		
Sources of funds	€m	%	€m	%
Customer accounts	75,686	77	71,807	76
Of which:				
Euro	62,843		58,508	
Sterling	11,026		11,316	
US dollar	1,688		1,806	
Other currencies	129		177	
Deposits by central banks and banks – secured	367	-	294	-
- unsecured	453	1	529	1
Asset covered securities ("ACS")	3,025	3	3,025	3
Senior debt	-	-	500	1
Subordinated liabilities and other capital instruments – Externally issued	798	1	799	1
Subordinated liabilities and other capital instruments – AIB Group plc	3,813	4	3,808	4
Total equity	13,776	14	14,235	14
Total source of funds	97,918	100	94,997	100
Other	3,541		3,578	
	101,459		98,575	

Customer deposits represent the largest source of funding for the Company with the core retail franchises and accompanying deposit base in both Ireland and the UK providing a stable and reasonably predictable source of funds. Customer accounts increased by \in 3,879 million in the six months to 30 June 2020. This was mainly due to a \in 4,335 million increase in Euro deposits, primarily in current and demand deposit accounts driven by government COVID-19 related supports in place since mid-March, the impacts of reduced consumption and increased precautionary savings.

The other significant currencies of the Company's deposit book are GBP and USD. In the six months to 30 June 2020, there was a decrease in the value of GBP deposits of \in 799 million and an increase in the value of USD deposits of \in 6 million due to currency movements. On a constant currency basis there was an increase in GBP deposits of \in 509 million and a decrease in USD deposits of \in 124 million.

The management of stable retail funds is paramount to the Group's overall funding and liquidity strategy and will be a key factor in the Group's capacity for future asset growth. The Group maintains access to a variety of sources of wholesale funds, including those available from money markets, repo markets and term investors.

In the six months to 30 June 2020, senior debt decreased € 500 million to Nil due to a contractual maturity. Outstanding asset covered securities (ACS) at 30 June 2020 remained flat at € 3,025 million. For further details on debt securities, see 'Debt securities in issue' (note 27) in the condensed consolidated interim financial statements.

In the six months to 30 June 2020, total equity decreased \in 459 million to \in 13,776 million primarily driven by a reduction in reserves (31 December 2019: \in 14,235 million). Offsetting this, the Company issued \in 625 million nominal value in June 2020 of AT1 Perpetual Contingent Temporary Write Down Securities. In addition, the Company redeemed \in 202 million of the \in 500 million AT1 Perpetual Contingent Temporary Write Down Securities issued in 2015. For further details on these capital items, see 'Other equity interests' (note 33) in the condensed consolidated interim financial statements.

Funding and liquidity risk

Composition of wholesale funding

At 30 June 2020, total wholesale funding outstanding was \in 8,456 million (31 December 2019: \in 8,955 million). \in 1,796 million of wholesale funding matures in less than one year (31 December 2019: \in 1,779 million). \in 6,660 million of wholesale funding has a residual maturity of over one year (31 December 2019: \in 7,176 million).

Outstanding wholesale funding comprised € 3,392 million in secured funding (31 December 2019: € 3,319 million) and € 5,064 million in unsecured funding (31 December 2019: € 5,636 million).

								30 Ji	une 2020
	< 1 month € m	1–3 months € m	3–6 months € m	6–12 months € m	Total < 1 year € m	1–3 years € m	3–5 years € m	> 5 years € m	Total € m
Deposits by central banks and banks	480	66	-	-	546	274	-	-	820
Senior debt	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
ACS	750	-	-	500	1,250	1,750	-	25	3,025
Subordinated liabilities and other capital instruments – Externally issued	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	798	798
Subordinated liabilities and other capital instruments – AIB Group plc	_	_	_	_	_	500	2,313	1,000	3,813
Total 30 June 2020	1,230	66	-	500	1,796	2,524	2,313	1,823	8,456
Of which:									
Secured	777	66	-	500	1,343	2,024	-	25	3,392
Unsecured	453	-	-	-	453	500	2,313	1,798	5,064
	1,230	66	-	500	1,796	2,524	2,313	1,823	8,456

	31 De								
	< 1 month	1–3 months3–6	6 months	6–12 months	Total < 1 year	1–3 years	3–5 years	> 5 years	Total
	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m
Deposits by central banks and banks	351	-	178	-	529	294	_	-	823
Senior debt	-	500	-	-	500	-	-	-	500
ACS	-	-	-	750	750	1,250	1,000	25	3,025
Subordinated liabilities and other capital instruments – Externally issued	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	799	799
Subordinated liabilities and other capital instruments – AIB Group plc	_	_	_	_	_	_	1,918	1,890	3,808
Total 31 December 2019	351	500	178	750	1,779	1,544	2,918	2,714	8,955
Of which:									
Secured	-	-	-	750	750	1,544	1,000	25	3,319
Unsecured	351	500	178	-	1,029	-	1,918	2,689	5,636
	351	500	178	750	1,779	1,544	2,918	2,714	8,955

Encumbrance

An asset is defined as encumbered if it has been pledged as collateral, and as a result is no longer available to the Group to secure funding, satisfy collateral needs or to be sold. The Group manages encumbrance levels to ensure that the Group has sufficient contingent collateral to maximise balance sheet flexibility.

The Group had an encumbrance ratio of 11% at 30 June 2020 (31 December 2019: 11%) with \in 11,256 million of the Group's assets encumbered (31 December 2019: \in 11,572 million). The encumbrance level is based on the amount of assets that are required in order to meet regulatory and contractual commitments.

Condensed consolidated interim financial statements (unaudited)

	Page
Condensed consolidated interim financial statements	
Condensed consolidated income statement	72
Condensed consolidated statement of comprehensive income	73
Condensed consolidated statement of financial position	74
Condensed consolidated statement of cash flows	75
Condensed consolidated statement of changes in equity	76

Notes to the condensed consolidated interim financial statements

		Page			Page
1	Basis of preparation, accounting policies and	· · ·	23	Deferred taxation	95
	estimates	79	24	Retirement benefits	97
2	Segmental information	80	25	Deposits by central banks and banks	99
3	Interest and similar income	84	26	Customer accounts	100
4	Interest and similar expense	84	27	Debt securities in issue	100
5	Dividend income	84	28	Lease liabilities	101
6	Net fee and commission income	85	29	Other liabilities	101
7	Net trading loss	85	30	Provisions for liabilities and commitments	102
8	Net gain on other financial assets measured		31	Subordinated liabilities and	
	at FVTPL	85		other capital instruments	104
9	Net (loss)/gain on derecognition of financial		32	Share capital	105
	assets measured at amortised cost	86	33	Other equity interests	106
10	Other operating income	86	34	Non-controlling interests in subsidiaries	107
11	Operating expenses	86	35	Capital reserves and	
12	Net credit impairment charge	87		capital redemption reserves	107
13	Taxation	87	36	Memorandum items: contingent liabilities	
14	Distributions on equity shares and			and commitments, and contingent assets	108
	other equity interests	89	37	Off-balance sheet arrangements and	400
15	Disposal groups and non-current assets	00		transferred financial assets	109
	held for sale	89		Fair value of financial instruments	110
	Derivative financial instruments	90	39	Statement of cash flows	116
17	Loans and advances to banks	90	40	Related party transactions	118
18	Loans and advances to customers	91	41	Financial and other information	121
19	ECL allowance on financial assets	91	42	Dividends	121
20	Investment securities	92	43	Non-adjusting events after the reporting	
21	Interests in associated undertakings	94		period	121
22	Other assets	94	44	Approval of financial statements	121

Condensed consolidated income statement (unaudited)

for the half-year ended 30 June 2020

		Half-year 30 June 2020	Half-year 30 June 2019
	Notes	€m	€m
Interest income calculated using the effective interest method	3	1,060	1,155
Other interest income and similar income	3	38	38
Interest and similar income	3	1,098	1,193
Interest and similar expense	4	(134)	(145)
Net interest income		964	1,048
Dividend income	5	25	25
Fee and commission income	6	278	259
Fee and commission expense	6	(84)	(26)
Net trading loss	7	(40)	(48)
Net gain on other financial assets measured at FVTPL	8	43	78
Net (loss)/gain on derecognition of financial assets measured at amortised cost	9	(1)	28
Other operating income	10	1	40
Other income		222	356
Total operating income		1,186	1,404
Operating expenses	11	(749)	(850)
Impairment and amortisation of intangible assets		(88)	(70)
Impairment and depreciation of property, plant and equipment		(48)	(47)
Total operating expenses		(885)	(967)
Operating profit before impairment losses		301	437
Net credit impairment charge	12	(1,216)	(9)
Operating (loss)/profit		(915)	428
Associated undertakings	21	5	9
(Loss)/profit before taxation		(910)	437
Income tax credit/(charge)	13	209	(75)
(Loss)/profit for the period		(701)	362
Attributable to:			
 Equity holders of the parent 		(700)	362
- Non-controlling interests	34	(1)	-
(Loss)/profit for the period		(701)	362

Condensed consolidated statement of comprehensive income (unaudited) for the half-year ended 30 June 2020

€ m (701)	€ m 362
(701)	502
	(=)
-	(5)
(18)	(15)
(18)	(20)
(86)	(6)
104	265
(140)	(4)
(122)	255
(140)	235
(841)	597
(840)	597
(1)	_
(841)	597
	(841) (840) (1)

Condensed consolidated statement of financial position (unaudited)

as at 30 June 2020

	Notes	30 June 2020 € m	31 December 2019 € m
Assets			
Cash and balances at central banks		14,666	11,982
Items in course of collection		50	57
Disposal groups and non-current assets held for sale	15	15	20
Derivative financial instruments	16	1,763	1,271
Loans and advances to banks	17	1,970	1,478
Loans and advances to customers	18	58,216	60,888
Loans and advances – AIB Group plc		17	13
Investment securities	20	19,643	17,331
Interests in associated undertakings	21	88	83
Intangible assets and goodwill		921	917
Property, plant and equipment		740	803
Other assets	22	204	655
Current taxation		63	8
Deferred tax assets	23	2,737	2,666
Prepayments and accrued income		311	364
Retirement benefit assets	24	55	39
Total assets		101,459	98,575
Liabilities			
Deposits by central banks and banks	25	820	823
Customer accounts	26	75,678	71,803
Customer accounts – AIB Group plc		8	4
Derivative financial instruments	16	1,322	1,197
Debt securities in issue	27	3,025	3,525
Lease liabilities	28	404	429
Current taxation		2	70
Deferred tax liabilities	23	60	109
Retirement benefit liabilities	24	55	60
Other liabilities	29	860	869
Accruals and deferred income		289	341
Provisions for liabilities and commitments	30	549	503
Subordinated liabilities and other capital instruments – Externally issued	31	798	799
Subordinated liabilities and other capital instruments – AIB Group plc	31	3,813	3,808
Total liabilities		87,683	84,340
Equity			
Share capital	32	1,696	1,696
Share premium		1,386	1,386
Reserves		9,284	10,162
Total shareholders' equity		12,366	13,244
Other equity interests – Externally issued	33	294	494
Other equity interests – AIB Group plc	33	1,116	496
Non-controlling interests	34	-	1
Total equity		13,776	14,235
Total liabilities and equity		101,459	98,575

Condensed consolidated statement of cash flows (unaudited)

for the half-year ended 30 June 2020

		Half-year 30 June 2020	Half-year 30 June 2019
	Notes	€m	€ m
Cash flows from operating activities			
(Loss)/profit before taxation for the period		(910)	437
Adjustments for:			
- Non-cash and other items	39	1,382	212
 Change in operating assets 	39	1,355	(218)
- Change in operating liabilities	39	4,038	1,436
- Taxation paid		(33)	(20)
Net cash inflow from operating activities		5,832	1,847
Cash flows from investing activities			
Purchase of investment securities	20	(5,000)	(2,885)
Proceeds from sales, redemptions and maturity of investment securities	20	2,518	2,757
Additions to property, plant and equipment		(5)	(25)
Disposal of property, plant and equipment		7	_
Additions to intangible assets		(95)	(94)
Dividends received from associated undertakings	21	-	10
Net cash outflow from investing activities		(2,575)	(237)
Cash flows from financing activities			
Net proceeds on issue of Additional Tier 1 Securities – AIB Group plc	33	620	_
Redemption of Additional Tier 1 Securities – issued externally	33	(206)	_
Net proceeds on issue of subordinated liabilities and other capital instruments – AIB Group plc		_	1,640
Dividends paid on ordinary shares	14	-	(461)
Distributions paid to other equity interests	14	(32)	(18)
Repayment of lease liabilities		(28)	(33)
Interest paid on subordinated liabilities and other capital instruments		(57)	(25)
Net cash inflow from financing activities		297	1,103
Change in cash and cash equivalents		3,554	2,713
Opening cash and cash equivalents		12,923	7,246
Effect of exchange translation adjustments		(289)	(7)
Closing cash and cash equivalents			

Condensed consolidated statement of changes in equity (unaudited)	
of c	
statement (
consolidated	30 June 2020
Condensed	for the half-year ended 30 June 2020

				Attı	ributable to	equity hold	Attributable to equity holders of parent	Ħ					
	Share	Share	Other	Capital	Capital	Reval-	Invest-	Cash	Revenue	Foreign	Total	Non-	Total
	capital	premium	equity interests	reserves	tion	uation reserves	ment securities	tiow hedging	reserves	currency translation	•	controlling interests	equity
	€m	€m	€m	€m	m € m	€m	eserves € m	m € m	€m	m € m	€m	€	€m
At 1 January 2020	1,696	1,386	066	1,133	14	14	623	469	8,438	(529)	14,234	-	14,235
Total comprehensive income for the period													
Loss for the period	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	(200)	1	(00)	(1)	(101)
Other comprehensive income (note 13)	1	1	1	1	1	1	(158)	104	1	(86)	(140)	1	(140)
Total comprehensive income for the period	1	1	1	1	1	1	(158)	104	(200)	(86)	(840)	(1)	(841)
Transactions with owners, recorded directly in equity													
Contributions by and distributions to owners of the Group:													
Additional Tier 1 Securities													
Redemption (note 33)	1	1	(200)	1	1	1	1	1	(9)	1	(206)	1	(206)
Issuance (note 33)	1	1	620	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	620	1	620
Distributions paid to other equity interests (note 14)	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	(32)	1	(32)	1	(32)
Total contributions by and distributions to owners of the Group	I	1	420	I	1	I	I	I.	(38)	1	382	1	382
Realised gains on equity shares held at fair value through other comprehensive income	I	I	I	I	I	I	(344)	1	344	T	I	T	I
At 30 June 2020	1,696	1,386	1,410	1,133	14	14	121	573	8,044	(615)	13,776	I	13,776

					Attributable to equity holders of parent	equity holde	rs of parent				
	Share	Share	Other	Capital	Capital	Reval-	Investment	Cash flow	Revenue	Foreign	Total
	capital	premium	equity	reserves	redemp-	uation	securities	hedging	reserves	currency	
			interests		tion	reserves	reserves	reserves		translation	
					reserves					reserves	
	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m
At 1 January 2019	1,696	1,386	494	1,133	14	14	676	285	8,759	(262)	13,862
Total comprehensive income for the period											
Profit for the period	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	362	I	362
Other comprehensive income (note 13)	I	I	I	I	I	I	(19)	265	(2)	(9)	235
Total comprehensive income for the period	Ι	Ι	Ι	Ι	Ι	I	(19)	265	357	(9)	597
Transactions with owners, recorded directly in equity											
Contributions by and distributions to owners of the Group:											
Dividends paid on ordinary shares (note 14)	I	I	I	I	I	Ι	I	I	(461)	Ι	(461)
Distributions paid to other equity interests (note 14)	I	I	I	I	I	Ι	I	I	(18)	Ι	(18)
Total contributions by and distributions											
to owners of the Group	Ι	Ι	Ι	Ι	Ι	I	Ι	Ι	(479)	I	(479)
At 30 June 2019	1,696	1,386	494	1,133	14	14	657	550	8,637	(601)	13,980

Condensed consolidated statement of changes in equity (unaudited)

for the half-year ended 30 June 2019

				Att	tributable to	equity hold	Attributable to equity holders of parent						
	Share	Share	Other	Capital	Capital	Reval-	Invest-	Cash	Revenue	Foreign	Total	Non-	Total
	capital	premium	equity	reserves	redemp-	uation	ment	flow	reserves	currency		controlling	equity
			interests		tion	reserves	securities	hedging		translation		interests	
					reserves		reserves	reserves		reserves			
	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m
At 1 January 2019	1,696	1,386	494	1,133	14	14	676	285	8,759	(262)	13,862	I	13,862
Total comprehensive income for the year													
Profit for the year	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	365	I	365	I	365
Other comprehensive income	I	I	I	I	I	I	(23)	184	(188)	66	6	I	6
Total comprehensive income for the year	I	Ι	I	I	I	I	(23)	184	177	66	374	I	374
Transactions with owners, recorded directly in equity													
Contributions by and distributions to owners of the Group:													
Non-controlling interests on acquisition of subsidiary (note 34)	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	~	~
Issue of Additional Tier 1 Securities (note 33)	I	I	496	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	496	I	496
Dividends paid on ordinary shares	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	(461)	I	(461)	I	(461)
Distributions paid to other equity interests	I	I	Ι	I	I	I	I	Ι	(37)	I	(37)	I	(37)
Total contributions by and distributions to owners of the Group	I	I	496	I	I	I	I	I	(498)	I	(2)	~	(1)

Condensed consolidated statement of changes in equity (unaudited)

for the financial year ended 31 December 2019

14,235

.

14,234

(529)

8,438

469

623

4

4

1,133

066

1,386

1,696

At 31 December 2019

1 Basis of preparation, accounting policies and estimates

Reporting entity

Allied Irish Banks, p.I.c. ('the parent company' or 'the Company') is a company domiciled in Ireland. The address of the Company's Registered Office was changed to 10 Molesworth Street, Dublin 2, Ireland on 16 June 2020 (previously Bankcentre, Ballsbridge, Dublin 4, Ireland).

The condensed consolidated interim financial statements for the six months ended 30 June 2020 comprise the parent company and its subsidiary undertakings, collectively referred to as 'the Group', and the Group's interests in associated undertakings.

Comparative information was previously reported in the Half-Yearly Financial Report 2019, other than a change in methodology of allocating proceeds from loan disposals. The amounts reported as income under 'Net gain on other financial assets measured at FVTPL' and 'Net gain on derecognition of financial assets measured at amortised cost' has changed from \in 92 million and \in 14 million to \in 78 million and \in 28 million. This revised methodology was adopted for the full year financial statements in 2019 and hence a representation in June 2019 income statement was appropriate.

The consolidated financial statements of the Group for the year ended 31 December 2019 ('the Annual Financial Report 2019') are available upon request from the Company Secretary or at www.aibgroup.com.

Going concern

The financial statements for the six months ended 30 June 2020 have been prepared on a going concern basis as the Directors are satisfied, having considered the risks and uncertainties impacting the Group, that it has the ability to continue in business for the period of assessment. In making this assessment, the Directors have considered a wide range of information relating to present and future conditions, including internally generated stress scenarios. The period of assessment used by the Directors is 12 months from the date of approval of these half-yearly financial statements.

Accounting policies

The condensed consolidated interim financial statements for the six months ended 30 June 2020 have been prepared in accordance with IAS 34 *Interim Financial Reporting*. These statements should be read in conjunction with the Annual Financial Report 2019, which was prepared in accordance with International Accounting Standards and International Financial Reporting Standards (collectively "IFRS") as adopted by the European Union ("EU"). The condensed consolidated interim financial statements comprise the condensed consolidated income statement, the condensed consolidated statement of comprehensive income, the condensed consolidated statement of financial position, the condensed consolidated statement of cash flows, and the condensed consolidated statement of changes in equity together with the related notes. These notes include certain risk related disclosures which are contained in the Risk management section of the Half-Yearly Financial Report. The relevant information in the Risk management section is identified as forming an integral part of the condensed consolidated interim financial statements.

There has been no significant changes to the accounting policies described on pages 190 to 218 of the Annual Financial Report 2019.

Critical accounting judgements and estimates

The preparation of the interim financial statements requires management to make judgements, estimates and assumptions that affect the application of policies and reported amounts of certain assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses, and disclosures of contingent assets and liabilities. The estimates and assumptions are based on historical experience and various other factors that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances. Since management judgement involves making estimates concerning the likelihood of future events, the actual results could differ from those estimates. The estimates and underlying assumptions are reviewed on an on-going basis. Revisions to accounting estimates are recognised in the period in which the estimate is revised and in any future period affected. The estimates that have a significant effect on the financial statements and estimates with a significant risk of material adjustment in the next year are in the areas of impairment of financial assets; the recoverability of deferred tax; determination of the fair value of certain financial assets and financial liabilities; retirement benefit obligations; and provisions for liabilities and commitments.

1 Basis of preparation, accounting policies and estimates (continued)

Critical accounting judgements and estimates adopted by the Group are set out on pages 219 to 223 of the Annual Financial Report 2019 and while they remain appropriate, additional disclosures taking account of developments in the six months to 30 June 2020 are given as follows:

Deferred taxation: update on the *significant judgement* that is being made about the projection of long term future profitability because of the period over which recovery extends is given in note 23 – Deferred taxation.

Impairment of financial assets and ECL allowance: The calculation of the ECL allowance is highly complex and the process requires significant use of a number of accounting judgements, estimates and assumptions, some of which, by their nature, are highly subjective and very sensitive to risk factors such as economic conditions. This is particularly amplified at 30 June 2020 given the COVID-19 pandemic. The most *significant judgements*, i.e. relating to management adjustments to reflect all available information that have not been included in the risk measurement process modelled outcomes, are outlined on pages 31 and 32. Updated macroeconomic variables, *a critical accounting estimate*, used in models to calculate ECL allowances are set out on pages 26 to 29.

Provision for liabilities and commitments: An update on individual *material estimates* is given in note 30 – Provisions for liabilities and commitments.

Adoption of new accounting standards

During the half-year to 30 June 2020, the Group adopted amendments to standards and interpretations which had an insignificant impact on these financial statements.

Prospective accounting changes

Information on prospective accounting changes is set out on page 218 of the Annual Financial Report 2019. There are no standards that are not yet effective that would be expected to have a material impact on the Group in future reporting periods.

Statement of compliance

The condensed consolidated interim financial statements comply with IAS 34 Interim Financial Reporting, as issued by the IASB and as adopted by the EU.

The interim figures for the six months ended 30 June 2020 are unaudited but have been reviewed by the independent auditor, Deloitte Ireland LLP, whose report is set out on page 123. The financial information presented herein does not amount to statutory financial statements. The Half-Yearly Financial Report is a requirement of the Transparency (Directive 2004/109/EC) Regulations 2007.

The summary financial statements for the financial year ended 31 December 2019 as presented in the condensed consolidated interim financial statements, represent an abbreviated version of the Group's full accounts for that year, on which the independent auditor, Deloitte Ireland LLP, issued an unqualified audit report and which are not annexed to these interim financial statements. The financial statements for the financial year ended 31 December 2019 have been filed in the Companies Registration Office.

2 Segmental information

Segment overview

Following changes to the Group's operating model in the second half of 2019, performance is now managed and reported across the Retail Banking, Corporate, Institutional & Business Banking ("CIB"), AIB UK and Group segments. Figures for the half-year to June 2019 have been restated on a comparative basis, in line with the basis of segment reporting adopted in the Annual Financial Report 2019. Segment performance excludes exceptional items.

For further information refer to the Operating and Financial Review on page 12.

Segment allocations

The segments' performance statements include all income and directly related costs, excluding overheads which are managed centrally and the costs of which are included in the Group segment. Funding and liquidity income/charges are based on each segment's funding requirements and the Group's funding cost profile, which is informed by wholesale and retail funding costs. Income attributable to capital is allocated to segments based on each segment's capital requirement.

2 Segmental information (continued)

							alf-year ne 2020
	Retail Banking	CIB	AIB UK	Group	Total	Excep- tional items ⁽¹⁾	Total
	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m
Operations by business segment							
Net interest income	572	219	114	59	964	-	964
Net fee and commission income*	140	33	22	(1)	194	_	194
Other	21	12	(2)	(3)	28	_	28
Other income	161	45	20	(4)	222	-	222
Total operating income	733	264	134	55	1,186	-	1,186
Other operating expenses	(445)	(64)	(83)	(155)	(747)	(75)	(822)
Of which: Personnel expenses	(205)	(47)	(43)	(73)	(368)	(12) ⁽²⁾⁽³⁾	(380)
General and administrative expenses	(154)	(12)	(28)	(49)	(243)	(63) ⁽³⁾⁻⁽⁵⁾	(306)
Depreciation, impairment and amortisation	(86)	(5)	(12)	(33)	(136)	-	(136)
Bank levies and regulatory fees	(1)	_	-	(62)	(63)	_	(63)
Total operating expenses	(446)	(64)	(83)	(217)	(810)	(75)	(885)
Operating profit/(loss) before impairment losses	287	200	51	(162)	376	(75)	301
Net credit impairment charge	(491)	(538)	(187)	-	(1,216)	-	(1,216)
Operating loss	(204)	(338)	(136)	(162)	(840)	(75)	(915)
Associated undertakings	4	-	1	-	5	-	5
Loss before taxation	(200)	(338)	(135)	(162)	(835)	(75)	(910)

⁽¹⁾Exceptional and one-off items are shown separately above. These are items that Management view as distorting comparability of performance from period to period. Exceptional items include:

⁽²⁾Termination benefits;

⁽⁴⁾Property strategy; and ⁽⁵⁾Covid product costs.

⁽³⁾Restitution costs; ⁽⁵⁾Covid produ

For further information on these items see page 8.

					alf-year ne 2020
	Retail Banking	CIB	AIB UK	Group	Total
*Analysis of net fee and commission income	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m
Retail banking customer fees	104	11	13	9	137
Foreign exchange fees	15	10	5	(4)	26
Credit related fees	5	9	7	-	21
Specialised payment services fees	70	-	-	-	70
Other fees and commissions	24	4	-	(6) ⁽¹⁾	22
Fees received for services provided to AIB Group plc	-	-	-	2	2
Fee and commission income	218	34	25	1	278
Specialised payment services expenses	(63)	-	-	-	(63)
Other fee and commission expenses	(15)	(1)	(3)	(2)	(21)
Fee and commission expense	(78)	(1)	(3)	(2)	(84)
	140	33	22	(1)	194

⁽¹⁾Reflects the allocation of the Group's segment fee and commission income to Retail Banking and CIB segments.

Further information on 'Net fee and commission income' is set out in note 6.

2 Segmental information (continued)

2 Segmental mormation (continueu)							
							alf-year ie 2019
	Retail	CIB	AIB UK	Group	Total	Excep-	Total
	Banking			·		tional	
	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	items ^⑴ € m	€m
Operations by business segment							
Net interest income	628	225	135	60	1,048	_	1,048
Net fee and commission income*	161	37	31	4	233	_	233
Other	29	9	6	45	89	34	123
Other income	190	46	37	49	322	34(2)	356
Total operating income	818	271	172	109	1,370	34	1,404
Other operating expenses	(455)	(60)	(85)	(144)	(744)	(165)	(909)
Of which: Personnel expenses	(231)	(42)	(44)	(76)	(393)	(11) ⁽³⁾⁽⁴⁾	(404)
General and administrative expenses	(153)	(14)	(32)	(44)	(243)	(145) ⁽⁴⁾⁻⁽⁷⁾	(388)
Depreciation, impairment and amortisation	(71)	(4)	(9)	(24)	(108)	(9)	(117)
Bank levies and regulatory fees	(1)	_	_	(57)	(58)	_	(58)
Total operating expenses	(456)	(60)	(85)	(201)	(802)	(165)	(967)
Operating profit/(loss) before impairment losses	362	211	87	(92)	568	(131)	437
Net credit impairment writeback/(charge)	22	(10)	(21)	-	(9)	-	(9)
Operating profit/(loss)	384	201	66	(92)	559	(131)	428
Associated undertakings	8	(1)	2	_	9	_	9
Profit/(loss) before taxation	392	200	68	(92)	568	(131)	437

⁽¹⁾Exceptional and one-off items are shown separately above. These are items that Management view as distorting comparability of performance from period to period. Exceptional items include:

⁽²⁾Gain on disposal of loan portfolios;

⁽⁵⁾Property strategy costs;

⁽³⁾Termination benefits; ⁽⁴⁾Restitution costs; ⁽⁶⁾Restructuring costs; and

⁽⁷⁾Provision for regulatory fines.

For further information on these items see page 8.

					alf-year ne 2019
*Analysis of net fee and commission income	Retail Banking € m	CIB € m	AIB UK € m	Group € m	Total € m
Retail banking customer fees	126	14	17	9	166
Foreign exchange fees	19	10	6	1	36
Credit related fees	6	9	11	_	26
Other fees and commissions	30	5	_	(7)(1)	28
Fees received for services provided to AIB Group plc	-	_	_	3	3
Fee and commission income	181	38	34	6	259
Fee and commission expense	(20)	(1)	(3)	(2)	(26)
	161	37	31	4	233

⁽¹⁾Reflects the allocation of the Group's segment fee and commission income to Retail Banking and CIB segments.

Further information on 'Net fee and commission income' is set out in note 6.

2 Segmental information (continued)

Other amounts - statement of financial position

				30 June 202	
	Retail Banking	CIB	AIB UK	Group	Total
	€ m	€m	€m	€m	€m
Loans and advances to customers:					
- measured at amortised cost	34,383	15,365	8,275	134	58,157
- measured at FVTPL	-	76	-	-	76
Total loans and advances to customers	34,383	15,441	8,275	134	58,233 ⁽¹⁾
Customer accounts	52,168	11,943	10,105	1,470	75,686 ⁽²⁾

				31 Decem	ber 2019
	Retail Banking	CIB	AIB UK	Group	Total
	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m
Loans and advances to customers:					
 measured at amortised cost 	35,526	16,095	9,069	134	60,824
– measured at FVTPL	_	77	_	-	77
Total loans and advances to customers	35,526	16,172	9,069	134	60,901 ⁽¹⁾
Customer accounts	48,636	11,347	10,364	1,460	71,807(2)

⁽¹⁾Includes AIB Group plc – \in 17 million (2019: \in 13 million).

⁽²⁾Includes AIB Group plc – \in 8 million (2019: \in 4 million).

				Half-year 30 June 2020
	Ireland	United Kingdom	Rest of the World	Total
Geographic information ⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾	€ m	€m	€m	€m
Gross external revenue	902	260	24	1,186
Inter-geographical segment revenue	166	(145)	(21)	-
Total revenue	1,068	115	3	1,186

				Half-year 30 June 2019
	Ireland	United Kingdom	Rest of the World	Total
Geographic information ⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾	€ m	€m	€m	€m
Gross external revenue	1,122	261	21	1,404
Inter-geographical segment revenue	98	(77)	(21)	_
Total revenue	1,220	184	-	1,404

Revenue from external customers comprises interest and similar income (note 3) and interest and similar expense (note 4), and all other items of income (notes 5 to 10).

				30 June 2020
	Ireland	United	Rest of the	Total
		Kingdom	World	
Geographic Information	€m	€m	€m	€m
Non-current assets ⁽³⁾	1,573	83	5	1,661

			31 Dece	mber 2019
	Ireland	United	Rest of the	Total
		Kingdom	World	
Geographic Information	€m	€m	€m	€m
Non-current assets ⁽³⁾	1,608	107	5	1,720

⁽¹⁾The geographical distribution of total revenue is based primarily on the location of the office recording the transaction.

⁽²⁾For details of significant geographic concentrations, see the Risk management section.

⁽³⁾Non-current assets comprise intangible assets and goodwill and property, plant and equipment.

3 Interest and similar income	Half-year 30 June 2020 € m	Half-year 30 June 2019 € m
Interest on loans and advances to customers at amortised cost	966	1,020
Interest on loans and advances to banks at amortised cost	9	20
Interest on investment securities	72	106
	1,047	1,146
Negative interest on financial liabilities at amortised cost	13	9
Interest income calculated using the effective interest method	1,060	1,155
Interest income on finance leases and hire purchase contracts	37	37
Interest income on financial assets at FVTPL	1	1
Other interest income and similar income	38	38
Total interest and similar income	1,098	1,193

Interest income includes a credit of \in 63 million (30 June 2019: a credit of \in 59 million) transferred from other comprehensive income in respect of cash flow hedges which is included in 'Interest on loans and advances to customers'.

The Group presents interest resulting from negative effective interest rates on financial liabilities as interest income rather than as offset against interest expense.

4 Interest and similar expense	Half-year 30 June 2020 € m	Half-year 30 June 2019 € m
Interest on deposits by central banks and banks	3	7
Interest on customer accounts	48	68
Interest on debt securities in issue	5	11
Interest on lease liabilities	7	7
Interest on subordinated liabilities and other capital instruments ⁽¹⁾	57	48
	120	141
Negative interest on financial assets at amortised cost	13	4
Negative interest on financial assets at FVOCI	1	-
Interest expense calculated using the effective interest method	134	145

⁽¹⁾Includes interest expense of € 58 million (30 June 2019: € 36 million) on instruments with AIB Group plc.

Interest expense includes a charge of \in 13 million (30 June 2019: a charge of \in 18 million) transferred from other comprehensive income in respect of cash flow hedges which is included in 'Interest on customer accounts'.

Interest expense reported above, calculated using the effective interest rate method, relates to financial liabilities not carried at fair value through profit or loss.

The Group presents interest resulting from negative effective interest rates on financial assets as interest expense rather than as offset against interest income.

	Half-year 30 June 2020	Half-year 30 June 2019
5 Dividend income	€ m	€ m
NAMA subordinated bonds at FVOCI	23	23
Equity investments at FVTPL	2	2
Total	25	25

6 Net fee and commission income	Half-year 30 June 2020 € m	Half-year 30 June 2019 € m
Retail banking customer fees	137	166
Foreign exchange fees	26	36
Credit related fees	21	26
Specialised payment services fees ⁽¹⁾	70	_
Other fees and commissions ⁽²⁾	22	28
Fees received for services provided to AIB Group plc	2	3
Fee and commission income	278	259
Specialised payment services expenses ⁽¹⁾	(63)	_
Other fees and commissions expenses ⁽³⁾	(21)	(26)
Fee and commission expense	(84)	(26)
	194	233

⁽¹⁾Specialised payment services: fee income and fee expenses in respect of services and prepaid credits for cellular phone and utilities sold to third parties. ⁽²⁾Other fees and commissions includes wealth commissions \in 8 million (30 June 2019: \in 12 million), insurance commissions \in 7 million (30 June 2019: \in 10 million), and other commissions \notin 7 million (30 June 2019: \notin 6 million).

⁽³⁾Fee and commission expense includes credit card commissions of € 16 million (30 June 2019: € 20 million), and ATM expenses of € 1 million (30 June 2019: € 2 million), both of which relate to 'Retail banking customer fees'. This also includes € 4 million (30 June 2019: € 4 million) relating to 'Other fees and commissions'.

Fees and commissions which are an integral part of the effective interest rate are recognised as part of interest and similar income (note 3) or interest and similar expense (note 4).

	Half-year 30 June 2020	Half-year 30 June 2019
7 Net trading loss	€ m	€m
Foreign exchange contracts	(17)	(15)
Interest rate contracts and debt securities(1)	(14)	8
Credit derivative contracts	(2)	(8)
quity investments, index contracts and warrants ⁽²⁾	(7)	(33)
	(40)	(48)

⁽¹⁾Includes a loss of \in 19 million (30 June 2019: a gain of \in 5 million) in relation to XVA adjustments. ⁽²⁾Includes a loss amounting to \in 6 million on a total return swap, which is hedging equities measured at FVTPL (30 June 2019: loss of \in 33 million).

The total hedging ineffectiveness on cash flow hedges reflected in the condensed consolidated income statement amounted to Nil (30 June 2019: Nil).

8 Net gain on other financial assets measured at FVTPL	Half-year 30 June 2020 € m	Half-year 30 June 2019 € m
Loans and advances to customers ⁽¹⁾	21	34
Investment securities – equity ⁽²⁾	22	44
Total	43	78

⁽¹⁾Excludes interest income (note 3).

⁽²⁾Includes unrealised gain of € 6 million on equities hedged by a trading total return swap (30 June 2019: € 35 million).

9 Net (loss)/gain on derecognition of financial assets measured at amortised cost

				Half-year
				30 June 2020
	Carrying value at derecognition	Gain on derecognition	Loss on derecognition	Net loss on derecognition
	€m	€m	€m	€m
Loans and advances to customers	124	_(1)	(1) ⁽¹⁾	(1)
				Half-year
				30 June 2019
	Carrying	Gain on	Loss on	Net gain
	value at derecognition	derecognition	derecognition	on
	€m	€m	€m	€m
Loans and advances to customers	738	200(1)	(172) ⁽¹⁾	28

⁽¹⁾The (loss)/gain on derecognition has been based on the sales proceeds, net of costs, computed at a customer connection level.

In 2019, loans and advances to customers were derecognised mainly due to the sale of distressed loan portfolios.

	Half-year 30 June 2020	Half-year 30 June 2019
10 Other operating income	€ m	€ m
Gain on disposal of investment securities at FVOCI – debt	7	73
Loss on termination of hedging swaps ⁽¹⁾	(7)	(34)
Miscellaneous operating income	1	1
	1	40

⁽¹⁾The majority of the loss on termination of hedging swaps relates to the disposal of debt securities at FVOCI. In addition, it includes a € 1 million charge transferred from other comprehensive income in respect of cash flow hedges.

	Half-year 30 June 2020	Half-year 30 June 2019
11 Operating expenses	€ m	€m
Personnel expenses:		
Wages and salaries	299	310
Termination benefits ⁽¹⁾	6	7
Retirement benefits ⁽²⁾	45	55
Social security costs	33	35
Other personnel expenses ⁽³⁾	10	9
	393	416
Less: staff costs capitalised ⁽⁴⁾	(13)	(12)
Personnel expenses	380	404
General and administrative expenses	248	286(5)
Restitution and associated costs	58	102
	306	388
Bank levies and regulatory fees	63	58
Operating expenses	749	850

⁽¹⁾Voluntary severance programme charge of € 6 million (30 June 2019: € 7 million).

⁽²⁾Comprises a defined contribution charge of € 39 million (30 June 2019: a charge of € 40 million), a charge of € 2 million in relation to defined benefit expense (30 June 2019: a charge of € 11 million), and a long term disability payments/death in service benefit charge of € 4 million (30 June 2019: a charge of

€ 4 million). For details of retirement benefits, see note 24.

⁽³⁾Other personnel expenses include staff training, recruitment and various other staff costs.

⁽⁴⁾Staff costs capitalised relate to intangible assets.

⁽⁵⁾Includes a provision for a regulatory fine of € 35 million for the CBI investigation with regard to the Tracker Mortgage Examination, created in the half-year 30 June 2019.

12 Net credit impairment charge

The following table analyses the income statement net credit impairment charge on financial instruments.

			Half-year une 2020			Half-year une 2019
Credit impairment charge	Measured at amortised cost	Measured at FVOCI	Total	Measured at amortised cost	Measured at FVOCI	Total
on financial instruments Net re-measurement of ECL allowance	€m	€m	€m	€ m	€m	€m
Loans and advances to banks	_	_	_	_	_	_
Loans and advances to customers	(1,202)	_	(1,202)	(66)	_	(66)
Loan commitments	(37)	-	(37)	_	_	_
Financial guarantee contracts	(10)	-	(10)	10	_	10
Investment securities – debt	(1)	-	(1)	_	_	_
Credit impairment charge	(1,250)	-	(1,250)	(56)	_	(56)
Recoveries of amounts previously written-off	34	_	34	47	_	47
Net credit impairment charge	(1,216)	-	(1,216)	(9)	_	(9)

	Half-year 30 June	Half-year 30 June
	2020	2019
13 Taxation	€m	€m
Allied Irish Banks, p.I.c. and subsidiaries		
Corporation tax in Ireland		
Current tax on income for the period	-	(15)
Adjustments in respect of prior periods	61	_
	61	(15)
Foreign tax		
Current tax on income for the period	31	(15)
Adjustments in respect of prior periods	(1)	_
	30	(15)
	91	(30)
Deferred taxation		
Origination and reversal of temporary differences	(8)	(17)
Adjustments in respect of prior periods	21	_
Recognition of deferred tax assets in respect of current period losses	109	_
Reduction in carrying value of deferred tax assets in respect of carried forward losses	(4)	(28)
	118	(45)
Total tax credit/(charge) for the period	209	(75)
Effective tax rate	23.0%	17.2%

Liabilities for current and deferred tax are recognised based on best estimates of the probable outcome, taking into account all available evidence and external advice, where appropriate. This necessarily involves some estimation because the tax law is uncertain and its application requires a degree of judgement, which authorities may dispute.

During the period, following resolution of a specific tax matter where uncertainty had existed relating to prior years, previously recognised net liabilities for this and related matters of \in 81 million were released.

13 Taxation (continued)

Analysis of selected other comprehensive income

			llf-year e 2020		Ha 30 Jun	alf-year e 2019
	Gross € m	Tax € m	Net € m	Gross € m	Tax € m	Net € m
Property revaluation reserves						
Net change in property revaluation reserves	-	_	-	_	_	_
Total	-	-	-	_		_
Retirement benefit schemes						
Actuarial (losses) in retirement benefit schemes	-	-	-	(5)	_	(5)
Total	-	-	-	(5)	_	(5)
Foreign currency translation reserves						
Foreign currency translation losses transferred to income statement	-	-	-	_	_	_
Change in foreign currency translation reserves recognised						
in other comprehensive income	(86)	-	(86)	(6)	-	(6)
Total	(86)	-	(86)	(6)	_	(6)
Cash flow hedging reserves						
Amounts reclassified from the cash flow hedging reserves to the income statement as a reclassification adjustment:						
 amounts for which hedge accounting had previously been used, but for which the hedged future cash flows are no longer expected to occur 	_	_	_	_	_	_
 amounts that have been transferred because the hedged item has affected the income statement 	(49)	6	(43)	(41)	5	(36)
Hedging gains recognised in other comprehensive income	168	(21)	147	344	(43)	301
Total	119	(15)	104	303	(38)	265
Investment debt securities at FVOCI reserves						
Fair value (gains) transferred to income statement	(7)	1	(6)	(73)	9	(64)
Fair value (losses)/gains recognised in other comprehensive income	(153)	19	(134)	68	(8)	60
Total	(160)	20	(140)	(5)	1	(4)
Investment equity securities measured at FVOCI reserves						
Fair value (losses) recognised in other comprehensive income	(21)	3	(18)	(17)	2	(15)
Total	(21)	3	(18)	(17)	2	(15)

14 Distributions on equity shares and other equity interests	Half-year 30 June 2020 € m	Half-year 30 June 2019 € m
Ordinary shares – dividends paid	-	461
Other equity interests – distributions	32	18

Final dividends are not accounted for until they have been approved at the Annual General Meeting of shareholders or in the case of the interim dividend, when they become irrevocable having already been approved for payment by the Board of Directors. Interim dividends may be cancelled at any time prior to the actual payment.

Following the recommendation of the European Central Bank issued on 27 March 2020, the Company did not seek the sole shareholder approval for the payment of a final dividend for 2019, accordingly the proposed dividend of € 217 million was cancelled.

Distributions amounting to € 32 million were paid on the Additional Tier 1 Securities (30 June 2019: € 18 million).

	30 June 2020	31 December 2019
15 Disposal groups and non-current assets held for sale	€m	€m
Property and non-financial assets held for sale ⁽¹⁾	15	19
Other	-	1
Total disposal groups and non-current assets held for sale	15	20

⁽¹⁾Includes property surplus to requirements and repossessed assets which are expected to be disposed of within one year.

16 Derivative financial instruments

The following table presents the notional principal amount of interest rate, exchange rate, equity and credit derivative contracts together with the positive and negative fair values attaching to those contracts:

	30 June	31 December
	2020	2019
	€ m	€m
Interest rate contracts ⁽¹⁾		
Notional principal amount	52,847	51,330
Positive fair value	1,514	1,230
Negative fair value	(1,229)	(998)
Exchange rate contracts ⁽¹⁾		
Notional principal amount	8,551	6,710
Positive fair value	239	36
Negative fair value	(77)	(180)
Equity contracts ⁽¹⁾		
Notional principal amount	199	354
Positive fair value	2	5
Negative fair value	-	(6)
Credit derivatives ⁽¹⁾		
Notional principal amount	1,300	240
Positive fair value	8	-
Negative fair value	(16)	(13)
Total notional principal amount	62,897	58,634
Total positive fair value ⁽²⁾	1,763	1,271
Total negative fair value	(1,322)	(1,197)

⁽¹⁾Interest rate, exchange rate, equity and credit derivative contracts are entered into for both hedging and trading purposes. ⁽²⁾At 30 June 2020, 26% of fair value relates to exposures to banks (31 December 2019: 30%).

The Group uses the same credit control and risk management policies in undertaking all off-balance sheet commitments as it does for on-balance sheet lending including counterparty credit approval, limit setting and monitoring procedures. In addition, derivative instruments are subject to the market risk policy and control framework as described in the 'Risk management' section of the Annual Financial Report 2019. There have been no significant changes to the Group's derivative activity as set out in note 23 to the consolidated financial statements in the Annual Financial Report 2019. The marginal increase in derivatives volumes relates to an increase in hedging of the Group's net interest income, liquidity and trading book activity.

17 Loans and advances to banks	30 June 2020 € m	31 December 2019 € m
At amortised cost		
Funds placed with central banks	391	468
Funds placed with other banks	1,579	1,010
ECL allowance	_	_
	1,579	1,010
Total loans and advances to banks	1,970	1,478
Amounts include:		
Reverse repurchase agreements	851	151

Loans and advances to banks include cash collateral of \in 531 million (31 December 2019: \in 631 million) placed with derivative counterparties in relation to net derivative positions.

	30 June	31 December
	2020	2019
18 Loans and advances to customers	€m	€m
Amortised cost		
Loans and advances to customers	58,788	60,359
Reverse repurchase agreements	87	87
Amounts receivable under finance leases and hire purchase contracts	1,618	1,603
	60,493	62,049
ECL allowance	(2,353)	(1,238)
	58,140	60,811
Mandatorily at fair value through profit or loss		
Loans and advances to customers	76	77
Total loans and advances to customers	58,216	60,888
Of which repayable on demand or at short notice	3,034	3,147
Amounts include:		
Due from associated undertakings ⁽¹⁾	1	1

⁽¹⁾Undrawn commitments amount to € 126 million (31 December 2019: € 104 million) and are for less than one year.

Loans and advances to customers include cash collateral amounting to € 22 million (31 December 2019: € 18 million) placed with derivative counterparties.

Under reverse repurchase agreements, the Group has accepted collateral with a fair value of \in 91 million that it is permitted to sell or repledge in the absence of default by the owner of the collateral.

For details of credit quality of loans and advances to customers, including forbearance, refer to the 'Risk management' section of this report.

19 ECL allowance on financial assets

The following table shows the movements on the ECL allowance on financial assets. Further information is disclosed in the 'Risk management' section of this report.

	30 June	31 December
	2020	2019
	€ m	€ m
At 1 January	1,238	2,039
Exchange translation adjustments	(17)	9
Net re-measurement of ECL allowance – investment securities-debt	1	-
Net re-measurement of ECL allowance – banks	-	_
Net re-measurement of ECL allowance – customers	1,202	117
Changes in ECL allowance due to write-offs	(72)	(362)
Changes in ECL allowance due to disposals	(2)	(565)
Other	4	_
At end of period	2,354	1,238
Amounts include ECL allowance on:		
Investment securities-debt measured at amortised cost	1	-
Loans and advances to banks measured at amortised cost	-	_
Loans and advances to customers measured at amortised cost	2,353	1,238
	2,354	1,238

20 Investment securities

The following table analyses the carrying value of investment securities by type and by measurement category:

	30 June	31 December
	2020 € m	2019 € m
Debt securities at FVOCI	em	€ III
Irish Government securities	5,747 ⁽¹⁾	5,296
Euro government securities	1,332	1,538
Non Euro government securities	180	212
Supranational banks and government agencies	931	1,034
Collateralised mortgage obligations	221	222
Other asset backed securities	95	106
Euro bank securities	5,202	5,343
Non Euro bank securities	1,630	1,654
Euro corporate securities	417	375
Non Euro corporate securities	93	101
Total debt securities at FVOCI	15,848	15,881
Debé econvition de amortica d'accé		
Debt securities at amortised cost		
Irish Government securities	2,300	-
Euro government securities	91	_
Non Euro government securities	55	-
Supranational banks and government agencies	175	-
Asset backed securities	645	591
Euro bank securities	88	_
Euro corporate securities	23	14
Non Euro corporate securities	39	30
Total debt securities at amortised cost	3,416	635
Equity securities		
Equity investments at FVOCI	-	458
Equity investments at FVTPL	379	357
Total equity securities	379	815
Total investment securities	19,643	17,331

 $^{(1)}$ Includes \in 1,806 million in Euro commercial paper issued by the Irish Government.

Credit impairment losses recognised in the income statement at 30 June 2020 amounted to € 1 million (31 December 2019: Nil).

In addition to the existing business model Hold-to-Collect-and-Sell ("HTCS") within Treasury, the Group introduced a new business model Hold-to-Collect ("HTC"). This business model reflects the updated strategy to invest in long term high quality bonds to maturity for yield enhancement purposes given the increasingly liability led nature of the balance sheet. On 1 January 2020, the Group transferred Irish Government securities with a fair value of \in 614 million out of HTCS to HTC with an amortised cost of \in 577 million which had met the criteria for inclusion under this business model. The HTC portfolio within Treasury at 30 June 2020 amounts to \notin 2,709 million of the total debt securities at amortised cost.

The fair value at 30 June 2020 of the assets that were reclassified on 1 January 2020, amounted to \in 597 million (31 December 2019: \in 614 million). If the reclassification had not been made, the Group's statement of comprehensive income for the period ended 30 June 2020 would have included additional fair value gains on the reclassified investment securities assets of \in 29 million.

20 Investment securities (continued)

The following table sets out an analysis of movements in investment securities:

					30 June 2020
	Debt securities	Debt securities	Equity inv measu		Total
	at FVOCI	at amortised cost	FVOCI	FVTPL	
	€m	€m	€m	€m	€ m
At 1 January	15,881	635	458	357	17,331
Exchange translation adjustments	(54)	(1)	-	-	(55)
Purchases/acquisitions	2,775	2,209	-	16	5,000
New business model transfer	(614)	577	-	-	(37)
Sales/disposals/redemptions	(879)	-	(437)	(16)	(1,332)
Maturities	(1,186)	-	-	-	(1,186)
Amortisation of discounts net of premiums	(28)	(4)	-	-	(32)
Movement in unrealised gains/(losses)	(47)	-	(21)	22	(46)
At 30 June	15,848	3,416	-	379	19,643
Of which:					
Listed	15,848	3,416	-	55	19,319
Unlisted	-	-	-	324	324
	15,848	3,416	-	379	19,643

				31 Dec	ember 2019
	Debt securities	Debt securities	Equity inv measu		Total
	at FVOCI	at amortised cost	FVOCI	FVTPL	
	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m
At 1 January	15,946	187	468	260	16,861
Exchange translation adjustments	68	_	_	_	68
Purchases/acquisitions	4,441	449	_	47	4,937
Sales/disposals	(2,192)	_	_	(24)	(2,216)
Maturities	(2,472)	(1)	_	_	(2,473)
Amortisation of discounts net of premiums	(62)	_	_	_	(62)
Movement in unrealised (losses)/gains	152	_	(10)	74	216
At 31 December	15,881	635	458	357	17,331
Of which:					
Listed	15,881	635	_	46	16,562
Unlisted	-	_	458	311	769
	15,881	635	458	357	17,331

21 Interests in associated undertakings

Included in the income statement is the contribution net of tax from investments in associated undertakings as follows:

	Half-year	Half-year
	30 June	30 June
	2020	2019
Income statement	€ m	€m
Share of results of associated undertakings	5	9
	5 ⁽¹⁾	9 ⁽¹⁾

Share of net assets including goodwill	30 June 2020 € m	31 December 2019 € m
At 1 January	83	90
Income for the period	5	20
Dividends received from associated undertakings	-	(27) ⁽²⁾
At end of period ⁽³⁾	88	83
Of which listed on a recognised stock exchange	_	_

⁽¹⁾Includes AIB Merchant Services € 5 million (30 June 2019: € 9 million).

 $^{\scriptscriptstyle (2)}\text{In}$ 2019 a dividend of \in 27 million was received from Merchant Services.

⁽³⁾Comprises the Group's investment in AIB Merchant Services and Fulfil Holdings Limited.

	30 June 2020	31 December 2019
22 Other assets	€ m	€m
Proceeds due from disposal of loan portfolio ⁽¹⁾	-	427
Fair value of hedged positions	68	_
Other ⁽²⁾	136	228
Total	204	655

⁽¹⁾ECL – Nil.

(2)Includes items in transit € 40 million and sundry debtors € 52 million (31 December 2019: Items in transit € 75 million and sundry debtors € 67 million).

23 Deferred taxation

	30 June	31 December
	2020	2019
Analysis of movements in deferred taxation	€ m	€m
At 1 January	2,557	2,595
Exchange translation and other adjustments	(6)	(1)
Deferred tax through other comprehensive income	8	44
Income statement (note 13)	118	(81)
At end of period	2,677	2,557
Analysed as to:		
Deferred tax assets	2,858	2,844
Deferred tax liabilities	(181)	(287)
	2,677	2,557
Represented on the statement of financial position:		
Deferred tax assets	2,737	2,666
Deferred tax liabilities	(60)	(109)
	2,677	2,557

At 30 June 2020, recognised deferred tax assets on tax losses and other temporary differences, net of deferred tax liabilities, totalled € 2,677 million (31 December 2019: € 2,557 million).

The Group accounting policy and the significant judgements made by management in relation to deferred taxation are set out in accounting policy (k) in note 1 and note 2 to the consolidated financial statements in the Annual Financial Report 2019. The following includes an update on these significant judgements as at 30 June 2020.

The amount of recognised deferred tax assets arising from unused tax losses amounts to $\leq 2,789$ million of which $\leq 2,687$ million relates to Irish tax losses and ≤ 102 million relates to UK tax losses.

With regard to relevant Irish companies, using the Group's latest financial forecast, which takes into account the potential impact of COVID-19 on future performance, as a base and a profit growth rate of 3% from 2025, it was assessed that it will take in excess of 25 years for the deferred tax asset (\notin 2,687 million) to be utilised. In 2019, the Group reported that it expected that it would take in excess of 20 years for the deferred tax asset (\notin 2,669 million) to be utilised.

Furthermore, under this scenario, it is expected that 66% of the deferred tax asset will be utilised within 20 years (31 December 2019: 77%) and 43% utilised within 15 years (31 December 2019: 51%).

For the Group's principal UK subsidiary, the Group has concluded that the recognition of deferred tax assets be limited to the amount projected to be realised within a time period of 15 years. This is the timescale within which the Group believes that it can assess the likelihood of its profits arising as being more likely than not. The deferred tax asset for unutilised tax losses in the UK subsidiary amounts to \pounds 91 million at 30 June 2020 (31 December 2019: \pounds 87 million).

Following changes announced in the UK Budget in March 2020, a resolution was subsequently passed whereby the previously legislated reduction in the corporation tax rate from 19% to 17% from 2020 onwards was cancelled. Accordingly, a corporation tax rate of 19%, effective from 1 April 2020, has been substantially enacted in the period and this change has resulted in an increase of the Group's UK deferred tax asset by c. £ 10 million.

In relation to the losses incurred in the half-year ended 30 June 2020, a deferred tax asset of £ 5 million has been recognised. Furthermore, the deferred tax asset for unutilised losses carried forward was written down by £ 11 million at 30 June 2020 as the expected profitability over the 15 years, has reduced in the period primarily by the impact of COVID-19 on business performance.

23 Deferred taxation (continued)

For certain other subsidiaries and branches, the Group has concluded that it is more likely than not that there will be insufficient profits to support full recognition of deferred tax assets.

Temporary differences recognised in other comprehensive income consist of deferred tax on financial assets at FVOCI, cash flow hedges and actuarial gains/losses on retirement benefit schemes. Temporary differences recognised in the income statement consist of provisions for expected credit losses on financial instruments, amortised income, assets leased to customers, and assets used in the course of the business.

Net deferred tax assets at 30 June 2020 of € 2,620 million (31 December 2019: € 2,504 million) are expected to be recovered after more than 12 months.

The Group has not recognised deferred tax assets in respect of: Irish tax on unused tax losses at 30 June 2020 of € 122 million (31 December 2019: € 122 million); overseas tax (UK and USA) on unused tax losses of € 3,171 million (31 December 2019: € 3,309 million); and foreign tax credits for Irish tax purposes of € 13 million (31 December 2019: € 13 million). Of these tax losses totalling € 3,293 million for which no deferred tax is recognised: € 20 million expires in 2032; € 39 million in 2033; € 26 million in 2034; and € 5 million in 2035.

The aggregate amount of temporary differences associated with investments in subsidiaries, branches and associates for which deferred tax liabilities have not been recognised amounted to Nil (31 December 2019: Nil).

Deferred tax recognised directly in equity amounted to Nil (31 December 2019: Nil).

24 Retirement benefits

The Group's accounting policy for retirement benefit obligations is set out on pages 198 and 199 of the Annual Financial Report 2019. All defined benefit schemes operated by the Group were closed to future accrual no later than 31 December 2013 and employees who were members of a defined benefit scheme (including hybrid arrangements) transferred to a defined contribution ("DC") scheme.

Defined contribution schemes

The total cost in respect of defined contribution schemes for the half-year ended 30 June 2020 was € 39 million (30 June 2019: € 40 million).

Defined benefit schemes

The Group's net pension surplus as at 30 June 2020 was Nil (31 December 2019: net pension deficit of € 21 million), comprising retirement benefit assets of € 55 million (31 December 2019: € 39 million) and retirement benefit liabilities of € 55 million (31 December 2019: € 60 million).

Financial assumptions

The following table summarises the financial assumptions adopted in the preparation of these financial statements in respect of the main schemes for the half-year ended 30 June 2020 and the year ended 31 December 2019. The assumptions have been set based upon the advice of the Group's actuary.

	30 June	31 December
Financial assumptions	2020 %	2019 %
Irish scheme		
Rate of increase of pensions in payment ⁽¹⁾	0.00	0.00
Discount rate	1.56	1.42
Inflation assumptions ⁽²⁾	0.70	1.05
UK scheme		
Rate of increase of pensions in payment	2.80	2.90
Discount rate	1.60	2.10
Inflation assumptions (RPI)	2.80	2.90

⁽¹⁾Having taken actuarial and external legal advice, the Board determined that the funding of discretionary increases in pensions in payment is a decision to be made by the Board annually. Accordingly, the long term rate of increases of pensions in payment is Nil. This does not reflect the ability of the Trustee to grant increases at any point in the future when the financial position of the scheme would enable such an increase at that point in time.

⁽²⁾The inflation assumption applies to the revaluation of deferred members' benefits up to their retirement date.

The demographic assumptions for retirement benefit obligations are set out in note 33 to the consolidated financial statements in the Annual Financial Report 2019.

Increases in pensions in payment 2020

As disclosed in the Annual Financial Report 2019, the Group deemed in 2020 that funding for increases in pensions in payment was not appropriate for 2020. The Trustees of certain Irish schemes did not award an increase in respect of pensions eligible for discretionary pension increases during the period.

Contributions

There were no contributions made to the Irish Scheme for the six months to 30 June 2020. Contributions of £ 21 million were made to the UK Scheme, as a result of the revised funding arrangement implemented in December 2019. See note 33 to the consolidated financial statements in the Annual Financial Report 2019 for further details.

Valuations

Independent actuarial valuations for the AIB Group Irish Pension Scheme ('Irish scheme') and the AIB Group UK Pension Scheme ('UK scheme') are carried out on a triennial basis by the Schemes' actuary, Mercer. The most recent valuation of the Irish scheme was 30 June 2018 and reported the scheme to be in surplus and requiring no deficit funding at this time. The most recent valuation of the UK scheme was carried out at 31 December 2017. The Group and the Trustee of the UK scheme have agreed funding payments under a new arrangement agreed in December 2019 which is described in detail in note 33 to the consolidated financial statements in the Annual Financial Report 2019.

24 Retirement benefits (continued)

Movement in defined benefit obligation and scheme assets

The following table sets out the movement in the defined benefit obligation and scheme assets.

			30	June 2020			31 Dece	mber 2019
c	Defined benefit bligation	assets	Asset ceiling/ minimum funding ⁽¹⁾	Net defined benefit (liabilities) assets	Defined benefit obligation	Fair value of scheme assets	Asset ceiling/ minimum funding ⁽¹⁾	Net defined benefit (liabilities) assets
	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m
At 1 January	(5,904)	6,474	(591)	(21)	(5,323)	6,136	(621)	192
Included in profit or loss								
Past service cost	-	-		-	(12)	-		(12)
Settlement	-	-		-	3	(5)		(2)
Interest (cost) income	(45)	49	(4)	-	(119)	139	(14)	6
Administration costs	-	(2)		(2)	_	(3)		(3)
	(45)	47	(4)	(2)	(128)	131	(14)	(11)
Included in other comprehensive incom	е							
Re-measurements gain/(loss):								
 Actuarial gain/(loss) arising from: 								
 Experience adjustments 	(1)	-		(1)	(9)	-		(9)
 Changes in demographic assumptions 	s –	-		-	2	-		2
 Changes in financial assumptions 	110	-		110	(620)	-		(620)
 Return on scheme assets excluding interest income 	_	(10)		(10)	_	332		332
 Asset ceiling/minimum funding 								
adjustments			(99)	(99) _(²⁾			44	(251) ⁽²⁾
Translation adjustment on non-euro schemes	75	(78)		(3)	(52)	58		6
	184	(88)	(99)	(3)	(679)	390	44	(245)
Other								
Contributions by employer								
	-	26		26	-	43		43
Benefits paid	- 111	(111)		-	226	(226)		_
	111	(111) (85)			226	(226) (183)		43
Benefits paid At end of period		(111)	(694)	-		(226)	(591)	_
At end of period	111 (5,654)	(111) (85) 6,348	(694)	26	226	(226) (183)		43
	111 (5,654)	(111) (85) 6,348	(694)	_ 26 _ June 2020	226	(226) (183)		- 43 (21) mber 2019
At end of period	111 (5,654)	(111) (85) 6,348	(694)	_ 26 _ June 2020	226	(226) (183)		- 43 (21) mber 2019
At end of period	111 (5,654)	(111) (85) 6,348	(694)	_ 26 _ June 2020	226	(226) (183)		- 43 (21) mber 2019
At end of period Recognised on the statement of financial Retirement benefit assets	111 (5,654)	(111) (85) 6,348	(694)	_ 	226	(226) (183)		_ 43 (21) mber 2019 € m
At end of period Recognised on the statement of financial Retirement benefit assets UK scheme	111 (5,654)	(111) (85) 6,348	(694)	_ 26 _ June 2020 € m 48	226	(226) (183)		_ 43 (21) mber 2019 € m 32
At end of period Recognised on the statement of financia Retirement benefit assets UK scheme Other schemes	111 (5,654)	(111) (85) 6,348	(694)	_ 	226	(226) (183)		_ 43 (21) mber 2019 € m 32 7
At end of period Recognised on the statement of financia Retirement benefit assets UK scheme Other schemes Total retirement benefit assets	111 (5,654)	(111) (85) 6,348	(694)	_ 	226	(226) (183)		_ 43 (21) mber 2019 € m 32 7
At end of period Recognised on the statement of financia Retirement benefit assets UK scheme Other schemes Total retirement benefit assets Retirement benefit liabilities	111 (5,654)	(111) (85) 6,348	(694)	_ 	226	(226) (183)		_ 43 (21) mber 2019 € m 32 7
At end of period Recognised on the statement of financia Retirement benefit assets UK scheme Other schemes Total retirement benefit assets Retirement benefit liabilities Irish scheme	111 (5,654)	(111) (85) 6,348	(694)	- 26 - June 2020 € m 48 7 55 -	226	(226) (183)		_ 43 (21) mber 2019 € m 32 7 39
At end of period Recognised on the statement of financia Retirement benefit assets UK scheme Other schemes Total retirement benefit assets Retirement benefit liabilities Irish scheme EBS scheme	111 (5,654)	(111) (85) 6,348	(694)	_ 	226	(226) (183)		_ 43 (21) mber 2019 € m 32 7 39 - (35)

⁽¹⁾In recognising the net surplus or deficit on a pension scheme, the funded status of each scheme is adjusted to reflect any minimum funding requirement and any ceiling on the amount that the sponsor has a right to recover from a scheme.

⁽²⁾After tax Nil (31 December 2019: € 188 million), see page 88.

	30 June 2020	31 December 2019
25 Deposits by central banks and banks	€ m	€m
Central Banks		
Securities sold under agreements to repurchase	27	_
Borrowings – secured	274	294
- unsecured	_	178
	301	472
Banks		
Securities sold under agreements to repurchase	66	_
Other borrowings – unsecured	453	351
	519	351
	820	823

Amounts include:

Due to associated undertakings

Securities sold under agreements to repurchase with banks mature within six months and are secured by Irish Government bonds, other marketable securities and eligible assets. These agreements are completed under market standard Global Master Repurchase Agreements.

Deposits by central banks and banks include cash collateral at 30 June 2020 of € 412 million (31 December 2019: € 285 million) received from derivative counterparties in relation to net derivative positions and also from repurchase agreement counterparties.

Financial assets pledged

Financial assets pledged under existing agreements to repurchase, for secured borrowings, and providing access to future funding facilities with central banks and banks are detailed in the following table:

	30 June 2020				31 Decemb	per 2019	
	Central banks		Banks	Total	Central banks	Banks	Total
	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	
Total carrying value of financial assets pledged	1,232	17	1,249	1,452	17	1,469	
Of which:							
Government securities	-	17	17	_	17	17	
Other securities ⁽¹⁾	1,232	-	1,232	1,452	_	1,452	

⁽¹⁾The Group has issued covered bonds secured on pools of residential mortgages. Securities, other than those issued to external investors, have been pledged as collateral in addition to other securities held by the Group.

	30 June	31 December
	2020	2019
26 Customer accounts	€m	€m
Current accounts	43,805	40,283
Demand deposits	18,928	17,742
Time deposits	12,922	13,755
Other – non-controlling interests ⁽¹⁾	23	23
	75,678	71,803
Of which:		
Non-interest bearing current accounts	35,590	32,544
Interest bearing deposits, current accounts and short term borrowings	40,088	39,259
	75,678	71,803
Amounts include:		
Due to associated undertakings	206	208

⁽¹⁾Relates to long term loans from minority shareholders in Augmentum Limited, see note 34.

Customer accounts include cash collateral of \in 125 million (31 December 2019: \in 89 million) received from derivative counterparties in relation to net derivative positions (see note 45 to the consolidated financial statements in the Annual Financial Report 2019 for more information).

At 30 June 2020, the Group's five largest customer deposits amounted to 1% (31 December 2019: 1%) of total customer accounts.

27 Debt securities in issue	30 June 2020 € m	31 December 2019 € m
Issued by subsidiaries		
Bonds and medium term notes:		
Euro Medium Term Note Programme	-	500
Bonds and other medium term notes	3,025	3,025
	3,025	3,525

Analysis of movements in debt securities in issue	30 June	31 December
	2020	2019
	€m	€m
At 1 January	3,525	4,090
Matured	(500)	(565)
At end of period	3,025	3,525

	30 June	31 December
	2020	2019
28 Lease liabilities	€ m	€m
At end of period	404	429
Maturity analysis – contractual undiscounted cash flows:		
Not later than one year	54	61
Later than one year and not later than five years	189	193
Later than five years	262	281
Total undiscounted lease liabilities at end of period	505	535

29 Other liabilities	30 June 2020 € m	31 December 2019 € m
Notes in circulation	174	213
Items in transit	53	94
Creditors	37	46
Fair value of hedged liability positions	204	113
Other ⁽¹⁾	392	403
	860	869

(1)Includes bank drafts € 161 million (31 December 2019: € 153 million), items in course of collection € 12 million (31 December 2019: € 14 million) and the purchase of debt securities awaiting settlement € 15 million (31 December 2019: € 38 million).

30 Provisions for liabilities and commitments

						30 Ju	ine 2020
	Onerous contracts	Legal claims	ROU ⁽¹⁾ commit- ments	Other provisions	ECLs on loan commit- ments	ECLs on financial guarantee contracts	Total
	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m
At 1 January 2020	10	37	15	399	19	23	503
Transfers in	-	(3)	-	3	-	-	-
Charged to income statement	-	1 ⁽²⁾	-	29 ⁽²⁾	46 ⁽³⁾	14 ⁽³⁾	90
Released to income statement	-	(2) ⁽²⁾	-	(7) ⁽²⁾	(9) ⁽³	³⁾ (4) ⁽³⁾	(22)
Dilapidation provisions	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Provisions utilised	(1)	(2)	-	(17)	-	-	(20)
Exchange translation adjustments	-	-	-	(1)	(1)	-	(2)
At 30 June 2020	9	31	15	406	55	33	549 ⁽⁴⁾

						31 Decen	nber 2019
	Onerous	Legal	ROU ⁽¹⁾	Other	ECLs	ECLs	Total
	contracts	claims	commit-	provisions	on loan	on financial	
			ments		commit-	guarantee	
	€m	€m	€m	€m	ments € m	contracts € m	€m
At 31 December 2018	65	39		57	25	33	219
Impact of adopting IFRS 16 at	00	00		01	20	00	210
1 January 2019	(3)	_	12	_	_	_	9
Restated balance at 1 January 2019	62	39	12	57	25	33	228
Transfers in	-	(1)	_	1	-	-	-
Charged to income statement	1	6	_	430	13	6	456
Released to income statement	(1)	(3)	_	(8)	(19)	(16)	(47)
Dilapidation provisions	_	_	2	-	_	_	2
Provisions utilised	(52)	(4)	_	(81)	_	_	(137)
Unwind of discount	_	_	1	-	_	_	1
At 31 December 2019	10	37	15	399	19	23	503 ⁽⁴⁾

⁽¹⁾Provisions for dilapidations included in measurement of right-of-use assets ('ROU').

 $\ensuremath{^{(2)}}\xspace$ Included in 'General and administrative expenses' in note 11 'Operating expenses'.

⁽³⁾Included in 'Net credit impairment charge' (note 12).

⁽⁴⁾Excluding the ECLs on loan commitments and financial guarantee contracts, the total provisions for liabilities and commitments expected to be settled within one year amount to € 387 million (31 December 2019: € 380 million).

30 Provisions for liabilities and commitments (continued)

(a) Other provisions

Includes the provisions for customer redress and related matters, other restitution provisions, and miscellaneous provisions.

FSPO Decision and Tracker Mortgage Examination related provisions

FSPO Decision: The provision at 30 June 2020 for customer redress and compensation and other related costs amounted to \in 252 million (31 December 2019: \in 265 million) in respect of certain mortgage customers - the '06-09 Ts & Cs⁽¹⁾ who never had a tracker' cohort.

Following a complaint to the Financial Services and Pensions Ombudsman ('FSPO') by a customer from the '06-09 Ts &Cs who never had a tracker' cohort, the Group received a preliminary decision in January 2020 which found that the Bank had breached the terms of the customer's mortgage loan contract and directed it to remedy the matter in what the FSPO believed was a fair and proportionate manner. The Group considered this preliminary decision and recorded a provision of \in 265 million as at 31 December 2019 based on an initial assessment of the likelihood that the same remedy may be due to all customers in this cohort.

The Group subsequently received the FSPO's final decision and decided to accept the decision in full and furthermore decided to apply the remedy to all other customers within this cohort, with payments to customers commencing in July 2020. Following intervention by the Central Bank of Ireland, some of these customers were also deemed eligible for inclusion in the Tracker Mortgage Examination. This resulted in \in 13 million of the original provision being reclassified accordingly, leaving a provision of \in 252 million at 30 June 2020.

The Group continues to engage with stakeholders and a number of related issues also exists that have yet to be resolved. Accordingly, the provision remains appropriate given the uncertainties at this stage.

⁽¹⁾Terms and conditions

Tracker Mortgage Examination: In respect of customer redress and compensation a provision of \in 23 million is held for identified impacted accounts in the first half of 2020 under the Tracker Mortgage Examination and the ongoing appeals process. Provisions, including the € 13 million reclassified as noted earlier, amounting to € 201 million were created in the period 2015 to 30 June 2020 (€ 7 million in the six months to 30 June 2020). Over € 178 million of these provisions have now been utilised (€ 3 million in the six months to 30 June 2020).

The provision at 30 June 2020 for 'Other costs' amounted to \in 5 million (31 December 2019: \in 5 million). Provisions amounting to \in 94 million were created in the period 2015 to 30 June 2020 (Nil in the six months to 30 June 2020). Over \in 89 million of these provisions have now been utilised (Nil in the six months to 30 June 2020).

In March 2018, AIB and EBS were advised by the CBI of the commencement of investigations as part of an administrative sanctions procedure in connection with the Tracker Mortgage Examination. The investigations relate to alleged breaches of the relevant consumer protection legislation, principally, regarding inadequate controls or instances where AIB or EBS acted with a lack of transparency, unfairly or without due skill and care. The investigations are ongoing and AIB and EBS are co-operating with the CBI.

In this regard, the Group previously created a provision of \in 70 million in 2019 for the impact of monetary penalties that is expected to be imposed on the Group by the CBI. However, this matter is still ongoing, and the Group has retained the provision of \in 70 million, as it remains the Group's best estimate. This is subject to uncertainty with a range of outcomes possible with the final outcome being higher or lower depending on finalisation of all matters associated with the investigation.

Further disclosures in relation to the wider impact of Tracker Mortgage Examination are contained in note 36: Memorandum items: contingent liabilities and commitments, and contingent assets in the section 'Legal Proceedings'.

(b) Onerous contracts

Provisions for onerous contracts at 30 June 2020 amount to € 9 million and include the unavoidable cost of leases that the Group will exit in the short term.

31 Subordinated liabilities and other capital instruments

	30 June 2020	31 December 2019
	€m	€m
Dated Ioan capital – European Medium Term Note Programmes:		
€ 750 million Subordinated Tier 2 Notes due 2025, Callable 2020	750	750
€ 500m Callable Step-up Floating Rate Notes due October 2017		
 nominal value € 25.5 million (maturity extended to 2035 as a result of the SLO) 	10	10
£ 368m 12.5% Subordinated Notes due June 2019		
– nominal value \pounds 79 million (maturity extended to 2035 as a result of the SLO)	37	38
£ 500m Callable Fixed/Floating Rate Notes due March 2025		
– nominal value \pounds 1 million (maturity extended to 2035 as a result of the SLO)	1	1
	798	799
Subordinated tier 2 Ioan – AIB Group plc		
€ 500 million subordinated tier 2 loan due November 2029	500	500
Subordinated loans – AIB Group plc		
€ 500 million subordinated loan due March 2023	500	500
\$ 750 million subordinated loan due October 2023	670	668
€ 750 million subordinated loan due May 2024	750	750
\$ 1 billion subordinated loan due April 2025	893	890
€ 500 million subordinated loan due July 2025	500	500
	3,313	3,308
	4,611	4,607

Maturity of dated loan capital	30 June 2020 € m	31 December 2019 € m
Dated loan capital outstanding is repayable as follows:		
5 years or more	798	799
Subordinated loans outstanding are repayable as follows:		
Less than 5 years	2,813	1,918
5 years or more	1,000	1,890

For further details of subordinated liabilities and other capital instruments, see note 40 to the consolidated financial statements in the Annual Financial Report 2019.

32 Share capital

		30 June 2020 31 December 2		December 2019
	Number of shares m	€ m	Number of shares m	€m
Authorised				
Ordinary share capital				
Ordinary shares of \in 0.625 each	4,000.0	2,500	4,000.0	2,500
Issued and fully paid				
Ordinary share capital				
Ordinary shares of € 0.625 each	2,714.4	1,696	2,714.4	1,696
			30 June 2020	31 December 2019

	2020	2019
Share premium	€m	€m
At beginning and end of period:	1,386	1,386

For further information, refer to note 41 to the consolidated financial statements in the Annual Financial Report 2019.

Movements in share capital

There were no movements in issued share capital for the half-year to 30 June 2020. For details of movements in share capital for the year to 31 December 2019, refer to note 41 to the consolidated financial statements in the Annual Financial Report 2019.

Structure of the Company's share capital

The following table shows the structure of the Company's share capital:

	3	30 June 2020		31 December 2019	
	Authorised share capital %	Issued share capital %	Authorised share capital %	Issued share capital %	
Class of share					
Ordinary share capital	100	100	100	100	

Capital resources

The following table shows the Group's capital resources:

	30 June	31 December
	2020	2019
	€ m	€m
Equity	13,776	14,235
Dated capital notes (note 31)	1,298	1,299
Total capital resources	15,074	15,534

33 Other equity interests		30 June 2020 € m	31 December 2019 € m
Issued by Allied Irish Banks, p.I.c.			
Externally issued			
€ 500 million Additional Tier 1 Perpetual Contingent Temporary Write Down Securities issued 2015	(a)	294	494
Issued to AIB Group plc			
€ 500 million Additional Tier 1 Perpetual Contingent Temporary Write Down Securities issued 2019	(b)	496	496
€ 625 million Additional Tier 1 Perpetual Contingent Temporary Write Down Securities issued 2020	(C)	620	_
		1,116	496
Total		1,410	990

These securities, which are accounted for as equity in the statement of financial position, are included in the Group's capital base.

(a) In 2015, the Company issued € 500 million nominal value of Additional Tier 1 Perpetual Contingent Temporary Write Down Securities ('AT1s'). Following a tender process in June 2020, € 202 million of the securities were redeemed for € 207 million (including accrued interest of € 1 million), leaving a nominal value outstanding at 30 June 2020 of € 298 million. The loss arising on the redemption amounted to € 6 million and was recognised directly in equity.

For further details of these securities see note 42 to the consolidated financial statements in the Annual Financial Report 2019.

- (b) For details of these securities, see note 42 to the consolidated financial statements in the Annual Financial Report 2019.
- (c) In June 2020, the Company issued € 625 million nominal value of Additional Tier 1 Perpetual Contingent Temporary Write Down Securities ('AT1s') to AIB Group plc. The transaction costs incurred were € 5 million.

Interest on the securities, at a fixed rate of 6.375% per annum, is payable semi-annually in arrears on 23 June and 23 December, commencing on 23 December 2020. On the first reset date on 23 December 2025, in the event that the securities are not redeemed, interest will be reset to the relevant 5 year fixed rate plus a margin of 675.4 bps per annum. The interest payment is fully discretionary and non-cumulative and conditional upon the Company being solvent at the time of payment, having sufficient distributable reserves and not being required by the regulatory authorities to cancel an interest payment.

The securities are perpetual securities with no fixed redemption date. The Company may, in its sole and full discretion, subject to regulatory approval, redeem all (but not some only) of the securities on any day falling in the period commencing on (and including) 23 June 2025 and ending on (and including) the first reset date, or on any interest payment date thereafter at the prevailing principal amount together with accrued but unpaid interest. In addition, the securities are redeemable at the option of the Company for certain regulatory or tax reasons, subject to regulatory approval.

The securities, which do not carry voting rights, rank pari passu with holders of other tier 1 instruments (excluding the Company's ordinary shares). They rank ahead of the holders of ordinary share capital of the Company but junior to the claims of senior creditors and to Tier 2 capital of the Company.

Under the EU (Bank Recovery and Resolution) Regulations 2015, these securities are loss absorbing at the point of non-viability.

Furthermore, if the CET1 ratio of the issuer or the Group at any time falls below 7%, subject to certain conditions, the Company shall write down the AT1s by the write-down amount and irrevocably cancel any accrued and unpaid interest up to (but excluding) the write-down date. To the extent permitted by regulatory capital requirements, the Company may reinstate any previously written down amount.

34 Non-controlling interests in subsidiaries	30 June 2020 € m	31 December 2019 € m
At 1 January	1	_
Acquisition of subsidiary	-	1
Non-controlling interests share of net (loss)/profit	(1)	-
At end of period		1

Augmentum Limited with issued share capital of 619,761 ordinary shares of € 1.25 each, is 75% owned by Allied Irish Banks, p.l.c. and 25% owned by First Data Global Services Limited. Augmentum Limited, in turn, holds 96.77% of the equity share capital of Semeral Limited with non-controlling interests holding the residual.

Semeral/Payzone place of business: 4 Heather Road, Sandyford Industrial Estate, Dublin 18.

35 Capital reserves and capital redemption reserves

		30 June 2020			31 December 201		
	Capital contribution	Other capital	Total	Capital contribution	Other capital	Total	
Capital reserves	reserves € m	reserves € m	€m	reserves € m	reserves € m	€m	
At beginning and end of period	955 ⁽¹⁾	178	1,133	955(1)	178	1,133	

⁽¹⁾Relates to the acquisition of EBS d.a.c.

	30 June	31 December
	2020	2019
Capital redemption reserve	€ m	€m
At beginning and end of period	14	14

For further details on these reserves, see note 44 to the consolidated financial statements in the Annual Financial Report 2019.

36 Memorandum items: contingent liabilities and commitments, and contingent assets

The following table gives the nominal or contract amounts of contingent liabilities and commitments:

	Contract amount		
	30 June 2020	31 December 2019	
	€m	€m	
Contingent liabilities ⁽¹⁾ – credit related			
Guarantees and assets pledged as collateral security:			
Guarantees and irrevocable letters of credit	596	596	
Other contingent liabilities	100	115	
	696	711	
Commitments ⁽²⁾			
Documentary credits and short term trade-related transactions	91	84	
Undrawn formal standby facilities, credit lines and other commitments to lend:			
Less than 1 year ⁽³⁾	8,406	8,129	
1 year and over ⁽⁴⁾	3,244	3,326	
	11,741	11,539	
	12,437	12,250	

⁽¹⁾Contingent liabilities are off-balance sheet products and include guarantees, standby letters of credit and other contingent liability products such as performance bonds.

⁽²⁾A commitment is an off-balance sheet product where there is an agreement to provide an undrawn credit facility. The contract may or may not be cancelled unconditionally at any time without notice depending on the terms of the contract.

⁽³⁾An original maturity of up to and including 1 year or which may be cancelled at any time without notice.

⁽⁴⁾An original maturity of more than 1 year.

For details of the internal credit ratings and geographic concentration of contingent liabilities and commitments, see pages 54 and 64 in the 'Risk management' section of this report.

Provisions for ECLs on loan commitments and financial guarantee contracts are set out in note 30.

Legal proceedings

The Group, in the course of its business, is frequently involved in litigation cases. However, it is not, nor has been involved in, nor are there, so far as the Group is aware, (other than as set out in the following paragraphs), pending or threatened by or against the Group any legal or arbitration proceedings, including governmental proceedings, which may have, or have had during the previous twelve months, a material effect on the financial position, profitability or cash flows of the Group.

Specifically, litigation has been served on the Group by customers that are pursuing claims in relation to tracker mortgages. Customers have also lodged complaints to the Financial Services and Pensions Ombudsman ("FSPO") in relation to tracker mortgages issues which are outlined in 'Provisions for liabilities and commitments' (note 30).

Further claims may also be served in the future in relation to tracker mortgages. The Group will also receive further rulings by the FSPO in relation to complaints concerning tracker mortgages.

Based on the facts currently known and the current stages that the litigation and the FSPO's complaints process is at, it is not practicable at this time to predict the final outcome of this litigation/FSPO complaints, nor the timing and possible impact on the Group.

37 Off-balance sheet arrangements and transferred financial assets

Under IFRS, transactions and events are accounted for and presented in accordance with their substance and economic reality and not merely their legal form. As a result, the substance of transactions with a special purpose entity ("SPE") forms the basis for their treatment in the Group's financial statements. An SPE is consolidated in the financial statements when the substance of the relationship between the Group and the SPE indicates that the SPE is controlled by the entity and meets the criteria set out in IFRS 10 *Consolidated Financial Statements*. The primary form of SPE utilised by the Group are securitisations and employee compensation trusts. Further details of SPEs are set out in note 48 to the consolidated financial statements in the Annual Financial Report 2019.

In addition, the Group enters into repurchase agreements and securities lending transactions in the normal course of business that do not result in the derecognition of the financial assets concerned. Details of these transactions are set out in note 48 to the consolidated financial statements in the Annual Financial Report 2019.

Securitisation activity in the six months to 30 June 2020

In 2020, the Group securitised c. € 4 billion of its residential mortgage portfolio held in two of its subsidiaries, EBS d.a.c. and Haven Mortgages Limited. These mortgages were transferred to a securitisation vehicle, Burlington Mortgages No. 1 DAC "Burlington". In order to fund the acquired mortgages, Burlington issued twelve classes of notes to EBS d.a.c. and Haven in the same proportion as the mortgages securitised. The transferred mortgages have not been derecognised as the Group retains substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership and continue to be reported in the Group's financial statements. Burlington is consolidated into the Group's financial statements with all the notes being eliminated on consolidation.

The following table shows the financial assets (loans and advances) transferred but not derecognised, their current carrying value, and the liability due to external investors:

			30 June 2020
	Carrying amount of assets originally transferred € m	Carrying amount of assets currently recognised € m	Carrying amount of associated liabilities currently recognised € m
Loans and advances to customers	4,020	3,876	-

38 Fair value of financial instruments

					June 2020	
	Carrying amount	Fair Value				
		-	r value hierard			
	€m	Level 1 € m	Level 2 € m	Level 3 € m	Total € m	
Financial assets measured at fair value	em		em	em	- Cili	
Derivative financial instruments:						
Interest rate derivatives	1,514		1,000	514	1,514	
	239	_	239	514	239	
Exchange rate derivatives	239	_	239	_	239	
Equity derivatives	_	_		_		
Credit derivatives Loans and advances to customers at FVTPL	8	-	8	-	8	
	76	-	_	76	76	
Investment debt securities at FVOCI:	7.050	7.050			7 0 5 0	
Government securities	7,259	7,259	-	-	7,259	
Supranational banks and government agencies	931	931	_	-	931	
Asset backed securities	316	233	83	-	316	
Bank securities	6,832	6,832	-	-	6,832	
Corporate securities	510	510	-	-	510	
Equity investments at FVTPL	379	55	-	324	379	
	18,066	15,820	1,332	914	18,066	
Financial assets not measured at fair value						
Cash and balances at central banks	14,666	543 ⁽¹⁾	14,123	-	14,666	
Items in the course of collection	50	-	-	50	50	
Loans and advances to banks	1,970	-	391	1,579	1,970	
Loans and advances to customers:						
Mortgages ⁽²⁾	30,272	-	-	30,822	30,822	
Non-mortgages	27,868	-	_	27,986	27,986	
Total loans and advances to customers	58,140	-	-	58,808	58,808	
Loans and advances – AIB Group plc	17	-	-	17	17	
Investment debt securities measured at amortised cost	3,416	2,855	-	640	3,495	
Other financial assets	321	-	-	321	321	
	78,580	3,398	14,514	61,415	79,327	
Financial liabilities measured at fair value						
Derivative financial instruments:						
Interest rate derivatives	1,229	_	1,144	85	1,229	
Exchange rate derivatives	77	-	77	_	77	
Credit derivatives	16	_	16	_	16	
	1,322		1,237	85	1,322	
Financial liabilities not measured at fair value	1,022		1,207		1,022	
Deposits by central banks and banks:						
Other borrowings	453	_	_	453	453	
Secured borrowings	367		301	-55	367	
Customer accounts:	507	_	501	00	507	
	42.905			42.905	42 005	
Current accounts	43,805	_	_	43,805	43,805	
Demand deposits	18,928	-	-	18,928	18,928	
Time deposits	12,945	-	-	12,984	12,984	
Customer accounts – AIB Group plc	8	-	-	8	8	
Debt securities in issue	3,025	3,054	36	-	3,090	
Subordinated liabilities and other capital instruments	4,611	752	4,008	-	4,760	
Other financial liabilities	865		-	865	865	
	85,007	3,806	4,345	77,109	85,260	

⁽¹⁾Comprises cash on hand.

⁽²⁾Includes residential and commercial mortgages.

38 Fair value of financial instruments (continued)

					ember 2019	
	Carrying amount	Fair Value				
		Fai	Fair value hierarchy			
	6	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Total	
	€ m	€ m	€m	€m	€m	
Financial assets measured at fair value						
Derivative financial instruments:	(
Interest rate derivatives	1,230	-	783	447	1,230	
Exchange rate derivatives	36	-	36	-	36	
Equity derivatives	5	-	5	-	5	
Loans and advances to customers at FVTPL	77	-	-	77	77	
Investment debt securities at FVOCI:						
Government securities	7,046	7,046	-	-	7,046	
Supranational banks and government agencies	1,034	1,034	_	-	1,034	
Asset backed securities	328	237	91	-	328	
Bank securities	6,997	6,997	_	-	6,997	
Corporate securities	476	476	-	-	476	
Equity investments at FVOCI	458	_	_	458	458	
Equity investments at FVTPL	357	46	_	311	357	
	18,044	15,836	915	1,293	18,044	
Financial assets not measured at fair value						
Cash and balances at central banks	11,982	659 ⁽¹⁾	11,323	_	11,982	
Items in the course of collection	57	_	_	57	57	
Loans and advances to banks	1,478	_	468	1,010	1,478	
Loans and advances to customers:						
Mortgages ⁽²⁾	30,972	_	_	30,890	30,890	
Non-mortgages	29,839	_	_	29,943	29,943	
Total loans and advances to customers	60,811		_	60,833	60,833	
Loans and advances – AIB Group plc	13	_	_	13	13	
Investment debt securities measured at amortised cost	635	45	_	590	635	
Other financial assets	890	_	_	890	890	
	75,866	704	11,791	63,393	75,888	
Financial liabilities measured at fair value			, -	,	-,	
Derivative financial instruments:						
Interest rate derivatives	998	_	892	106	998	
Exchange rate derivatives	180	_	180	_	180	
Equity derivatives	6	_	6	_	6	
Credit derivatives	13	_	12	1	13	
	1,197		1,090	107	1,197	
Financial liabilities not measured at fair value	1,107		1,000	107	1,107	
Deposits by central banks and banks:						
Other borrowings	529	_	178	351	529	
Secured borrowings	294		294		294	
Customer accounts:	234	_	234	_	234	
	40.000			40.000	40.000	
Current accounts	40,283	-	-	40,283	40,283	
Demand deposits	17,742	_	_	17,742	17,742	
Time deposits	13,778	_	_	13,813	13,813	
Customer accounts – AIB Group plc	4	_	_	4	4	
Debt securities in issue	3,525	3,570	36	_	3,606	
Subordinated liabilities and other capital instruments	4,607	774	4,099	-	4,873	
Other financial liabilities	1,004		-	1,004	1,004	
	81,766	4,344	4,607	73,197	82,148	

⁽¹⁾Comprises cash on hand.

⁽²⁾Includes residential and commercial mortgages.

38 Fair value of financial instruments (continued)

Details of the methodologies used for calculating fair value and the definition of terms are set out in note 50 to the consolidated financial statements in the Annual Financial Report 2019.

Significant transfers between Level 1 and Level 2 of the fair value hierarchy

There were no significant transfers between Level 1 and Level 2 of the fair value hierarchy.

Reconciliation of balances in Level 3 of the fair value hierarchy

The following table shows a reconciliation from the opening balances to the closing balances for fair value measurements in Level 3 of the fair value hierarchy:

							30 Ju	ine 2020
		Financial assets						
	Derivatives		stment urities	Loans and advances	Equities at	Total	Derivatives	Total
		Debt	Equities at FVOCI	at FVTPL	FVTPL			
	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m
At 1 January 2020	447	-	458	77	311	1,293	107	107
Transfers into/out of level 3 ⁽¹⁾	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total gains or (losses) in:								
Profit or loss:								
Net trading income	67	-	-	_	_	67	(22)	(22)
Net change in FVTPL	_	_	-	21	13	34	_	_
	67	_	-	21	13	101	(22)	(22)
Other comprehensive income:								
Net change in fair value of								
investment securities	-	-	(21)		-	(21)	-	-
Net change in fair value of								
cash flow hedges	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	-	-	(21)	-	-	(21)	-	-
Purchases/additions	-	-	-	-	16	16	-	-
Sales/disposals	-	-	(437)	-	(16)	(453)	-	-
Settlements	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Cash received:								
Principal	-	-		(22)	-	(22)		
At 30 June 2020	514	-	-	76	324	914	85	85

⁽¹⁾Transfers between levels of the fair value hierarchy are recognised at the end of the reporting period during which the change occurred.

38 Fair value of financial instruments (continued)

Reconciliation of balances in Level 3 of the fair value hierarchy (continued)

							31 Decen	nber 2019
		Financial assets						
	Derivatives		stment urities	Loans and advances at	Equities at	Total	Derivatives	Total
		Debt	Equities at FVOCI	FVTPL	FVTPL			
	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€m	€ m	€m
At 1 January 2019	359	9	468	147	236	1,219	122	122
Transfers into/out of level 3(1)	_	(9)	_	_	1	(8)	_	_
Total gains or (losses) in:								
Profit or loss:								
Net trading income	88	_	_	_	_	88	(15)	(15)
Net change in FVTPL	_	_		66	72	138	_	_
	88	_	_	66	72	226	(15)	(15)
Other comprehensive income:								
Net change in fair value of investment securities	_	_	(10)]	_	(10)	_	_
Net change in fair value of cash flow hedges	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_
	_	_	(10)	_	-	(10)	_	_
Purchases/additions	_	_	-	5	26	31	_	_
Sales/disposals	-	_	-	(54)	(24)	(78)	_	_
Cash received:								
Principal	_	_	-	(87)	_	(87)	_	_
At 31 December 2019	447	_	458	77	311	1,293	107	107

⁽¹⁾Transfers between levels of the fair value hierarchy are recognised at the end of the reporting period during which the change occurred.

Net transfers out of Level 3 are a function of the observability of inputs into instrument valuations.

The table below sets out the total gains or losses included in profit or loss that is attributable to the change in unrealised gains or losses relating to those assets and liabilities held at 30 June 2020 and 31 December 2019:

	30 June 2020 € m	31 December 2019 € m
Net trading income – gains	113	155
Gains on equity investments at FVTPL	13	70
Gains on loans and advances at FVTPL	-	1
	126	226

38 Fair value of financial instruments (continued)

Significant unobservable inputs

The table below sets out information about significant unobservable inputs used in measuring financial instruments categorised as Level 3 in the fair value hierarchy:

	Fair value					Range of estimates		
		30 June			Significant	30 June	31 December	
Financial		2020	2019	Valuation	unobservable	2020	2019	
instrument		€m	€m	technique	input			
Uncollateralised	Asset	514	447	CVA	LGD	57% - 73%	43% - 63%	
customer	Liability	85	107			(Base 66%)	(Base 53%)	
derivatives					PD	0.5% - 1.7%	0.2% - 0.7%	
					(Base	e 1.0%, 1 year PD)	(Base 0.4%, 1 year PD)	
				FVA	Funding spreads	(0.3%) to 0.4%	(0.2%) to 0.3%	
NAMA	Asset	n/a	458	Discounted	Discount rate	n/a	1% – 4%	
subordinated bonds				cash flows		n/a	(Base 1.94%)	
Visa Inc.	Asset	178	171	Quoted market	Final	0% - 75%	0% – 75%	
Series B Preferred Stock				price (to which a discount has been applied)	conversion rate			
Loans and advances to	Asset	76	77	Discounted cash flows*	Discount on market value	(1%) – 5%	(1%) – 7%	
customers measured at FVTPL				Collateral values	Collateral changes	n/a	n/a	

*Expected cash flows discounted at market rates, taking into consideration the fair value of collateral where relevant.

Uncollateralised customer derivatives

The fair value measurement sensitivity to unobservable inputs at 30 June 2020 ranges from (i) negative \in 42 million to positive \in 22 million for CVA (31 December 2019: negative \in 29 million to positive \in 14 million) and (ii) negative \in 10 million to positive \in 7 million for FVA (31 December 2019: negative \in 7 million to positive \in 5 million).

A number of other derivatives are subject to valuation methodologies which use unobservable inputs. As the variability of the valuation is not greater than € 1 million in any individual case or collectively, the detail is not disclosed here.

NAMA subordinated bonds

In early 2020, the NAMA subordinated bonds were fully redeemed. The fair value measurement sensitivity to unobservable discount rates at 31 December 2019 ranged from negative \in 2 million to positive \in 1 million.

Visa Inc. Series B Preferred Stock

In June 2016, the Group received Series B Preferred Stock in Visa Inc. with a fair value of \in 65 million as part consideration for its holding of shares in Visa Europe. The preferred stock will be convertible into Class A Common Stock of Visa Inc. at some point in the future. The conversion is subject to certain Visa Europe litigation risks that may affect the ultimate conversion rate. In addition, the stock, being denominated in US dollars, is subject to foreign exchange risk.

- Valuation technique: Quoted market price of Visa Inc. Class A Common Stock to which a discount has been applied for the illiquidity and the conversion rate variability of the preferred stock of Visa Inc. 40% haircut (31 December 2019: 41%). This was converted at the year end exchange rate.
- Unobservable input: Final conversion rate of Visa Inc. Series B Preferred Stock into Visa Inc. Class A Common Stock.
- Range of estimates: Estimates range from (a) no discount for conversion rate variability with a discount for illiquidity only; to (b) 75% discount for conversion rate variability.

Loans and advances to customers measured at FVTPL

The fair value measurement sensitivity to unobservable collateral values and interest rates ranges from negative \in 1 million to positive \in 4 million at 30 June 2020 (31 December 2019: negative \in 1 million to positive \in 5 million).

Fair value is applied in respect of secondary facilities arising on restructured loans subject to forbearance measures, on the likelihood that additional cash flows, in excess of their primary facilitates, will be received from customers. Given the significant uncertainty with regard to such cash flows, the Group does not attribute a fair value unless it is reasonably certain that this value will be realised.

38 Fair value of financial instruments (continued)

Sensitivity of Level 3 measurements

The implementation of valuation techniques involves a considerable degree of judgement. While the Group believes its estimates of fair value are appropriate, the use of different measurements or assumptions could lead to different fair values. The following table sets out the impact of using reasonably possible alternative assumptions in the valuation methodology.

			30 June 2020	
	Leve	13		
Ef	fect on income statement	Effect on other comprehensive income		
Favourable € m	Unfavourable € m	Favourable € m	Unfavourable € m	
28	(51)	-	-	
45 ⁽¹⁾	(103) ⁽¹⁾	-	-	
4	(1)	-	-	
77	(155)	-	-	
-	-	-	-	
_	_	-	_	
	Favourable € m 28 45 ⁽¹⁾ 4	Effect on income statement Favourable € m Unfavourable € m 28 (51) 45 ⁽¹⁾ (103) ⁽¹⁾ 4 (1)	statement comprel Favourable € m Unfavourable € m Favourable € m 28 (51) - 45 ⁽¹⁾ (103) ⁽¹⁾ - 4 (1) -	

			31	December 2019
		Level	3	
	Effect on income statement		Effect on other comprehensive income	
	Favourable € m	Unfavourable € m	Favourable € m	Unfavourable € m
Classes of financial assets				
Derivative financial instruments	19	(37)	-	-
Investment securities – equity	46 ⁽¹⁾	(99) ⁽¹⁾	1	(2)
Loans and advances to customers measured at FVTPL	5	(1)	-	-
Total	70	(137)	1	(2)
Classes of financial liabilities				
Derivative financial liabilities	_	_	_	_
Total	_	_	_	_

⁽¹⁾Relates to the largest equity investment, the carrying value of which was € 178 million at 30 June 2020 (31 December 2019: € 171 million). Sensitivity information has not been provided for other equities as the portfolio comprises several investments, none of which is individually material.

Day 1 gain or loss:

No difference existed between the fair value at initial recognition of financial instruments and the amount that was determined at that date using a valuation technique incorporating significant unobservable data.

39 Statement of cash flows

Non-cash and other items included in (loss)/profit before taxation

	Half-year 30 June	Half-year 30 June
	2020	2019
Non-cash items	€m	€m
Net (loss)/gain on derecognition of financial assets measured at amortised cost	1	(28)
Dividends received from equity investments	(25)	(25)
Dividends received from associated undertakings	-	(10)
Associated undertakings	(5)	(9)
Net credit impairment charge	1,250	56
Change in other provisions	21	120
Retirement benefits – defined benefit expense	2	11
Depreciation, amortisation and impairment	136	117
Interest on subordinated liabilities and other capital instruments	74	48
Gain on disposal of investment securities	(7)	(73)
Loss on termination of hedging swaps	7	34
Amortisation of premiums and discounts	32	29
Net gain on equity investments at FVTPL	(22)	(40)
Net gain on loans and advances to customers at FVTPL	-	(1)
Change in prepayments and accrued income	51	100
Change in accruals and deferred income	(70)	(42)
Effect of exchange translation and other adjustments ⁽¹⁾	(62)	(77)
Total non-cash items	1,383	210
Contributions to defined benefit pension schemes	(26)	(23)
Dividends received from equity investments	25	25
Total other items	(1)	2
Non-cash and other items for the period	1,382	212

⁽¹⁾The impact of foreign exchange translation for each line of the statement of financial position is removed in order to show the underlying cash impact.

39 Statement of cash flows (continued)

	Half-year	Half-year
	30 June	30 June
	2020	2019
Change in operating assets ⁽¹⁾	€ m	€m
Change in items in course of collection	7	(52)
Change in derivative financial instruments	(41)	(51)
Change in loans and advances to banks	51	99
Change in loans and advances to customers	813	(312)
Change in other assets	525	98
	1,355	(218)

	Half-year	Half-year
	30 June	30 June
	2020	2019
Change in operating liabilities ⁽¹⁾	€ m	€m
Change in deposits by central banks and banks	17	173
Change in customer accounts	4,636	1,838
Change in debt securities in issue	(500)	(500)
Change in notes in circulation	(39)	(65)
Change in other liabilities	(76)	(10)
	4,038	1,436

⁽¹⁾The impact of foreign exchange translation for each line of the statement of financial position is removed in order to show the underlying cash impact.

Analysis of cash and cash equivalents

For the purpose of the statement of cash flows, cash equivalents comprise the following balances with less than three months maturity from the date of acquisition:

	Half-year	Half-year
	30 June	30 June
	2020	2019
	€ m	€m
Cash and balances at central banks	14,666	9,278
Loans and advances to banks ⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾	1,522	674
	16,188	9,952

⁽¹⁾Included in 'Loans and advances to banks' total of \in 1,970 million (30 June 2019: \in 1,286 million) set out in note 17. ⁽²⁾Includes \in 4 million relating to restricted balances held in trust in respect of certain payables which are included in 'Other liabilities' (note 29).

The Group is required by law to maintain reserve balances with the Bank of England. At 30 June 2020, these amounted to € 391 million (30 June 2019: € 449 million).

There are certain regulatory restrictions on the ability of subsidiaries to transfer funds to the parent company in the form of cash dividends, loans or advances. The impact of such restrictions is not expected to have a material effect on the Group's ability to meet its cash obligations.

40 Related party transactions

Other than as outlined below, there have been no related party transactions or changes therein since 31 December 2019 that have materially affected the Group's financial position or performance in the six months ended 30 June 2020.

Transactions with owner

The following were the principal transactions between Allied Irish Banks, p.l.c. and its owner, AIB Group plc, in the six months to 30 June 2020:

- Under a Master Service Agreement, Allied Irish Banks, p.I.c. provides various services which include accounting, taxation and administrative services to AIB Group plc (note 6);
- Allied Irish Banks, p.I.c. issued € 620 million in Additional Tier 1 Securities to AIB Group plc (note 33); and
- Interest expense on subordinated debt from the parent company, AIB Group plc, amounted to € 58 million (note 4).

Transactions with Key Management Personnel

Key Management Personnel ("KMP") as defined in IAS 24 *Related Party Disclosures*, comprise Executive and Non-Executive Directors and Senior Executive Officers.

As at 30 June 2020, the aggregate amounts outstanding, in respect of all loans, quasi loans and credit transactions between the Group and KMP, as defined above, together with members of their close families and entities controlled by them, amounted to \in 2.0 million (31 December 2019: \in 3.0 million).

Loans to KMP and their close family members are made in the ordinary course of business on substantially the same terms, including interest rates and collateral, as those prevailing at the time for comparable transactions with other persons of similar standing not connected with the Group, and do not involve more than the normal risk of collectability or present other unfavourable features.

During the period, no provision for doubtful debts has been recognised in respect of any loans or facilities above.

Relationship with the Irish Government

AIB's relationship with the Irish Government is set out in note 52(g) to the consolidated financial statements in the Annual Financial Report 2019. As detailed, this relationship encompasses a number of dimensions, namely:

- Capital investments;
- Guarantee schemes;
- NAMA; and
- Relationship framework.

There were no significant changes to the various aspects of the relationship in the six months to 30 June 2020.

40 Related party transactions (continued)

Balances held with the Irish Government and related entities

The following table outlines the balances held with Irish Government entities⁽¹⁾ together with the highest balances held at any point during the period

		30 June 2020		31	December 2019		
		Balance	Balance	Balance	Highest ⁽²⁾ balance held	Balance	Highest ⁽²⁾ balance held
		€m	€m	€m	€m		
Assets							
Cash and balances at central banks	а	9,608	11,322	6,953	7,934		
Trading portfolio financial assets		-	-	_	43		
Derivative financial instruments		-	3	_	5		
Loans and advances to customers		-	6	6	6		
Investment securities	b	8,047	8,124	5,754	7,327		
Total assets		17,655		12,713			

		30 June 2020		31	December 2019	
		Balance		Highest ⁽²⁾ balance held	Balance	Highest ⁽²⁾ balance held
		€m	€m	€m	€m	
Liabilities						
Deposits by central banks and banks		-	19	_	_	
Customer accounts	С	287	1,094	336	1,050	
Trading portfolio financial liabilities		-	-	_	34	
Derivative financial instruments		1	2	-	4	
Total liabilities		288		336		

⁽¹⁾Includes all departments of the Irish Government located in the State and embassies, consulates and other institutions of the Irish Government located outside the State. The Post Office Savings Bank ("POSB") and the National Treasury Management Agency ("NTMA") are included.

⁽²⁾The highest balance during the period, together with the outstanding balance at the year end, is considered the most meaningful way of representing the amount of transactions that have occurred between AIB and the Irish Government.

- a Cash and balances at the central banks represent the minimum reserve requirements which AIB is required to hold with the Central Bank. Balances on this account can fluctuate significantly due to the reserve requirement being determined on the basis of the institution's average daily reserve holdings over a one month maintenance period. The Group is required to maintain a monthly average Primary Liquidity balance which at 30 June 2020 was € 664 million (31 December 2019: € 622 million).
- b Investment securities at 30 June 2020 comprise € 8,047 million in Irish Government securities held in the normal course of business and includes Euro Commercial Paper amounting to € 1,806 million (31 December 2019: € 5,296 million and NAMA subordinated bonds of € 458 million).
- c Includes € 150 million (31 December 2019: € 215 million) borrowed from the Strategic Banking Corporation of Ireland ("SBCI"), the ordinary share capital of which is owned by the Minister for Finance.

All other balances, both assets and liabilities are carried out in the ordinary course of banking business on normal terms and conditions.

40 Related party transactions (continued)

Relationship with the Irish Government

Local government⁽¹⁾

During 2020 and 2019, AIB entered into banking transactions in the normal course of business with local government bodies. These transactions include the granting of loans and the acceptance of deposits, and clearing transactions.

Commercial semi-state bodies⁽²⁾

During 2020 and 2019, AIB entered into banking transactions in the normal course of business with semi-state bodies. These transactions principally include the granting of loans and the acceptance of deposits as well as derivative transactions and clearing transactions.

⁽¹⁾This category includes local authorities, borough corporations, county borough councils, county councils, boards of town commissioners, urban district councils, non-commercial public sector entities, public voluntary hospitals and schools.

⁽²⁾Semi-state bodies is the name given to organisations within the public sector operating with some autonomy. They include commercial organisations or companies in which the State is the sole or main shareholder.

Financial institutions under Irish Government control/significant influence

Certain financial institutions are related parties to AIB by virtue of the Government either controlling or having a significant influence over these institutions. The following institution is controlled by the Irish Government:

Permanent tsb plc

The Government controlled entity, Irish Bank Resolution Corporation Limited (in Special Liquidation) which went into special liquidation during 2013, remains a related party for the purpose of this disclosure.

In addition, the Irish Government is deemed to have significant influence over Bank of Ireland.

Transactions with these institutions are normal banking transactions entered into in the ordinary course of cash management business under normal business terms. The transactions constitute the short-term placing and acceptance of deposits, derivative transactions, investment debt securities and repurchase agreements.

The following balances were outstanding in total to these financial institutions:

	30 June 2020	31 December 2019
Assets	€ m	€m
Derivative financial instruments	-	1
Loans and advances to banks ⁽¹⁾	-	2
Investment securities	162	284
Liabilities		
Deposits by central banks and banks ⁽²⁾	-	_
Derivative financial instruments	-	_

⁽¹⁾The highest balance in loans and advances to banks amounted to € 30 million in respect of funds placed during the period (31 December 2019: € 43 million).
⁽²⁾The highest balance in deposits by central banks and banks by these financial institutions amounted to € 8 million in respect of funds received during the period (31 December 2019: € 48 million).

In connection with the acquisition by the Group of certain assets and liabilities of the former Anglo Irish Bank Corporation Limited (now Irish Bank Resolution Corporation Limited (in Special Liquidation) ("IBRC")), IBRC had indemnified the Group for certain liabilities pursuant to a Transfer Support Agreement dated 23 February 2011. The Group had made a number of claims on IBRC pursuant to the indemnity prior to IBRC's Special Liquidation on 7 February 2013. The Group served notice of claim and set-off on the Joint Special Liquidators of IBRC in relation to the amounts claimed pursuant to the indemnity and certain other amounts that were owing to AIB by IBRC as at the date of the Special Liquidation (c. € 81.3million in aggregate).

While certain progress has been made in the current period, engagement continues between the Group and the Joint Special Liquidators in relation to the claim. AIB maintains its position that no financial loss is expected to occur.

41 Financial and other information	Half-year 30 June 2020 %	Half-year 30 June 2019 %
Operating ratios	70	70
Operating expenses/operating income	74.6	68.9
Other income/operating income	18.7	25.4

Rates of exchange	Half-year 30 June 2020	Half-year 30 June 2019	Year 31 December 2019
€/\$*			
Closing	1.1198	1.1380	1.1234
Average	1.1017	1.1297	1.1194
€/£*			
Closing	0.9124	0.8966	0.8508
Average	0.8748	0.8735	0.8777

*Throughout this report, US dollar is denoted by \$ and Pound sterling is denoted by £.

42 Dividends

Following the recommendation of the European Central Bank issued on 27 March 2020, the Company did not seek the sole shareholder approval for the payment of a final dividend for 2019, accordingly the proposed dividend of € 217 million was cancelled.

In May 2019, following approval by the Board of Directors, Allied Irish Banks, p.l.c., paid a final dividend of \in 0.17 per ordinary share amounting in total to \in 461 million.

43 Non-adjusting events after the reporting period

No significant non-adjusting events have taken place since 30 June 2020.

44 Approval of financial statements

The Half-Yearly Financial Report was approved by the Board of Directors on 5 August 2020.

Directors' Responsibility Statement

for the half-year ended 30 June 2020

The Directors are responsible for preparing the Group Half-Yearly Financial Report in accordance with IAS 34 *Interim Financial Reporting* as issued by the IASB and adopted by the EU; the Transparency (Directive 2004/109/EC) Regulations 2007 and the Central Bank (Investment Market Conduct) Rules 2019.

The Directors are also responsible for the maintenance and integrity of the corporate and financial information included on the Group's website. Legislation in Ireland governing the preparation and dissemination of financial statements may differ from legislation in other jurisdictions.

Each of the Directors listed below confirm to the best of their knowledge and belief that the condensed set of financial statements have been prepared in accordance with IAS 34 and that they give a true and fair view of the assets, liabilities, financial position and loss of the Group and that as required by the Transparency (Directive 2004/109/EC) Regulations 2007, the Half-Yearly Financial Report includes:

- a fair review of the important events that have occurred during the first six months of the financial year, and their impact on the financial statements;
- a description of the principal risks and uncertainties for the remaining six months of the financial year;
- a fair review of related parties' transactions that have taken place in the first six months of the current financial year and that have materially affected the financial position or the performance of the enterprise during the period; and
- any changes in the related parties' transactions described in the last annual report, that could have a material effect on the financial position or performance of the enterprise in the first six months of the current financial year.

For and on behalf of the Board

Brendan McDonagh Deputy Chair

Non-Executive Directors

Basil Geoghegan Sandy Kinney Pritchard Carolan Lennon (Senior Independent Director) Elaine MacLean Brendan McDonagh (Deputy Chair) Helen Normoyle Ann O'Brien Ranjit (Raj) Singh Colin Hunt Chief Executive Officer

Executive Directors

Colin Hunt (Chief Executive Officer) Tomás O'Midheach (Chief Operating Officer and Deputy Chief Executive Officer)

Independent review report to Allied Irish Banks, p.I.c.

We have been engaged by Allied Irish Banks, p.l.c. ("the Group") to review the condensed set of financial statements included in the Half-Yearly Financial Report for the six months ended 30 June 2020 which comprises the condensed consolidated income statement, the condensed consolidated statement of comprehensive income, the condensed consolidated statement of financial position, the condensed consolidated statement of cash flows, the condensed consolidated statement of changes in equity and the related notes 1 to 44 for the six month period then ended. We have read the other information contained in the Half-Yearly Financial Report and considered whether it contains any apparent misstatements or material inconsistencies with the information in the condensed consolidated set of financial statements.

This report is made solely to the Group in accordance with International Standard on Review Engagements 2410 (UK and Ireland) "Review of Interim Financial Information Performed by the Independent Auditor of the Entity" issued by the Financial Reporting Council ("ISRE 2410"). Our work has been undertaken so that we might state to the Group those matters we are required to state to them in an independent review report and for no other purpose. To the fullest extent permitted by law, we do not accept or assume responsibility to anyone other than the Group, for our review work, for this review report, or for the conclusions we have formed.

Directors' responsibilities

The Half-Yearly Financial Report is the responsibility of, and has been approved by, the Directors. The Directors are responsible for preparing the Half-Yearly Financial Report in accordance with International Accounting Standard 34, "Interim Financial Reporting", as adopted by the European Union, the Transparency (Directive 2004/109/EC) Regulations 2007, and the Central Bank (Investment Market Conduct) Rules 2019.

As disclosed in note 1 'Statement of compliance', the annual financial statements of the Group are prepared in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards as adopted by the European Union ("IFRS"). The condensed set of financial statements included in this Half-Yearly Financial Report has been prepared in accordance with International Accounting Standard 34, " Interim Financial Reporting", as adopted by the European Union.

Our responsibility

Our responsibility is to express to the Group a conclusion on the condensed set of financial statements in the Half-Yearly Financial Report based on our review.

Scope of review

We conducted our review pursuant to ISRE 2410. A review of interim financial information consists of making inquiries, primarily of persons responsible for financial and accounting matters, and applying analytical and other review procedures. A review is substantially less in scope than an audit conducted in accordance with International Standards on Auditing (Ireland) and consequently does not enable us to obtain assurance that we would become aware of all significant matters that might be identified in an audit. Accordingly, we do not express an audit opinion.

Conclusion

Based on our review, nothing has come to our attention that causes us to believe that the condensed set of financial statements in the Half-Yearly Financial Report for the six months ended 30 June 2020 is not prepared, in all material respects, in accordance with International Accounting Standard 34, "Interim Financial Reporting", as adopted by the European Union, the Transparency (Directive 2004/109/EC) Regulations 2007, and the Central Bank (Investment Market Conduct) Rules 2019.

John McCarroll For and on behalf of Deloitte Ireland LLP Chartered Accountants and Statutory Audit Firm Deloitte & Touche House, Earlsfort Terrace, Dublin 2

5 August 2020

Allied Irish Banks, p.l.c. 10 Molesworth Street, Dublin 2, D02 R126 +353 (1) 660 0311 aib.ie/investorrelations